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Anno Salutis in [...]
Catalogue Bibliotheca Ecclesia [Rougham?]

1 Orientalium Philogicorum

Fo:

Biblia Poliglotta Waltoni 6 vol, ?, ? [Brian Walton, Biblia Sacra Polyglotta : complectentia Textus originales, Hebraicum, cum Pentateucho Samaritano, 
Chaldaicum, Græcum; etc., Londini : Imprimebat Thomas Roycroft, 1653-57.)

Castelli Lexicon Hepta Glotton, ?, ? [Jacobius Golius, Lexici Orientalis Heptaglotti pars altera: seu Dictionarium Persico-Latinum, opera J. G. atque 
E. Castelli ... concinnatum, Londini: T. Roycroft, 1669.]

Montani Biblia Et Novium Testams Graec[e  ..?] ?,? [Benito Arias Montano, Biblia sacra. [Tomus 8] : hebraice, chaldaice, græce, & latine : [Apparatus 
sacer ; 3], Novum Testamentum Græce, Hebraicorum Bibliorum : Veteris Testamenti Latina interpretatio, Antwerp 1571-2.]

Buxtorfi Biblica Hebraica 2 vols cum [..?], Bas, ? [Johannes Buxdorf, Biblia Sacra Hebraica & Chaldaica : cum Masora, quæ critica Hebræorum sacra est, 
magna & parva, : ac selectisissimis Hebræorum interpretum co[m]mentariis, etc., Basileae : Sumptibus & typis Ludovici König, 1618-1619.]

Merceri Studio pagnini Thesaur. Ling. Sanctae ?, ? [Dante Pagnini, Epitome Thesauri linguæ Sanctæ, etc., [Antwerp] : Ex officina Plantiniana 
Raphelengij, 1616.]

Fosteri Dictions Heb:. Novum, Bas, ? [Johann Forster, Dictionarium Hebraicum Novum, Basel: Froben, 1557.]

Johan Vicars Angli Decapla in Psalm., Lond, ? [John Viccars, Decapla in Psalmos: sive commentarius ex decem linguis; viz. Hebr. Arab. Syriac. Chald. 
Rabbin. Græc. Rom. Ital. Hispan. Gallic. Unà cum specimine linguæ Cophticæ, Persicæ & Anglicanæ MSS. in duodecim sectiones digestus ... a Joanne 
Viccars, etc., Londini : Apud Octavianum Pullein, 1655.]
 
Rabbi Mordechai Nathan Concordat Heb: Capita, ?, ? [Mordecai Nathan, Concordantiarum Hebraicarum capita: quae sunt de vocum expositionibus, à 
doctissimo Hebraeo Rabbi Mardochai Nathan, ante CIX annos conscripta, nunc uerò in gratiam theologicae candidatorum, ac linguae sanctae studiosorum, ad 
uerbum translata, per M. Antonium Reuchlinum Isnensem, etc., Basileae : per Henrichum Petri, 1546.]

Quarto

Alcoranus Mahummedis, Hamb, 169? [Abraham Hinckelman, Al-Coranus s. lex Islamitica Muhammedis, filii Aldallæ pseudoprophetæ / ad optimorum codicum 
fidem edita ex Museo A. Hinckelmanni. Hamburgi, 1694.]

Liber Psalms & Prophet Arabico Lat -, - [Liber Psalmorum Dauidis Regis et Prophetæ. Ex Arabico idiomate in Latinum translatus. A Victorio Scialac 
Accurensi & Gabriele Sionita Edeniensi Maronitis, etc. Arab. & Lat., Romæ : Ex typographia Sauariana, 1614.]

Novum Testams Arabicè, Leid?, 16?? [al-ʿAhd al-jadīd li-Rabbinā Yasūʿ al-Masīḥ =: Novvm D.N. Iesu Christi Testamentvm arabice : ex Bibliotheca 
Leidensi / edente Thoma Erpenio. Leidæ : In typographia Erpeniana linguarum orientalium, 1616.]

Animadversiones in Acta Appost, Lugo, 16?? [Ludovicus de Dieu, the Elder, Animadversiones in Acta Apostolorum, ubi collatis Syri, Arabis, Æthiopici, 
Vulgati, Erasmi et Bezæ versionibus, difficiliora quæque loca illustrantur et variæ lectiones conferuntur. Lugduni Batavorum (i.e., Leiden): Ex 
officina Elseviriorum, 1634.]



___ Ejusdms in 4 Evangelia, Lugo, 16?? [Ludovicus de Dieu, the Elder, Animadversiones, sive commentarius in quatuor Evangelia, in quo, collatis Syri 
primis, Arabis, Evangelii Hebræi, Vulgati, Erasmi & Bezæ versionibus, difficiliora quæque loca illustrantur, & variæ lectiones conferuntur. Accessit 
appendix in Matthæum, in quo cum prætermissa quædam. tum Æthiopicæ versionis nonnulla adduntur & expenduntur. Lugduni Batavorum : Ex off. B. et A. 
Elzevir., 1631.]

___ Ejusdms in Epist ad Roms, Lugo, 16?? [Ludovicus de Dieu, the Elder, Animaduersiones in D. Pauli Apostoli Epistolam ad Romanos, in quibus, collatis 
Syri, Arabis, Vulgati, Erasmi & Bezæ versionibus, difficiliora quæque loca & maximè præterita aliis illustrantur. Accessit spicilegium in reliquas 
ejusdem apostoli, ut & Catholicas Epistolas. Lugd. Batavor. : Ex officinâ Elzeviriorum, 1646.]

Biblium Hebraicum, -, -

Pagnini Institut Heb. Lib 4, Lut pars, 16?? [Sante Pagnini, Hebraicarum institutionum Libri IIII / Sancte Pagnino Lucensi authore ; Ex R. Dauid Kimhi 
priore parte Michlol quam ḥeleḳ ha-diḳduḳ inscripsit, ferè transcripti. [Lutetiae Parisiorum] : Ex officina Roberti Stephani typographi Regii. Ex 
priuilegio Regis, [1549]]

Valent Beltham Disput Inaugur. de Ss. Trins Mysts:, Pence?, 16?? [I have not found this (yet), but try Benedictus Aretius, A Short History of Valentius 
Gentilis the Tritheist, ... Wrote in Latin, by Benedictus Aretius, a Divine od the Church; and now Translated (probably by Robert South) into English 
for the use of Dr. Sherlock. London, Printed, and Sold by E. Whitlock near Stationers Hall, 1696 - which puts it into a political/religious situation 
that relates to RN's interets and interest generally. Nothing on the 'Beltham'.]

Hotlingeri Thesaurs Philologicus, Tig, ? [Johann Heinrich Hottinger, Thesaurus Philologicus, seu Clavis Scripturæ. Tiguri (i.e., Zurich), 1649.]

___ Historiae Orientalis, Tig, - [Johann Heinrich Hottinger, Historia Orientalis ... ex variis Orientalium Monumentis collecta, etc. Tiguri, 1651.]

Lightfooti Horae Heb, Pars, 16?? [John Lightfoot, Richard Kidder, Horae Hebraicae et Talmudicae, impensae in Acta Apostolorum et in partem aliquam 
Epistolae Pauli ad Romanos, Parisiis : Vid. O. de Varennes, 1679? OR John Lightfoot, Horæ hebraicæ et talmudicæ, impensæ in Acta apostolorum, et in 
partem aliquam Epistolae S. Pauli ad Romanos ...,  Parisiis : Apud viduam Olivarii de Varnnes, 1679? OR John Lightfoot, Charles de Hénaut, Horae 
hebraicae et talmudicae, impensae in Acta Apostolorum, et in partem aliquam epistolae S. Pauli ad Romanos. Authore Joanne Lightfoot, ... Parisiis : 
apud viduam Olivarii de Varennes, 1679.]
___ 2 Hor. Heb., Londn, 167?
___ 3 Hor. Heb:, Londn, 167? [I have found no volumes printed in London, these two volumes might be part of the set: Johannis Lightfooti ... Horæ 
Hebraicæ et Talmudicæ in Acta Apostolorum, partem aliquam Epistolæ ad Romanos, et priorem ad Corinthios. Nunc primùm in Germania cum indicibus ... 
editæ e Museo Jo. Benedicti Carpzovi.  Lipsiæ : Sumptibus Hæredum Friderici Lanckisii, 1679. This doesn't explain the topographical references to 
London, though.]

Bootii benediciae pro Heb. veritate contra Moriam, Par, ? [Bootii (Arnoldi) (i.e., Arnold Boot), Vindiciae, seu Apodixis Apologetica pro Hebraicâ 
Veritate: contra Morinum et Capellum. Parisiis, 1653.]

___ Animadversiones Sacrae, Lond, 16?? [Arnold Boot, Animadversiones sacrae ad textum hebraicum Veteis Testamenti ..., typis Richardi Bishopii [et] 
Jacobi Junii, 1644.]

Vorstii Constitutiones de fundamentis Legis, Amst, ? [Moses Maimonides, Willem H. Vorst, Constitutiones De Fundamentis Legis, Amstelodami, Apud 
Guiliel. et Iohannem Blaeu, 1638.]

Leusdeni Clavis Heb., Ult?, 16?3 [Johannes Leusden, Clavis Hebraica Veteris Testamenti; in qua themata difficiliora Veteris Test. reserantur, et voces 
ac constructiones irregulares explicantur, aliæque difficultates circa textum Hebræum enodantur. Ultraject (i.e., Utrecht), 1683.]



Philologus Heb., ibms, 167?, [Johannes Leusden, Philologus Hebraeo-Graecus generalis, etc., Ultrajecti, 1670?]

Tractatus Talmudicus, Ut?, 166?, [Johannes Leusden, Tractatus talmudicus ... Pirke Abhoth : sive Capitula patrum : una cum versione hebraica duorum 
capitum Danielis, Ultraject, 1665?]

Drusii vet Interpretations in vetus. Testams, ffran, 166? [Johannes van den Driesche (Drusius), Veterum interpretum Graecorum in vetus Testamentum 
fragmenta, Arnhem/Franeker, 1622.]

___ Advoces Heb: Novi Test, Fran, 1616? [Ad voces ebraicas Novi Testamenti commentarius duplex: prior ordine alphabetico conscriptus est, etc., Arnhem/
Franeker, 1616.]

___ Ad loca Difficiliora pentateuchi, ibms, ? [Ad loca difficiliora Pentateuchi, id est quinque librorum Mosis commentarius: opus posthumum, Franeker, 
1617.]

___ Nova versio & scholia in Iobum, Amst, 1696 [Nova versio et scholia in Iobum ... opus posthumum ... Edidit B. Fullenius junior, Amsterdam/Franeker, 
1636.]

___ Comment in prophet minor, ibms, 16?? [Commentarivs in Prophetas minores XII : quorum VII antea editi, nunc auctiores : reliqui IV jam primum 
prodeunt : Eiusdem in Graecam editionem LXX conjectanea, ed. Sixtinus Amama, Amsterdam/Franeker, 1627.]

Tayleri Hierosolymatanum Targum, Lond, 1649 [Francis Taylor, Targum Hierosolymitanum : in quinque libros Legis e lingua Chaldaica in Latinam 
conversum / opera Francisci Tayleri ... Una cum notis marginalibus sensum locorum difficilium exprimentibus. Londini : Typis T. Harperi, impensis L. 
Sadleri, 1649.]

Constantini l'Empuer Clavis Talmud, Lug, ? [Constantijn L'Empereur, Halikhot ʿolam : ʿim mavo ha-Gemara, siue, Clavis Talmudica : complectens formulas, 
loca dialecta & rhetorica priscorum Judaeorum / Latine reddita per Constantinum l'Empereur ab Oppyck ... cum indicibus accuratissmis & dissertatione, 
qua operis usus, utilitasque ostenduntur. Lugduni Batavorum: Ex Officina Elseviriorum, 1634.

___ de Legibus Heb: forensibus, ibms, ? [De legibus ebraeorum forensibus : liber singularis / Ex ebraeorum pandectis versus & comentariis illustratus 
per Constantinum l'Emperur ab Opwyck, Lugduni Batavorum : ex Officinâ Elzeviriorum, 1637.]

___ paraphrasis in Danielem, Amst, ? [Paraphrasis Iosephi Iachiadae in Danielem, Amstelodami : Apud Ioannem Ianssonium, 1633.]

Schickardi Jus. Rog. Heb., Argent, ? [Wilhelm Schickard, Mishpat hammelek jus regium hebraeorum e tenebris rabbinicis erutum & luci donatum, Argentinae 
(i.e. Strasbourg): impensis haeredum Lazari Zetzneri, 1625.]

Coddei Annotat in Hoseam, Lugd, ? [Willem van der Codde, Hoseas Propheta Ebraicè et Chaldaicè cum duplici versione Latina et Commentariis Ebraicis 
trium doctissimorum Judaeorum, Salomonis Jarchi, Aben Ezrae et Davidis Kimchi, Masora item parva, ejusque et Commentariorum Latina quoque 
interpretatione; accedunt in fine succinctae annotariones Guil. Coddaei, Lugd. Bat., 1621.]

Munsteri Isaiah Latinate Duplici ornatus, Bas, ? [Sebastian Munster, Isaias propheta, hebraice, graece et latine addita est autem duplex latina 
interpretatio, Hieronymi et Munsteri..., Collecte per Sebastianum Munsterum ex Davidis Kimhi Commentario, Basileae : per Henrichum Petrum, 1542.]

Calasii Canones Generals Ling. Santae, Rom?, ? [Mario di Calasio, Canones generales linguae sanctatae, Rome, 1616.]

Baxtorsi Anticritica, Bas?, ? [Johannes Buxdorf the Younger, Anticritica seu vindiciae veritatis hebraicae: adversus Lud. Cappelli criticam quam vocat 
sacram eiusque defensionem, Basel, 1653.]



Seldeni de Synederiis, Lond, ? [John Selden, De Synedriis et Praefecturis juridicis veterum Ebraeorum, London, 1650/3/4.]

Donati Poma Aurea Heb., Rom, ? [Francesco Donati, Poma aurea Hebraicae linguae F. Francisci Donati Rom. Ord. praed. in tria opuscula distributa. Primum 
est, de accentibus. Secundum, de abbreuiaturis. Tertium, doctrinam christianam Hebraico sermone conscriptam; variasque sacrarum rerum versiones 
studiosis perutiles delectabilesque complectitur, Rome, 1618.]

Pococki in Epistolas petri & Johans, Lugd, 16?? [Edward Pocock, Versio et notae ad quatuor epistolas Syriace, Leiden, 1630.]

Meimonidis Cannones Ethici Illustrat a Gentio, Ams, 16?? [George Gentius, Canones ethici R. Moseh Meimonidis ... ex Hebraeo in Latinum versi, 
uberioribusque notis illustrati à Georgio Gentio, Amstelodami: Apud Ioh. & Cornelium Blaeu, 1640.]

Cochi Sanhedrin & Maccott., Ams, 16?? [Johannes Cocceius, Duo tituli Thalmudici Sanhedrin et Maccoth, Amsterdam, 1629.]
 
Kimki Comment in Zachariam, Pars, ? [Commentarii Rabbi Davidis Kimhi in Haggaeum, Zachariam & Malachiam prophetas / ex Hebraïco idiomate in Latinum 
sermonem traducti, interprete Thoma Nelo, Parisiis : Apud Martinum Juvenem, sub insigni D. Christophori, 1557.]

Bythneri Lyra prophetica, Lond, 16?? [Victorinus Bythner, Lyra Prophetica Davidis Regis. Sive Analysis critico-practica Psalmorum. In qua omnes & 
singulae voces Hebreae in Psalteio contentae,, tam proprae quam appellativae (nulla excepta) ad regulas artis revocantur; earuumque significationes 
genuinae explicantur: elegantiae linguae propriae evolvuntur. Insuper harmonia Hebraei textus cum paraphrasi Chaldae, & versione Graeca LXXII, 
interpretum, in locis, sententiis discrepantibus, fideliter confertur. Cui ad calcem addita est brevis institutio linguae Hebraea & Chaldaea. Studio & 
vigiliis Victorini Bythneri poloni, linguae Hebreae professoris. Opus novum: nec anta in tali forma tentatum; in quo quid praestitum, praefatio ad 
lectorem indicabit, Londini: Typis Jacobi Flesher, in vico vulg. voc. Little-Britain, MDCL.]

Maimonid de Sacrificys, Lond, ? [R. Mosis Majemonidæ de Sacrificiis liber [being portion of the ninth Book of the Yad hachazakah] / accesserunt 
Abarbanelis exordium, seu proœmium commentariorum in Leviticum: et Majemonidæ Tractatus de Consecratione Calendarum et de ratione intercalandi, quæ ex 
Hebræo convertit in sermonem Latinum et notis illustravit L. de Compiegne de Veil, London, 1683.]

Octavo & Minores}

Bythneri Clavis Prophetica, Cant?, ? [Clavis linguae sanctae universas voces Pentateuchi sententiis Biblicis comprehendens, earumq[ue] analysin criticè 
exhibens, Cantabrigiae Ex Officina Rogeri Daniel, Almae AcademiaeTypographi. 1648, OR Lyra prophetica Davidis regis (see above)]

Cowperi Doms Mosaica Clavis, Lond, ? [Joseph Cooper, מפתח בית משה או סיג לתורה: Hoc est, Domus Mosaicæ clavis; sive Legis sepimentum. In quo punctorum 
Hebraicorum adstruitur antiquitas: eaque omnia, cùm accentualia tum vocalia, ipsis literis fuisse coæva, argumentis, undique petitis, demonstratur. Quæ 
verò in contrarium ab Elia Levita Primipilo, Ludovico Capello, D. Doctore Waltono, Johanne Morino, & Gordonio Huntlæo, ejus asseclis & 
interpolatoribus: cum paucis aliis, in Castra Eliana arte veteratoriâ pertractis, adducuntur, multâ cum fidelitate examini subjiciuntur, & diluuntur, 
quotquot sunt omnia, Londini : Typis T. R., impensis Nath. Ponder, 1673.]

Ledebury Catena Scripturae, Lug, ? [Caspar Ledebuhrius, שלשלת המקרא Catena Scripturae. Tractatus novus, in quo ratio accentuum quibus Hebraeus S. 
Scripturae contextus interpungitur, ... exponitur, Lugduni Batavorum, 1647.]

Ariani Clavis Poeseos [?] Sacrae, Leip?, ? [Hieronymus Avianus, Clavis Poeseos Sacræ : Nunquam antehac visa, Trium principalium LL. Orientalium, 
Hebrææ, Chaldææ, ac Syræ Rhythmos, seu omnium & singularum vocum homoioptōta kai homoioteleuta, juxta Alphabeti seriem inversam ita disposita, ut simul 
Lexici vulgaris Usum admittant, exhibens ... Olim In privatum Usum ex authenticis Buxtorffii Utriusque, Crinesii, & Trostii Lexicis, non sine labore, 
fideliter concinnata, Leipzig, 1627.]



Robertsoni psalms Heb:, ?, ? [William Robertson, ספר תהלים וספר איכה. The Hebrew Text, of the Psalmes and Lamentations but published, without the Points 
or Vowels; yet to be made use of, by any who can read with the Points, if they will but practise it a little, according as is expected in the 
Dedication to the Learned and Reverend Ministers and Divines in London. By William Robertson, Master of Arts from the University at Edinburgh, in 
Scotland; and now residing and teaching Hebrew in London. [...] London, Printed for the Author; And to be sold by [?] Robinson, A. Crook. L. Fawn, J. 
Kirton, and S. Thomson, in Paul's Church-yard: And by G. Sawbridge at the Bible on Ludgate Hill, Where any who desires, may know where the Author 
remains, 1656.]

Isaaci Abrahaniclis [??] Comments in Esaiam, ?, ? [perhaps ??? Isaac Abravanel, פירוש על נביאים אחרונים [ותרי עשר] / שחבר הרב דון יצחק אברבנאל, Perush ʿal 
Neviʾim aḥaronim [u-Tere ʿaśar] / she-ḥiber ... Yitsḥaḳ Abravanel, Amsterdam, 1641.???]

Montani psalms Job. parab. Ruth Lam Eccles. Esther Heb, Plant, ?, [presumably the second volume of: Benito Arias Montano, Libri Paralipmenωn Hebraice 
cum versione interlineari Xantis Pagnini collato Ben. Ariae Montani aliorumque studio ex officina Plantiniana 1611. ... Proverbia Salomonis, Job, 
Canticum Canticorum, Ruth, Lamentationes Jeremiae, Ecclesiastes & Esther, pub. 1614.]

Biblia Hebraica Tom 2d, Ams, ? [possibly from: Biblia Hebraica correcta et collata cum antiq. exemp. MSS.; cum prefatione J. Leusdeni. Amst. typis 
Athias, 1661.]

Biblia Hebraica, -, -

Psalmi Hebraice, -, - [possibly: Johannes Cocceius, Psalmi Davidis CL : Hebræus textus ex optimorum codicum fide editus est, cum versione Johannis 
Cocceji, Franekerae : Typis & impensis Idzardi Alberti & Johannis Arcerii, 1646.]

Psalterium Hebraice, Plant, 16??, ["Psalterium, Hebraice, - L. Bat. Plantin. 1595" is listed in the Bibliotheca Sussexiana: the extensive and valuable 
Library of His Roval Highness the late Duke of Sussex. Part I. Theology, London, 1844, viewable online at Google Books.]

Novum Testamentum Syriace, Antw, 15??["Novum Testamentum Syriace. Chr. Plantini, (Antwerpiae, 1574.) Octavo. Edition taken from the Antwerp Polyglott 
with the various readings collected by Raphelengelius from a Cologne MS" is listed in the Bibliotheca Sussexiana: the extensive and valuable Library of 
His Roval Highness the late Duke of Sussex.Volume 2. London 1839, viewable online at Google Books.]

[fol 1v]

2 Grece Theologicorum

Fo:

Clemens Alexandrini opera Grecè, - , 16?? [Clementis Alexandrini opera graece et latine qvae extant. Post accuratam D. V. Danielis Heinsii recensionem, 
& breves additas in fine emendationes, facta est non poenitenda, imo necessaria praelestio ab eo, qvi operis editioni praefuit: adjectit doctisimas 
annotationes ex variorum Auctorum scriptis decerptas. Accedunt diversae lectiones emendationes, partim exveterum scriptis, partim ex bujus & tatis 
docyorum judicio a... collestae: Cum Tribus locupletibus, Auctorum, Rerum, Verborum, & phrasewn Indicibus. Editio nova, juxca Parisinam Anni M. DC. 
XLI. Coloniae 1688. Apud Jeremian Schrey & Heinricum Joh. Meyerum.]

Eusebius cum Socij Grecè & Lat, -, - [???]

Millij Novum Test quod Kusterus Recensuit, Rot, 1710 [John Mill, Novum Testamentum Græcum, cum lectionibus variantibus et notis. Accedunt loca 
Scripturæ parallela, aliaque exegetica. Præmittitur dissertatio de libris N.T. et canonis constitutione, et s. textus historia. Studio et labore J. 
Millii. Recens., meliori ordine disposuit, locupletavit L. Kusterus. Amsterdam and Rotterdam, 1710.]



Novum Testams cum Scholij Gregorii, Oxon, 167? [??? Novum Testamentum una cum scholiis Græcis, è Græcis scriptoribus, tam ecclesiasticis quam exteris 
maxime ex parte desumptis. Opera ac studio Joannis Gregorii, ... Oxonii, : E theatro Sheldoniano, M DCC III. Impensis Tho. Bennet, ad insigne Lunæ 
Falcatæ in Cœmeterio D. Pauli, Londini.???

Beveridgii pandectâ Canons Eccles. Greca Gr:Lat 2 vols, Oxon, 1679, [??? Synodikon sive Pandectae Canonum SS. Apostolorum et Conciliorum ab ecclesia 
graeca receptorum ... : totum opus in duos tomos divisum / Guillelmus Beverigius ... recensuit, prolegomenis munivit [et] annotationibus auxit, 
Oxonii ... : e Theatro Sheldoniano : 1672.???]

Creightoni Historica Concillis Florentini, Hag, 1660 [Sylvester Sgouropoulos, Vera Historia Unionis non verae inter Graecos et Latinos: sive Concilii 
Florentini exactissima narratio, Graece scripta ... Transtulit in sermonem Latinam, notasque adjecit ... R. Creyghton. Gr. & Lat., Hagae-Comitis, 
1660.]

Octavo & Minores} 

Legatio Imp: Aug. Manuelis Ad Armenios Gr Sat, Bas, 1578 [Theorianus Legatio Imp. Caesaris Manuelis Comneni Aug. ad Armenios sive autoris cum catholico 
disputatio ... Adiunximus Leonis I. Magni Papae graecolatinam epistolam ... Johannis Damasceni contra Manichaeos dialogum. Leontii Byzantini sectarum 
historiam, etc., Basiliae, Ex Officina Petri Pernae, 1578.]

Novum Testms Grece, Lips, 166? [???]

Leusdeni Clavis Greca nov: Test, Ult, 1522? [Novi Testamenti Clavis graeca in qua et themata Novi Test. referantur, et ejusdem dialecti, hebraismi, ac 
multae constructiones explicantur... opera et cura Johannis Leusden... / Ultrajecti : ex officina Georgii à Poolsum , 1672.]

Novum Test Beza Gr: Lat, -, - [Theodore Beza, there were four folio editions of the Novum Testamentum, cum versione Latina veteri, et nova Theodori 
Bezæ, the first edition in 1565, 2nd in 1582, 3rd folio in 1589 and 4th (the likely one here as it was a key text for the preparation of the KJV) in 
1598. I have not found any octavo editions for this place and date.]

Testams vetus Grece ex versione lxx Interpret, Cant, 166? [John Field, Vetus Testamentum Graecum ex versione Septuaginta interpretum. Juxta exemplar 
Vaticanum Romae editum, Cantabrigiæ: excusum per Joannem Field, typographum academicum, 1665.]

Epicteti Enchiridion Arriani Comment, Gens, 169? [Epicteti stoici philosophi Enchiridion / Item Arriani Commentarius disputationum ejusdem Epicteti : 
Graece et Latine / interprete Jacobo Schegkio medico physico Tubingensi ; Graecus contextus longe quam antehac prodit emendatior ; accessit index 
accuratus rerum notatu digniarum, Genevae, apud haeredes Eustathij Vignon, 1595.]

Duporti Metaphrasis Lib Psalms, Lond 1674 [Δαβιδης Ἐμμετρος, sive Metaphrasis libri Psalmorum Græcis versibus contexta, per Jacobum Duportum. Gr. & 
Lat., Londini : Typis Andr. Clark, impensis Richardi Chiswell, 1674.]

___ Lib: Job Graec. carmins Red, Cant, 1697 [Thrēnothriambos, sive, Liber Job Graeco carmine redditus cui adduntur in fine tres Psalmae, I have not yet 
found an edition from 1697 - the first edition was: Apud Tho. Buck, & Rog. Daniel, celeberrimae Academiae typographos, 1637.]

Caspari Suiceri Miscellanea, Tiguri, 1658 [Johann Caspar Schweitzer, Empyreuma Eusebeias quo miscellanea: duae nimirum Chrysostomi cum centuria 
illustrium ex ejusdem operibus sententiarum ; et duae Basilii Magni Homiliae continentur : Carmina item quaedam Nazianzeni, paraphrasis Jonae et psalmi 
aliquot. His adjectus est aureus Plutarchi peri paidôn agôgês libellus, Tiguri, Typis Henrici Bodmeri, 1681.] 

Nov: Test Dictionem Sylloge, ibms, 1668 [Johann Caspar Schweitzer, Novi testamenti dictionum sylloge Graeco-Latina : ubi vocum radicibus inde ortae, 
inque novo foedere usurpatae, subjiciuntur : cum duplici appendice de dictionibus encliticis & synencliticis altera, altera de prosodia Graeca / in 
gratiam linguae Graecae studiosorum adornata à Joh. Casparo Suicero, Tiguri, Typis Joh. Jacobi Bodmeri, 1668.]



3 Latine Theologicorum

Fo:

Divi Augustini Opera omnia 9 Tomis Digest, Bas, 1662 [I haven't found a Basel edition of Augustine for this date. Judging by the date and the 
denomination 'Divi Augustini', this was a descendent either of the Froben/Erasmus edition of 1528/9, or of the Louvin/Plantin edition of 1567-77; the 
Migne/St. Maur edition published from 1679 uses the denomination 'Sanctus Aurelii Augustini'.]

Poli Sinopsis Criticorum 5 Tomis, Lond, 1669 [Matthew Poole, Synopsis Criticorum aliorumque S. Scripturæ interpretum, Londini: Typis E. Flesher [ulque 
ad I. Sam. deinde a II.R e.g. inclusive ad finem Voluminis] & T. Roycroft. Prostat apud Cornelium Bee in vico Little Britain, 1669.]

Spondani Annales Ecclesiastici, Mog, 1614 [Henri Spondanus (de Sponde), Annales ecclesiastici ex XII. tomis Cæsaris Baronii ... in epitomen redacti, 
opera Henrici Spondani ... & eiusdem illustrissimi Cardinalis auctoritate editi, Moguntiæ (i.e. Mainz): Impensis I. T. Schönwetteri, 1614.]

Tornelli Mundi Annales Sacra, -, - [most likely Henri Spondanus (de Sponde), Annales sacri ... a mundi creatione ad eiusdem reparationem (i.e., the 
Annales sacri et profani of Augustinus Torniellus), Paris 1639.]

Maldonati in 4 Evangels Comment, Mog, 1624 [Juan de Maldonado, R. P. Ioannis Maldonati Societatis Iesv Theologi In Qvatvor Evangelistas Commentarii In 
duos tomos divisi, et nunc emendatius in lucem editi, Mainz, 1624.]

Bulli Opera notis Erneste Grabe, Lond, 1703 [Georgii Bulli ... Opera omnia, quibus duo præcipui Catholicæ fidei articuli, de S. Trinitate & 
justificatione ... explanantur, illustrantur, confirmantur; nunc demum ... collecta, ac ... edita. Quibus jam accessit ejusdem tractatus hactenus 
ineditus, De primitiva & apostolica traditione dogmatis de Jesu Christi Divinitate, contra Danielem Zuickerum etc., ... annotata Joannis Ernesti Grabe. 
Cujus etiam præfatio huic volumini est præmissa, Londini : Typis Samuel Bridge, prope Excambium Regale, Impensis Richardi Smith, ad Insigne Angeli & 
Bibliorum extra Temple-Bar. 1703.]

Spelmanni Concilia, ibms, 1639 [Henry Spelman, Concilia, decreta, leges, constitutiones in re ecclesiarum orbis britannici, Londini : typis, R Badger, 
Impensis Ph Stephani & C H Meredith, 1639 (there was a second volume published 'apud aliciam Warren' in 1664. Note that this is one of the few books 
published under a woman's name in London during the century, Thomas Warren had died after 1661.]

Sancti Cypriani cum Notis Pamelii, Ant, 1539 [Opera divi Caecilii Cypriani,... Adnotationes Jacobi Pamelii,... toti operi sparsim interjectae... ab 
eodem recens adjecta D. Cypriani vita, Antwerpen, in aedibus Pierre Bellère, 1589.]

Historia Sacra MSS, -, - [This is a guess, but I believe (imagine?) this to be a hand-written copy of Thomas Broderick's Historia sacra: or, the holy 
history; giving an exact and comprehensive account of all the feasts and fasts of the Church of England, after a new and curious method; With their 
various Etymologies and Appellations, And the true Reasons and Grounds of their Celebration; together With Practical Observations upon the several 
Days, and Prayers concluding each distinct Head. To which is added an appendix, wherein the three Grand solemnities last added to the liturgy of the 
Church of England, are clearly explain'd, London : printed for John Wyat, at the Rose in St. Paul's Church-Yard, 1705.]

Sancti Bernardi opera, Par, 1640 [Sancti Bernardi Claraevallensis abbatis primi, religiosissimi ecclesiae doctoris suavissimique, & quod pro eximia 
illius pietate non iniuriâ dixeris, planè theodidacti. Opera omnia : tam quae vere germana illivs esse nemo inficiiàs eat, quàm quae spuria & 
supposititiá (quanquam non dissimilis pietatis) plerisque videri possunt, diligentismè nunc primum recognita, aucta, ac emendata, & in ordinem 
concinniorem disposita, Lutetiae : Sumptibus Ioannis Du Bray, 1640.]

Cornel a Lapide in pauli Epistoli Comment, Ant, 1645 [Cornelius Cornelii a Lapide (Cornelis Cornelissen van den Steen), Commentaries in omnes divi 
Pauli epistolas, Antwerp, 1614 (and several subsequent editions).]



Holdisworthi prlectiones Theod apd Gresham Colls, Lond, 1661 [Richard Holdsworth, Prælectiones Theologicæ, habitæ in Collegio Greshamensi apud 
Londinenses a R. H. Editæ (una eum oratione solenni, quam habuit idem in Vesperis comitiorum academiæ procancellarius an. 1641) cura et studio R. 
Pearson. Præmissa authoris vita, Londini, Typis Jacobi Flesher: prostant apud Gul. Wells & Rob. Scott, ad Insignia Principis in vico Little Britin 
dicto, 1661.]

Jansenii in Histors Evangels Comment, Ant, 1613 [Cornelius Jansen the Elder, Cornelii Jansenii episcopi Gandavensis commentariorum in suam concordiam, 
ac totam historiam evangelicam, partes 4, Antwerp (various) 1613.]

Mathei fflacij Illinei Clavis Scriptura, Bas, 1580 [Matthias Flacius Illyricus, Clavis Scripturae Sacrae, seu, De sermone sacrarum literarum : in duas 
partes divisae, quarum prior singularum vocum, atque locutionum sacrae scripturae usum ac rationem ordine alphabetico explicat : posterior de sermone 
sacrarum literarum plurimas generales regulas tradit, Basel (various), 1580.]

Gerhardi Harmonia Evangelica, ffran, 1622 [Johann Gerhard, Martin Chemnitz, et al., Harmoniæ Evangelicæ ... D. Martino Chemnitio Primvm Inchoatæ, & per 
D. Polycarpvm Lyservm Continvatæ, Libri Qvinqve ..., Francofurti : Apud Iohannem Iacobum Porssium, 1622.]

___ Ejusdem locorum Theols 4 vols, Gen, 1639 [Johann Gerhard, J. Gerhardi ... Locorum theologicorum cum pro adstruenda veritate, tum pro destruenda 
quorumvis contradicentium falsitate ... tomus primus ( -nonus) quartum editus, etc. (J.G. Exegesis sive uberior explicatio articulorum de Scriptura 
Sacra, de Deo et de Persona Christi in tomo primo locorum theologicorum concisius pertractatorum.), Geneva, 1639.]

Hieronimi Biblia sacra cum Notis, Ant, 1511 [St Jerome/Vulgate, no trace of any edition published in Antwerp in 1511 (... in Venice, though ...).]

Spenceri de Legibus Heb. Rituals Libri tres, Cant, 16?? [William Spencer, De legibus Hebræorum ritualibus, et earum rationibus, libri tres, Cambridge, 
1685.]

Lossij annot in 4 Evangels, Franc, 1559 [Lucas Lossius, Novvm Testamentvm Iesv Christi Nazareni : Veri Messiae Promissi Et Exhibiti, Filii Dei Et Mariae 
... secundum Scripturas: Annotationibus eruditis & pijs iam primùm explicatum & illustratum 1 In quo continentur duo Euangelistae, Matthaevs & Marcvs; 
Novum Testamentum Iesu Christi Nazareni, veri Messiae promissi : annotationibus eruditis et piis iam primum explicatum et illustratum. 2, Lucas. 
Iohann., Francofurti : Egenolphus, 1559.]

___ In acta Apostols, ibms, 1558 [Acta Apostolorum. Annotationum Lucae Lossii, in Novum Testamentum Iesu Christi Nazaraeni, Filii aeterni patris & 
Virginis Mariae, veri Dei & veri hominis, promissi & revelati Redemptoris & Mediatoris humani generis, crucifixi pro nobis, & resuscitati à morte, 
Tomus Tertius, Continens ... Egenolphus, 1558) ]

___ Ad Romanos, ???, 1662 [there is no edition for 1662, perhaps this one is meant: Annotationum scholasticarum Lucae Lossii Luneburgensis in Novum 
Testamentum Iesu Christi Nazareni, promissi à Deo per Moysen & prophetas ... Tomus quintus, in quo continetur ad Romanos Epistola Diui Pauli 
Apostoli ..., Franc. : Chr. Egen., 1562.]

Gomari Opera Theologica, Amst, 1644 [Franciscus Gomarus, Francisci Gomari Brugensis viri clariss. Opera theologica omnia : maximam partem posthuma; 
suprema autoris voluntate à discipulis edita. Cum indicibus necessariis. Amstelodami : ex officina J. Janssonii, 1644.] 

___ Operum pars 2da 

___ Operum pars 3tia [all three parts published 1644]

Calvini Tractatus Theologici, Gens, 1576 [John Calvin, Joannis Calvini Tractatus theologici omnes : in unum volumen certis classibus congesti : quorum 
aliqui nec latine nec gallicè editi fuerunt, Genevæ : Apud Petrum Santandreanum, 1576.]



___ Coḿent in Genesin ad Joshuam, Gens, 1583 [John Calvin, Ioannis Calvini, In quinque libros Mosis commentarii, Geneuae : Apud Petrum Santandreanum 
1583.] 

___ A Josua ad finem Job Deest, -, - [???]

___ Coḿent in Psalmos, Steph?, 1557 [John Calvin, In Librum Psalmorum, Iohannis Calvini commentarius, Genevae : Stephanus, 1557.]

___ A Psalmis ad finem Cantic deest, -, - [???]

___ Comment in Isaiam, Gens, 1570 [John Calvin, Ioannis Caluini Commentarii in Isaiam prophetam / primùm collecti opera & diligentia N. Gallasii, deinde 
locupletati & expoliti magno labore & cura ipsius authoris, nunc tertiò recogniti & aucti ampla accessione locorum Scripturae qui passim in toto opere 
citantur ..., Geneuae : Apud Jo. Crispinum 1570.]

___ Coḿent in Jeremiam & Lament, ibms, 1563 [John Calvin, Ioannis Caluini Praelectiones: in librum prophetiarum Jeremiae, et Lamentationes / Ioannis 
Budaei & Caroli Ionuillaei labore & industria exceptae. Cum duobus indicibus, priore quidem rerum ac sententiarum maximè insignium: posteriore verò 
locorum qui ex veteri & nouo Testamento citantur, & explicantur ..., Geneuae : Apud Io. Crispinum, 1563.] 

___ Comment in Daniels, ibms, 1561 [John Caslvin, Ioannis Caluini Praelectiones in librum prophetiarum Danielis / Ioannis Budaei & Caroli Ionuillaei 
labore & industria exceptae. Additus est è regione versionis Latinae, Hebraicus & Chaldaicus textus, Geneuae : Excudebat Joannes Laonius, 1561.] 

___ Comment in 4 Evangels , ibms, 1595 [John Calvin, Harmonia ex Euangelistis tribus composita, Matthæo, Marco & Luca, commentariis Iohannis Calvini 
exposita ... Eiusdem in Iohannem Euangelistam commentarius [with the text], Geneuæ : Apud hæredes E. Vignon, 1595.]

___ Comment in omnes Canonice. Epistols, ibms, 1580 [John Calvin, Ioannis Caluini Commentarii in omnes Pauli Apostoli Epistolas, atque etiam in 
Epistolam ad Hebraeos : Adiunximus eiusdem authoris commentarios in omnes epistolas canonicas. Hanc commentariorum postremam esse recognitionem, ex 
lectione atque collatione cum prioribus, deprehendet lector. Cum indicibus locupletissimis, Geneuae : Apud Eustathium Vignon, 1580.] 

Suarez Comment in Thoms Aquinatem Toms 1st, Mogs, 1607? [Francisco Suarez, Commentaria Ac Disputationes In Primam Partem Divi Thomae, Auctore R. P. 
Francisco Suarez ... Teil: 1: De Deo uno [et] trino : In Tres Praecipuos Tractatus Distributae: Quorum Primus, De Divina Substantia Eiusque Attributis 
tractat, Secundus de Divina, etc ., Mainz, 1607

___ Toms 2dus, ibms, 1614 [

___ Toms 3tius, ibms, 1619 [

___ Toms 4tus, ibms, 1604 [

Coḿent in primis part Divi Thoms parte 2de, ibms, 1622 [Francisco Suarez, Commentariorvm ac dispvtationvm in primam partem divi Thomae/ 2,2/3, Partis 
II : De Deo Effectore, Creatvrarvm Omnivm Tractatvs II. De Opere Sex Diervm, Ac Tertivs De Anima,  Moguntiae : Mylius, 1622.]

Catalogus Testium veritat contra papam, Arg, 1562 [Matthias Flacius Illyricus, Catalogus testium veritatis, qui ante nostram aetatem pontifice Romano, 
detc., Strasbourg, 1562.]

Prideauxi Lectionis viginti due, Oxon, 1642 [John Prideaux, Viginti-Duæ Lectiones de totidem Religionis Capitibus, præcipue hoc tempore controversis, 
prout publice habebantur Oxoniæ. Quibus accesserunt tredecim orationes inaugurales, ... prout in promotione Doctorum in Comitiis habebanter. 
Subnectuntur sex Conciones ... Editio tertia, prioribus emaculatior, etc., Oxford, 1648.]



de Scrupulis Cronologicorum, -, - [?? Clemens Schubert, Libri quatuor de scrupulis chronologor, in quibus non solum calculus sacræ scripturæ cum serie 
quatuor monarchiarum, & Olympiadibus Græcorum, atque annis ab urbe Roma condita pulcherrima harmonia conciliatur. Sed etiam quam plurimi et difficilimi 
scrupuli ... eximuntur ... Nunc primi editi, Cum praefatione Davidis Chytræi: & authoris Exemplari Chronologia, etc., Strasbourg, 1575.]
 
Damasceni Theologia, Pars, 1529? [St John of Damascus, In Hoc Opere Contenta: Theologia Damasceni, quatuor libris explicata : et adiecto ad litteram 
commentario elucidata ; I. De ineffabili diuinitate. II. De creaturaru[n] genesi, ordine Moseos. III. De ijs quae ab incarnatione vsq[ue] ad 
resurrectione[m] Christi. IIII. De ijs quae post resurrectionem vsq[ue] ad vniversale[m] resurrectione[m], Paris (there were numerous editions, I have 
not yet found one dated 1529).]

[fol 2r]

Rationale divinorum, Ant, 16??, [Durandus/Guillaume Durand, Rationale divinorvm officiorvm, a R.D. Gvlielmo Dvrando Mimatensi Episcopo, I.V.D. 
clarissimo concinnatum: atque nunc recens vtilissimis annotationibus illustratum. Adiectum fuit praeterea aliud Diuinorum officiorum rationale ab 
Ioanne Beletho theologo Parisiensi, ab hinc ferè quadringentis annis conscriptum, ac nunc demùm in lucem editum. Cum duplici, vno prioris, altero 
posterioris rationalis indice locupletissimo, Antverpiae, apud viduam & haeredes Petri Belleri, 1614.]

Sethi Ward opera nonnulla, Lond, 1658, [Seth Ward, S. W. ... opera nonnulla, viz. Determinationes theologicæ, Tractatus de justificatione, Prælectiones 
de peccato originali. Edita a Setho Wardo, LOndon, 1658.]

Montacutis Anti diatribe, - , 1625 [Richard Montague, Richardi Montacutii Angli, Antidiatribæ ad priorem partem Diatribarum J. Cæsaris Bulengeri 
adversus exercitt, etc., London, 1625.]

Onus Ecclesiae, - , -  [Bertholdus Pirstinger (Johann Ebser), Onus ecclesiae : in hoc libro lector candidissime, admiranda quædam ac plane[m] 
obstupenda, de septem ecclesiæ statibus, abusibus quoq[ue] grauissimis, & futuris eiusdem calamitatibus ex santor[um] prophetijs & nouarum reuelationum 
vaticinijs, solidissimisq[ue] scripturis, luce clarius enarra[n]tur; verte igitur pagellam & capitulorum perlege argumenta; quod si feceris (inuenies 
enim quor[um] culpa & q[ui]bus de causis, tota Chr[ist]i per eat ecclesia) libru[m] te hu[n]c emisse nunq[ue] pœnitebit / author est, R. pr. D. 
Iohannes Eps. Cheme[n]sis, Reuere[n]diss. Archiep[iscop]i Saltzburgen[sis] à suffragijs, sicut nobis à fide dignis post huius libri impressionem 
relatum est, Cologne, 1531.]

Nazani in primam Aquinatus Thoms 1mus, Bon, 16?? [Joannes Paulus Nazarius, et al., Commentaria et controuersiae in primam[-tertiam] partem Summae D. 
Thomae Aquinatis, Bononiæ : Apud hæredes Ioannis Rossij. Bolognia (Sumptibus Bernardini & Euangelistæ fratrum de Dutijs, bibliopolarum Bononiensium), 
1619.]

Tomus 2dus, idem, 1613

Didaci Stellae Enarratio in Evangels Lucae Tom 1mus, Ant, 1613 [Diego de Estella, In sacrosanctum Iesu Christi Domini nostri Evangelium secundum Lucam 
enarrationes. 1., Antwerp, 1612.]

Francisci Camells Variae Disput contra Equinals, Lugd, 1603 [Franciscus Cumel, Variarum disputationum R.mi patris magistri Francisci Cumel,... tomi 
tres,... Ad calcem cuiusque trino adjecto indice, primo Disputationum, secundo Rerum notabilium, tertio Sacrae Scripturae locorum explicatorum, Lyon, 
1609.]

Molleri Enarrationes in Psalmos, Gens?, ???? [Heinrich Möller, Enarrationis Psalmorum Davidis, ex praelectionibus D. Henrici Molleri..., postrema 
editio, prioribus emendatior. Cui nunc primùm acceserunt theses seu observationes locorum doctrinae..., & singulis Psalmis subjunctae. D. Th. Bezae 
eorundem Paslmorum paraphrasis poetica...Rerum & Verborum... index locupletissimus, Genevae, apud Franciscum Le Preux, 1591.]

Isagogi Chronologia, Lut, 1623? [Henri Harville de la Grange, Isagoge chronologica : hoc est introductio ad cognitionem temporum et rerum, quae 
extiterunt a mundo condito, ad vsque annum salutis, millesimum sexcentesimum & vigesimum ; opus nouâ methodô conscriptum: sed vtilissimâ chronologis, & 



Sacræ Scripturæ studiosis ; complectens solide, velutque scholastico more, difficultates omnes, quæ reperiuntur circà summas & metas præcipuarum 
temporis perioōn constituendas / dicatus sanctissimo Papae Vrbano huius nominis VIII per R.P. Henricum Haruillæum, a Grangia, Paris, 1624/5.]

Eusebius Neurimberg Doctrinae Ascetica, Lug, 1643 [ Juan Eusebio Nieremberg, Doctrinae asceticae, sive, Spiritualium institutionum pandectae, 
iuxtareligiosa institvta, maxime ordinum mendicantium, et constitutiones Societatis Iesv, in qvibvs ex sacra scriptura et sanctis patribus commendantur 
observantiae religiosa ex regula summarii earundem constitutionum, Lyon (Lugdunum), 1643.]

Cameronis Zozomena, Gens, 1642 [John Cameron, Ioannis Cameronis Scoto-Britanni theologi eximij [ta sōzomena] siue opera, Genevæ; Prostant Francofurti: 
In officina Iacobi Chouët., 1642.]

Volaterrani Comment Urbanorum [et?], Bas, 1530 [Raffaelle Mattei, Commentariorum Vrbanorum Raphaelis Volaterrani, octo & triginta libri : accuratius 
quam antehac excusi cum duplici eorundem indice secundum tomos collecto. Item Oeconomicus Xenophontis, Froben, Basel, 1530.]

Pennotti propugnaculum Humans Liberts, Lug, 1621 [Gabriele Pennotto, Propugnaculum humanæ libertatis, seu, Controuersiarum pro humani arbitrii libertate 
contra philosophos, astrologos, iudiciarios & hæreticos ... libri decem, Cardon & Cavellat, Lyon, 1614/24 (I have not found a 1621 edition).]

Sancti Comment in Isaiam, Mog, 1616 [Gaspar Sánchez, R.P. Gasparis Sanctii Centvmpvteolani ... In Isaiam Prophetam commentarii cvm paraphrasi, & 
indicibus vtilissimis ..., Mogvntiæ : apud Ioannem Theobaldum Schônvvetterum [te Frankfort], 1616.]

___ In Jeremiam, Lug, 1618 [Gaspar Sánchez, Gasparis Sanctii Centumputeolani è Societate Iesu theologi in Collegio Complutensi Sacrarum literarum 
interpretis in Ieremiam prophetam Commentarii cum paraphrasi : accessit explicatio psalmi CXXXVI paraphrasis item poëtica ad Threnos & eundem psalmum, 
Cardon, Lyon, 1618.]

Aretij problemata Theolog, Morg, 1583 [Benedictue Aretius, Problemata theologica continentia praecipuos christianae religionis locos, brevi et dilucida 
ratione explicatos : huic postremae editioni accessit nova & concinna locorum suo ordine dispositio, brevibus adhibitis ad marginum notis, cum rerum & 
verborum indice locupletissimo, Morgiis (i.e., Morges): Joannes LePreux.]

Bibliotheca Sancta, Gens, 1566 [Sisto da Siena, Bibliotheca sancta a f. Sixto Senensi, ordinis prædicatorum, ex præcipuis catholicæ ecclesiæ autoribus 
collecta, & in octo libros digesta; quorum inscriptiones sequens pagina indicabit. Ad sanctiss. Pium 5. pont. opt. max., (I cannot find any edition 
where it states on the titlepage that it was printed in Geneva - if the date is correct this is likely the Venice edition (apud Franciscum Franciscium 
Senensem: Ioan. Gryphius excudebat, etc.).]

Johans Roffons. Episcop. de Verit. Corp. & Sang. Xti in Euch, Col, 1627 [(Saint) John Fisher, Bishop of Rochester, De veritate corporis & sanguinis 
Christi in Eucharistia, libri quinque adversus Johan. Oecolampadium recens editi, Cologne, 1527.]

Bellengardi Sententiarum volumn., Lug, 1607 [Etienne Bellengard, Sententiarum Volumen Absolutissimum, etc., Lyon, 1559/87 (I have not found a 1607 
edition).]

Aria Montani Comment in 12 Prophet, Ant, 1583 [Beneto Arias Mantano, Benedicti Ariae Montani Hispalensis Commentaria in dvodecim prophetas: : nunc 
tandem ab ipso auctore recognita, Antwerp, Plantin, 1583.]

Gregorii de valentia Comment Theolgic Toms 1mus, Lut, 1609 [Gregory of Valecia, Gregorii de Valentia Metimnensis ... Commentariorum theologicorum tomi 
IIII : in quibus omnes quaestiones, quae continentur in Summa theologica D. Thomae Aquinatis, ordine explicantur : ac suis etiam in locis controuersiae 
omnes fidei elucidantur, Paris, Cardon, 1609.]

___ Toms 2d Ditto, Ditto, --

___ Toms 3tus Ditto, Ditto, --



___ Toms 4tus Ditto, Ditto, --

Antonii de Dominis de Republica Ecclesiastica, Lond, 1617 [Marco Antonio Dominis/Marko Antun Domnianić, De republica ecclesiastica libri X. Auctore 
Marco Antonio de Dominis Archiepiscopo Spalatensi. Cum suis indicibus, Londini : Ex officina Nortoniana apud Io: Billium, 1617.]

Quarto

Disquisicones de [vaciis?] & Bibliors Edit Theod par., Lond, 168? [Richard Simon, Disquisitiones criticae de variis per diversa loca et tempora 
Bibliorum editionibus. Quibus accedunt castigationes theologi cujusdam Parisiensis ad opusculum Isa. Vossii de Sibyllinis oraculis et ejusdem 
responsionem ad objectiones nuperae criticae sacrae, London, 1684.]

Zouchij Jus feciale, Oxon, 165? [Richard Zouch, Ivris et ivdicii fecialis, sive, Ivris inter gentes, et qvaestionvm de eodem explicatio : qua quae ad 
pacem & bellum inter diversos principes, aut populos spectant, ex praecipuis historico jure-peritis, Oxford, 1650.]

Beda Historica cum Dagoberto, Par, 1681 [Venerable Bede, Bedae Presbyteri Et Fredegarii Scholastici Concordia Ad senioris Dagoberti definiendam 
monarchiae periodum, atque ad primae totius Regum Francorum stirpis chronologiam stabiliendam : In Dvas Partes Divisa, Quarum Prior continet Historiam 
Ecclesiasticam Gentis Anglorum, cum Notis & Dissertatione de Auctore hujus Historiae: Posterior Dissertationem de annis Dagoberti Francorum Regis eo 
nomine primi; Accessit Appendix de S. Dionysio Areopagita, & de S. Genovefa, Parisiorum Patronis, Paris, 1681.]

Sermones Rob. de Licio Ep. Aquinatensis, -, - [Roberto Caracciolo, Sermones de laudibus sanctorum Fratris Roberti de Litio ordinis minor episcopi 
Aquinat[e]n[sis], many editions from 1480s.] 

Biblia Sacra vulg Lat, -, - [???]

Codex Justiniani cum Comment, Lugd, 1559 [Codex DN. Iustiniani sacratissimi principis, Accursij commentariis, et multorum veterum ac neotericorum 
iurisprudentum, maximè Antonij Contij, in metropoli Biturigum iuris professoris ordinarij, annotationibus, a titulo vicesimoprimo libri sexti ad 
duodecimi vsque finem recens illustratus, mendisque quampluris passim repurgatus. Accesserunt his fasti consulares à primis Romanis consulibus vsque ad 
vltimum imperij Iustiniani annum : quos continenter excipit peculiaris chronologia annorum et consulum ac indicationu[m] imperij Iustiniani, in qua 
continetur, quas quibus annis leges, quosq[ue] iuris libros promulgarit aut composuerit : eiusdem Contii opera ac studio sedulo digesta. Notae porro 
literarum prout per totum codicem legendae sunt, statim post indices collocantur. Omnia fideliter & accuratè recognita & emendata, Lyon, apud Gulielmum 
Merlin, 1559.]

Aylesbury Diatriba de Eterna dei decreto, Cant, 1659 [Thomas Aylesbury, Diatribæ de æterno divini beneplaciti circa creaturas intellectuales decreto, 
ubi patrum consulta, scholasticorum scita, & modernorum placita ad Sacræ Scripturæ amussim, & othodoxæ ecclesiæ tribunal deferuntur. Pars prima, quæ 
est de ipsa ante secula præfinitione, seu proposito divino, Cantabrigiæ : Joann. Field, 1659.]

ffrancisci Junij Evangelia Gothica Et Angla Saxonica, Dort, 1665 [Franciscus Junius, Quatuor d.n. Jesu Christi Euangeliorum versiones perantiquae duae, 
Gothica scillicet et Anglo-Saxonica : evarum illam ex celeberrimo Codice Argenteo nunc primum, Dordrechti : Typis & sumptibus Junianis : Excudebant 
Henricus & Joannes Essaei, 1665.]

Zanchius de operibus Dei, Neuch, 1602 [Girolamo Zanchius, Hieronymi Zanchii de operibus dei intra spacium sex dierum creatis : opus tres in partes 
distinctum: I. ... de rebus invisibilibus, II. ... de rebus visibilibus, III. ... déque aliis ad eum pertinentibus, ad lapsum usque, eveque & de humano 
connubio ad finem usque mundi duraturo, Neustadii in Palatinatu (i.e., Neustadt), 1602.]

Formulare Instrumentorum Eccles. Liber vetus, -, - [This could be any one of a number of early editions of books relating to Canon/Ecclesiatical Law 
(no date, just 'liber vetu's, and no place of publication - perhaps missing its titlepage.]



Postilla Sive Comment in Evangelica, Lond, 1609 [Guillermus Parisiensis, Postilla sive expositio epystolarum et evangeliorum dominicalium, London, 
1509.]

Impietas photiniana, Tub, 1627 [Theodor Thumm, Impietas Photiniana, Tubingen, 1627.]

Tortura Torti, Lond, 1609 [Lancelot Andrewes, Tortura Torti : Sive, Ad Matthaei Torti Librum Responsio, qui nuper editus contra Apologiam Serenissimi 
Potentissimique Principis, Jacobi, Dei Gratia, Magnae Britanniae, Franciae, et Hiberniae Regis, Pro Iuramento Fidelitalis, Londini : Barker, 1609.]

Mahumedis Imposturae, Ditto, 1615 [William Bedwell, Mohammedis imposturæ: that is, A discouery of the manifold forgeries, falshoods, and horrible 
impieties of the blasphemous seducer Mohammed with a demonstration of the insufficiencie of his law, contained in the cursed Alkoran; deliuered in a 
conference had betweene two Mohametans, in their returne from Mecha. Written long since in Arabicke, and now done into English by William Bedwell. 
Whereunto is annexed the Arabian trudgman, interpreting certaine Arabicke termes vsed by historians: together with an index of the chapters of the 
Alkoran, for the vnderstanding of the confutations of that booke, London, 1615.]

Beveridgij Codex Can. Eccles. prims vindicatus, Ditto, 16?? [William Beveridge, Codex canonum ecclesiae primitivae vindicatus ac illustratus,  
Londini, typis S. Rycroft, prostant apud Robertum Scott, 1678.]

___ Ejusdms Institutio Cronologica, Ditto, 17??, [William Beveridge, Institutionum chronologicarum libri II : Unà cum totidem arithmetices chronologicæ 
libellis. Per Guilielm. Beveregium, M.A. Nunc Episcopum Asaphensem, Londini : Typis Samuelis Roycroft, & prostant apud Gualterum Kettilby, ad insigne 
Capitis Episcopi in D. Pauli Coemiterio, 1705.]

Georgii Abbatis Questiones Sex, Oxon, 1598 [George Abbot, Qvaestiones sex, totidem praelectionibvs, in schola theologica, Oxoniae, pro forma, gabitis, 
discvssae, et disceptatae, Anno. 1597 : in qvibus, e Sacra Scriptvra, et patribvs antiquissimis, quid statuendum sit, definitur,  Oxoniae : Ex 
officina Josephi Barnesii typographica, 1598.]

Sutlivii de Catholica Ecclesia, Lond, 159?, [Matthew Suycliffe, Matthæi Sutliuii De catholica, orthodoxa, et vera Christi ecclesia, : libri duo. In 
quorum primo pseudoecclesiæ Romanæ speciosa ecclesiæ Catholicæ persona, qua multos miseros mortales multos iam annos ludificata est, detrahitur: in 
secundo orthodoxa per Angliam, Germaniam, Scotiam, Galliam, & alias regiones in una fidei consentiens ecclesia à Bellarmini, Sanderi, Rossei, Alani, 
Ulenbergii, Bozii, Rescii, Verstegnani & reliquorum Pontificæ ecclesiæ propugnatorum calumniis vindicatur: in vtroque omnis illa Bellarmini de notis 
ecclesiæ disputatio, eiusdémque, & reliquorum contumeliosissima, & mendacissima in ecclesiam nostram, ecclesiæque nostræ non-nullos claros viros 
scripta, imagines, & conuitia variè sparsa refelluntur, LOndon, 1592.]

Amaraldi Specimen Animadversions, Salms, !64? [Moïse Amyraut, Specimen animadversionum in exercitationes de gratia universali, auctore Mose Amyraldo., 
Salmirii (i.e.Saumur): apud J. Lesnerium, 1648.]

Ludor Capelli Histors Apostols Illustrata, Gens, ???? [Louis Cappel, Historia apostolica illvstrata, ex actis apostolorvm et epistolis Pavlinis ... vna 
cvm verae epistolarvm Pavlinarvm (juxta temporis, quo singule sunt scriptae, ordinem) seriei historica demonstratione. His additvm est Historiae 
Ivdaicae, ab Asamonaeorvm, sive Machabaeorum tempore ... Vnde variis N. Testamenti locis alioqui obscuris & perplexis lux aliqua affulget, Geneva, 
1634.]

Leonelli Sharpe Novum fidei Sobolum, Lond, 16?? [Leonel Sharpe, Nouum fidei symbolum, siue De nouis multis perduellionis : & duodecim superstitionis 
articulis Catholicæ fidei nomine velatis, & a ̀pio quarto in symboli formam redactis, dialogus diuisus in libros tres ; quoru[m] duo nunc exeunt: 
tertius Deo volente non ita multo ̀pos̀t consequetur: quibus praxis & doctrina Antichristi plane ̀describitur. Præfixum est Dialogo Speculum Papæ, id est, 
vina & expressa Antichristi effigies. Authore Leonello Sharpo Anglo, factæ Theologiæ professore, London, 1612.]

Rob. Rolloci Scoti Comment in Danielem, [off ???], 159? [Robert Rollock, In librum Danielis prophetae ; Roberti Rolloci Scoti ministri Iesu Christi in 
Ecclesia Edinburgensi commentarius. : Accessit doctrinarum, quae in commentario explicantur, utilis index, In Officina Sanctandreana[?], 1594. The 
illegible reference to the place of punblication doesn't look like the abbreviations used for the places where the book was published (Edinburgh, 



Geneva or Heidelberg). Worldcat.org lists examples from 1594 as either Heidelburg or Geneva, but also as simply "In Officina Sanctandreana" (i.e., the 
shop of Petrus Sanctandreanus); Petrus Sactandreanus is believed to have worked predominantly out of Heidelberg during the last quarter of the 
sixteenth century.]

Pontani de Sabatij Annoris periodis, -, 1619 [Robert Pont, De sabbaticorum annorum periodis chronologica : a mundi exordio ad nostra vsque secula et 
porro digestio. Per Robertum Pontanum, Caledonium Britannum, London, 1619.]

Acta & Scripta Synodalia Dordracena, Hord, 1620 [Acta et scripta Synodalia Dordracena ministrorvm remonstrantivm in Foederato Belgio, Harderwijk, 
1620.]

Sutlivii de Missa papistica contra Bellarminium, Lond, 1603 [Matthew Sutcliffe, Matthaei Sutliuii De missa papistica, varijsque synagogae Rom. circa 
Eucharistiae sacramentum erroribus & corruptelis, aduersus Robertum Bellarminum, & vniuersum Iebusaeorum & Cananaeorum sodalitium libri quinque; quorum 
primus de reali praesentia, secundus de transubstantiatione, tertius de sacrificio missae, quartus de missis priuatis & communione sub vna specie, 
vltimus de missae caeremonijs & partibus controuersias tractat, London, 1603.]

Erasti Explicatio Excommunicationis, pess, 1589 [Thomas Erastus, Explicatio grauissimae quaestionis vtrùm excommunicatio : quatenùs religionem 
intelligentes & amplexantes, à sacramentorum vsu, propter admissum facinus arcet ; mandato nitatur diuino, an excogitata sit ab hominibus, Pesclauii 
(i.e. London), 1589.]

Tileni Amica Collatio de Gratiae Concursu, -, - [Daniël Tilenus, Amica collatio de gratiae et voluntatis humanae concursu invocatione & quibusdam 
annexis, instituta inter cl. V. Danielem Tilenum et Johannem Cameronem, Leiden, 1622.]

Krakewitzi Comment in Hoseam, Frans, 1619 [Barthold von Krakewitz, Commentarivs In Hoseam, Prophetaminter Minores (Sic Dictos) Primvm, Qvi Et Textvs 
Genvinam Explicationem & locorum Theologicorum maxime illustrium copiosam pertractationem, Cvm Primis Vero Typvm Malitiae Et Deperditorvm Praesentis 
seculi morum, atque vna corruptelarum sanae doctrinae refutationem exhibit. Authore Bartholdo Krakevitz SS. Th. Doctore Et In Illvstri Academia 
Gryphiswaldensi Professore ordinario, Francofurti : Egenolf Emmel, 1619.]

Sandei Theolog Symbolica, Mog, 1626, [Maximilianus Sandaeus, R. P. Maximiliani Sandaei [...] Theologia symbolica : in quâ origo symbolorum eorumq[ue] 
artificium, ex Sacra Scripturâ a potissimùm eruitur: [et] eiusdem symbola omnis generis explicantur : opus Sacrae doctrinae studiosis, ac imprimis 
concionatoribus, [et] politioris literaturae amatoribus vtile, Moguntiae : impensis Ioannis Theobaldi Schönvvetteri, 1626.]

Calvini Doctrinae de Absoluto Reprobations decreto, -, - [Moïse Amyraut, Doctrinæ Ioannis Calvini, De Absolvto Reprobationis Decreto, Defensio : 
Aduersus Scriptorem Anonymum, Salmurii : Apud Isaacum Desbordes, Typographum & Bibliopolam Salmuriensem, 1641.]

Bertij Hymenaeus desertor, Lug, 16?? [Petrus Bertius, Hymenaeus desertor, sive De sanctorum apostasia problemata duo : 1 An fieri possit ut justus 
deserat justitiam suam? 2 An quae deseritur fuerit vera justitia? Leidfen, 1601.]
 
Aylesburii Diatribae, Cant, 1659 [see above; possibly a mistaken repeated entry, possibley a second copy ...]

Coci Censura Quorund Scriptorum, Lons, 1614 [Robert Cooke, Censura quorundam scriptorum, quæ sub nominibus sanctorum et veterum auctorum, à Pontificijs 
(in quæstionibus potissimùm hodie controuersis) citari solent : In qua ostenditur, scripta illa, vel esse supposititia, vel dubiæ saltem fidei, London, 
1614.]

Coccei Epist ad Hebr. Explicati, Lugs, 1654 [Johannes Cocceius, Epistolae ad hebraeos explicatio, Leiden, 1659.]

Rantmani prisiors patrum Theosophia, Wit, 1619 [Hermannus Rahtmann, Priscorum Patrum Q. Septimii Florentis Tertulliani, Carthaginensis Praesbyteri, & D. 
Caecilii Cypriani Carthaginen. Episcopi & gloriosiss. Martyris. Theosophia : Fidei antiquae & vitae vere Christianae certa & salutaria tradens 
Documenta. e Monumentis eorum propriis reddita et recitata verbis, Witteberg, 1619.]



Essenij Triumphus Crucis, Amst, 16?9 [Andreas Essenius, Trivmphvs crvcis, sive Fides catholica de satisfactione Domini nostri Iesu Christi, asserta, & 
vindicata ab exceptionibus atque objectionibus Socinianis, nominatim verò ab illis, quas Iohannes Crellivs ... in Responsione suâ ad librum ... Hvgonis 
Grotii de eodem argumento, protulit, Amsterdam, 1649.]

Urbani Papa octavi poema, Plant, 1634 [Maffeo Barberini (Pope Urban VIII), Maphaei S.R.E. Card. Barberini nunc Vrbani pp. VIII. Poemata, Antuerpiae : 
Ex officina Plantiniana Balthasaris Moreti., 1634 (the one with the frontispiece designed by Rubens ...).]

Tullii Justificatio paulina, Oxon, 1694? [Thomas Tully, Justificatio Paulina sine operibvs ex mente ecclesiae anglicanae, omniumque reliquarum quae 
reformatae audiunt, asserta & illustrata. Contra nuperos novatores, Oxoniae : Typis Hen. Hall, acad. typog. impensis Fran. Oxlad., sen. anno 1674.]

Mortoni Antidotum contra Eccles. Roms venenum , Cant, 1634? [Thomas Morton, Antidotum adversus ecclesiae Romanae de merito propriè dicto ex condigno 
venenum, Cambridge, 1637.]

Tosius Controv: de Eucharistia deciSio, Do, 1640 [Thomas Morton, Totius Doctrinalis Controversiae De Eucharistia Decisio : Juxta articulum Fidei 
Catholicum in antiquis Patribus, De Non-coexistentia Corporis Christi in diversis locis ; Unà cum Protestantium omnium communi consensu, Cambridge, 
1640.]

Simonis Opuscula Critica, Edinb, 1685 [Richard Simon, Richardi Simonis Gallicanæ Ecclesiæ theologi, Opuscula critica adversus Isaacum Vossium 
Anglicanae Ecclessiae Canonicum : defenditur sacer codex Ebraicus & B. Hieronymi Tralatio, Edinburgi, : typis Joannis Calderwood, 1685.]

Routeri Libert Anglicans Defensio, Lond, 1613 [Adam Reuter, Libertatis Anglicanæ defensio, seu demonstratio : regnum Angliæ non esse feudum pontificis: 
in nobilissima & antiquissima Oxoniensi Academia, publicè opposita Martino Becano Societatis Iesu theologo & professori ordinario ab Adamo Reuter,  
Londini Excudebat Iohannes Beale 1613.]

Arowsmithij Tactica Sacra, Cant, 165? [Tactica Sacra, sive De milite spirituali pugnante vincente & triumphante dissertatio ... Accesserunt ... 
orationes aliquot anti-Weigelianæ, et pro reformatis academiis apologetica, etc., Joannes Field: Cantabrigiæ; impensis Joannis Rothwell: Londini, 
1657.]

Riveti [? ?] Cath Orthod oposit Cath Papist, Lug, 16?? [André Rivet, Catholicus orthodoxus, oppositus catholico papistae. In quatuor partes seu 
tractatus distinctus: in quibus continetur summa controversiarum de religione, quae inter orthodoxos & pontificios agitantur, Leiden : Apud Abrahamum 
Commelinum, 1630.]

___ Toms 2dus 

[fol 2v]

___ Comment in Psalmos, Ro?, ???? [André Rivet, Commentarius in Psalmorum propheticorum, de mysteriis evangelicis, dodecadem selectam, ... Editio nova, 
ab autore multis in locis aucta et emendata, Rotterdam, 1645.]

Tarnovii Comment in Micham, Ros, ???? [Johann Tarnow, Johannis Tarnovii in prophetam Micham commentarius ... Adjectus est in sine index verborum & 
rerum memorabilium ..., Rostock, 1623.]

___ In Psalmos, Do, ???? [Johann Tarnow, Johannis Tarnovii In Psalmos poenitentiales septem commentarius brevis : in quo textus analysi perspicuâ 
illustratur, ex fonte hebræo explicatur, locis parallelis confirmatur, à pravis expositionibus vindicatur : usus verò in locis communibus ex ipsâ 
scripturâ natis ac probatis indicatur. Cum indice., Rostock, 1628.]



___ In Hoseam, Do, ???? [perhaps: Johann Tarnow, ...In prophetam Hoseam commentarius... Rostochi literis Ioachimi Pedani... impensis Joh. 
Hallervordii... anno MDCXXXIII., Rostock, 1633.]

Lelij peregrini de Moribus, Rom, 160? [Lelio Pellegrini, De moribus libri decem iis, qui Aristotelis ad Nicomachum inscribuntur, ordine perpetuo, atque 
sententia respondentes. ... Auctore Laelio Peregrino Somninate ... Additus est ad calcem index rerum insigniorum, Romae : apud Aloysium Zannettum, 
1600.]

CauSsini /de\ Eloquentia Sacra, Colon, 162? [Nicolaus Caussin, Nicolai Caussini Trecensis E Societate Jesu, De Eloquentia Sacra Et Humana Libri XVI, 
Cologne, 1626.]

Latij de pelagianis & semi pelagianis, Hard, 1617? [Jean Laet, Ioannis Latii viri doctissimi De Pelagianis, et Semipelagianis, commentariorum, ex 
veterum Patrum scriptis, libri duo. : Hodiernis controversijs dirimendis peropportuni ac perquam necessarij. Accesserunt Vadiani & Cassandri quædam de 
eodem argumento, Harderwijk, 1617.]

Vorstij parescere, Goud, 1612 [Conrad Vorstius, Conradi Vorstij S. Theol. D. Parasceve ad amicam collationem cum clarissimo theologo D. Iohanne 
Piscatore, S. Literarum in Illustri Schola Herbornensi professore : super notis hujus ad loca quaedam, ex illius Tractatu de Deo, et Exegesi 
apologetica, pridem excerpta, et notis istis breviter examinata : vbi variae quaestiones theologicae tractantur, maximè qua divinam praedestinationem 
concernunt, Goudas, 1612.]

Baronis in Jonam pslectiones, Lon, 1519? [Peter Baro, Petri Baronis Stempani, Sacrae Theologiae in Academia Cantabrigiensi Doctoris ac professoris, in 
Jonam prophetam prælectiones 39 : In quibus multa pié doctéque disseruntur & explicantur. Adjecta sunt etiam, & alia quædam ejusdem authoris, quæ 
sequens pagina indicabit. Operâ & studio Osmundi Laki Cantabrigiensis, é Regio Collegio ministri, collecta, & ab authore ipso recognita, London, 1579.]

Ribera Comment in Evangels Johanns, Lug, 1623 [Francusco de Ribera, Francisci Riberæ Villacastinensis, Societatis Iesu Doctoris Theologi, in Academia 
Salmanticensi sacrarum literarum olim professoris, In sanctum Iesu-Christi Euangelium secundum Ioannem commentarii. Nunc primùm in lucem prodeunt ..., 
Lyon, 1623.]

Οπλοθηκης etc seu Explic 53 Cap: Isaiah, Wit, 1634 [Jouhann Hülsemann, Hoplothēkēs christepōnymōn exēgēsis, seu capitis LIII. Esaiae explicatio, 
Wittenberg, 1634.]

Amesij de Reconciliacone Xti, Rot, 1615 [William Ames, Dissertatio theologica de dvabvs qvaestionibvs hoc tempore controversis, : quarum prima est De 
reconciliatione per mortem Christi impetrata omnibus ac singulis hominibus: altera, De electione ex fide prævisa, Rotterdam, 1615.]

USseri pred: Cont Hist , Dub, 1641 [????]

Cocei ad ultima Mosis, ffran, 1650 [Johannes Cocceius, Johannis Cocceji, ... Ad Vltima Mosis, Hoc Est, Sex postrema capita Deuteronomii 
Considerationes; In quibus Ex verborum proprietate, clara analysi, ... Fvndamentales Veritates Religionis Christianæ, Ac Canon Prophetiæ ... 
demonstrantur, Franeker, 1650.]

Respons. neceSs: ad Contra remonstrs Declarat, Lug, 1618 [Jan Jacobsz Paets, Responsio necessaria ad contra-remonstrantium contrariam declarationem, 
continens perspicuam & solidam ejusdem refutationem; in qua etiam demonstratur doctrinam remonstrantium, si nascentis christianismi secula, & subsecuta 
postmodum reformationis tempora respicias, non novam sed antiquam esse. Addita praefatione ad nobiliss. potentissimosque Hollandiae ac West-Frisiae 
ordines qua libellus sub titulo: Altera Ecclesiae querela, notatur. Prima pars versa è belgico in latinum sermonem ..., Leiden, 1618.]

AmeSsanae Lectura in Zacheriam, Ant, 1597 [Franciscus a Messana, F. Francisci A Messana Hieronymiani, Apvd D. Bartholomaevm Regivm Prope Lvpianam 
Doctoris Theologi [...], Lectura in Zachariam, cum Paraphrasi in omnes duodecim Prophetas, quos minores nuncupant : Cum Indicibus rerum & Euangeliorum 
[...], Antwerp, 1597.]



Voetij ASsertiones Theolog, Ultr, 1634 [this can be found in : Gijsbert Vossius, Illustris gymnasii Ultrajectini inauguratio una cum orationibus 
inauguralibus ... , Utrecht, 1634.]

___ Appendix ad Disput de Templis, ibm, 1646 [????]

Dicksoni Therapeutica sacra, Lond, 1656 [David Dickson, Therapeutica sacra, seu, De curandis casibus conscientiæ circa regenerationem, per fœderum 
divinorum prudentem applicationem, London, 1656.]

Zanchii in Hoseam Comment, Newst, 1600 [Girolamo Zanchi, Hieron. Zanchii in Hoseam primum et difficilimum inter eos, quos minores vocant, prophetam 
commentarius. : Ex praelectionibus ipsius ... collectus & nunc primùm operâ & studio hæredum in lucem editus : Cum indice rerum & verborum 
locupletissimo, Neustadt, 1600.]

Alphonsi Sermones in parabolas, Col, 1612 [Alphonsus Salmeron, R.P. Alphonsi Salmeronis ... Sermones in parabolas Euangelicas totius anni, hac secunda 
editione quam diligentissime reuisi et amendis expurgati. Una cum auctoris vita et indicibus copiosissimis, Colgne, 1612.]

Æcolampedi in Danielem Lib: 2d, Bas, 1530 [Johann Oecolampadius, In Danielem prophetam Ioannis Oecolampadij libri duo, omnigena & abstrusiore cum 
Hebræorum tum Græcorum scriptorum dorctrina referti, Basel, 1530.]

{/Augustini Steuchi Eugubini Libri decem, Bas, 1549\} [Agostino Steuco, Augustini Steuchi Eugubini episcopi Kisami apost. S. bibliothecarii viri 
doctissimi De perenni philosophia libri X : opus ... iam denuò in lucem editum ..., Basel. 1542.]

Octavo & Minores

Biblia Sacra Beza, Amst, 1669 [Theodore Beza, Biblia sacra : sive Testamentum Vetus, ab Im. Tremellio et Fr. Iuvio ex Hebraeo Latine redditum, et 
Testamentum Novum à Theod. Beza è Graecon in Latinum versum, Amsterdam, 1669.]

Historia Sacra le Grand, Lond?, 1685 [Antoine Le Grande, Antonii Le Grand Historia sacra : a mundi exordio ad Constantini Magni Imperium deducta, 
London, 1685.]

Liturgia Anglicana, Do, 1691 [Liturgia seu liber precum communium et administrationis Sacramentorum, aliorumq. rituum atq. ceremoniarum Ecclesiae juxta 
usum Ecclesiae juxta usum Ecclesiae anglicana : una cum Psalterio Davidis... itemqforma et modus faciendi, ordinandi Episcopos, Presbyteros, diaconos, 
London, 1690; (I have not found an edition dated 1691. Latin versions of the Book of Common Prayer were produced after 1560. Elizabeth I issued Letters 
Patent allowing the universities of Oxford and Cambridge, and the schools of Winchester and Eton, to hold services in Latin for the improvement of 
their Latin, all other places had to celebrate services in English. The text had the advantage of being understood in the wider world, later there were 
polyglot editions under the same title produced specifically for distribution abroad. By the middle of the seventeenth century there were editions 
available in the colonial languages of Great Britain - Welsh (after 1567), Manx (after 1610) and Irish Gaelic, or 'lingua hibernica' (after 1606).]

Molinaei poemata, Cant, 1670 [Peter du Moulin, Petri Molinaei P. F. [Parerga in Greek capitals]: Poematum Libelli Tres. I. Hymni in symbolum 
Apostolorum. II. Ecclesiae gemitus. III, Cambridge, 1670.]

Ecphrasis [? ?] Buckannani in pSalmos, Lond, 1620 [George Buchanan, Ecphrasis paraphraseos Georgii Buchanani in Psalmos Dauidis: ab Alexandro Iulio 
Edinburgeno, in adolescentiae studiosae gratiam elaborata, London, 1620.]

Grotius de veritate Relig Christians, Oxon, 1635 [Hugo Grotius, Hugo Grotius: De veritate religionis Christianae Editio quinta, prioribus auctior & 
emendatior, Oxford, 1635.]

Institutio principis Christiani Erasm, Lug, 1640 [There are numerous editions of this text produced in Leiden, but none dated 1640.]



Biblia Latina, -, -

Molinaei Enodatio GraviSsimas Questions, Elz, 1632 [Peter du Moulin, Petri Molinaei S.S. Theologiae Professoris Enodatio gravissimarum quaestionum de 
providentia Dei. Statu innocentiae. Peccato originale. Libero arbitrio. Praedestinatione. Perseverantia ..., Leiden (Elzevier), 1632.]

Catechismus ad paroh: Ex decret Trident, Lugd, 1676 [Catechismus ad parochos ex decreto Concilii Tridentini editus et Pii V. Pont. Max. jussu 
promulgatus. Sincerus & integer, mendisque iterum repurgatus opera P.D.L.H.P.A quo est additus apparatus ad catechismum, in quo ratio, auctores, 
auctoritas, approbatores & usus declarantur, Lyon, 1676.]

Amesius de Conscientia, Oxon, 1659 [William Ames, Guilielmi Amesii De conscientia : et ejus jure, vel casibus libri quinque, Oxford, 1659.]

___ Ejusdms contra Remonstrantes, Amst, 1630 [William Ames, Coronis ad collationem Hagiensem, qva argvmenta pastorum Hollandiæ adversus remonstrantium, 
quinque articulos de divin^a prædestinatione, et capitibus ei adnexis, producta, ab horum exceptionibus vindicantur, Amsterdam, 1630.]

Jewelli Appologia, Cant, 1603 [John Jerwel, Apologia Ecclesiæ Anglicanæ. Authore Ioanne Iuello, olim Episcopo Sarisburiensi, (e.g., London, 1606) 
(there were numerous editions of this text aftder 1562, but none listed on worldcat for Cambridge, 1603).]

Could this be Sleidani? Heidani Comment 2 vols, -, 1561 [???]

Novum Testament Erasmi Lat, -, -

Melchioris cani Loci Theologici, Col, 1568 [Melchor Cano, D. Melchioris Cani, Episcopi Canariensis, Ordinis Prædicatorum, Primariae Cathedrae in 
Academia Salmanticensi olim Præfecti, Locorum theologicorum libri duodecim. : In quibus non modò vera refellendi vniuersos Christianæ religiones 
hostes, confirmandiq[́ue] sacra dogmata ratio ac vsus exactè ostenditur ; verùm etiam omnia fere, quæ hodie in controuersiam vocantur, luculentissimè 
exanimantur. Cum duplici indice ..., Cologne, 1585.]

Natalis Comitis Mythologia, Han, 1605 [Natale Conti, Natalis Comitis Mythologiæ, siue, Explicationis fabularum libri decem ; Eiusdem libri IIII de 
venatione : cum indice triplici rerum memorabilium, vrbium & locorum à variis heroibus denominatorum ... : addita Mythologia musarum a Geofredo 
Linocerio ..., Hannover, 1605.]

Piscatoris Analysis Evangelii, Sig, 1595 [Johannes Piscator, Analysis logica Evangelii secundum Matthaeum; una cum scholiis et observationibus locorum 
doctrinae ... auctore, Siegen, - although examples on worldcat are dated 1597.]

Valentini de Sacrementis in Genere. -, 1585 [Valentin Hellopoeus Zikzaus, Valentini Hellopoei Zikzai Tractatio de Sacramentis in genere, sive de tota 
re Sacramentaria., Geneva? (Sumptibus eustatthii vignon and jacobi stoer), 1585.]

Sandersoni de Juramenti Obligatione, Lond, 1513 [Robert Sanderson, De juramenti promissorii obligatione prlectiones septem : habit in schola theologica 
Oxon, termino Michaelis ann. Dom. MDCXLVI, London, 1647 (the date 1513 is copied in twice, see next entry).]

Lacta/n\tii ffirmiani opera, fflor, 1513 [Quae in hoc opere contineantur. ... diuina- rum institutionum Libri septem Eiusdem de ira Dei Liber unus Item 
de opificio Dei Liber unus Eiusdem Epitome in Libros suos De diuinis institutionibus ... : Opera., Florence, 1513.]

Johan. Chrisostomi Homilia, Par, 1550 [there were a couple books of homilies published in Paris during the 1550s, none, that I have found, in 1550.]

Zanchii Compendium doctrinas Christians, Newst, 1598 [Girolamo Zanchi, Compendium praecipuorum capitum doctrinae christianae, quondam a clarissimo viro 
D. Hieronymo Zanchio, S.S. theologiae doctore, in privatum usum conscriptum: nunc vero primum, in gratiam & utilitatem juventutis theologiae studiosae, 
bono animo & studio haeredum, in lucem editum, Neustadt, 1598.]



Textus Magistri Sententiarum, -, 1558 [I have found no edition dated 1558, although Petrus Lombardus (e.g., Petri Lombardi episcopi Parisiensis 
Sententiarum libri 4 quibus author ille in divinis scripturis exercitatissimus universae theologiae summam ex orthodoxorum Patrum Decretis atque 
Sententiis mirabili compendio & arte complexus est, ut iure optimo magister sententiarum meruerit cognominari, Paris, 1557) was frequently published.]

Zanchius de Incarnatione, Newst, 1601 [Girolamo Zanchi,Hier. Zanchii de incarnatione Filii Dei libri duo : quibus vniuersum hoc mysterium solide 
explicatur, veritas carnis Christi ex sacris literis & orthodoxæ vetustatis consensu liquidò demonstratur : & dogma de Omnipræsentia, seu reali 
communicatione diuinarum proprietatum in humana natura accuratè excutitur : obiectiones deniq[ue] aduersariorum ex Scripturis & Patribus, perspicuè 
refelluntur ..., Neustadt, 1601.]

Vincentij Lirenensis adversus Haereses, Colen, 1613 [Vincentius Lerinensis (Vincent of Lérins) Commonitorium duplex adversus Haereticos, Cologne, 
1613.]

Amesii Bellarminus Enervatus, Amst, 1628 [William Ames, Bellarminus enervatus : in IV Tomos divisus, Amsterdam, 1628.]

Wollebij Compendium, Cant, 1642 [Johannes Wolleb, Compendium theologi Christian : accurata methodo sic adornatum ut sit ad ss. scripturas legendas, ad 
locos communes digerendos, ad controversias intelligendas manductio, ... (Editio nova prioribus correctior) Cambridge, 1642.]

Eustathii Ethica, Lond., 1677 [I have found a reference to "Eustathii Ethica 1677. price 1s.", in Books Printed, and are to be Sold by Enoch Wyer, at 
the White Hart in St. Pauls Church Yard, at: http://quod.lib.umich.edu/e/eebo/A38268.0001.001/1:5.3?rgn=div2;view=fulltext. Not on wordcat.]

Fabrici de unitate Eccles., Oxon., 1646? [Johann Seobald Fabricius, De vnitate ecclesiæ britannicæ meditationes sacræ, Oxford, 1676.]

Via ad pacem EcclesiaSticam, -, 1642 [Hugo Grotius, Via ad pacem ecclesiasticam, in qua continentur : Confessio fidei, secundum Conc. Trid. ; Confessio 
fidei Augustanae ; Consultatio Cassandri ; Annota. H. Grotii in Consult. Cassandri ; H. Grotii Poema de Baptismate, Poema de Eucharistia, Disquisitio 
Pelagiana, published in both Amsterdam and Paris (and several examples with no denotation of origin), 1642.]

FranciSci Deus Natura & Gratia, Lug, 1634 [Franciscus a Sancta, Deus, natura, gratia. Siue Tractatus de praedestinatione, de meritis & peccatorum 
remissione, seu de iustificatione, & denique de Sanctorum inuocatione : Vbi ad trutinam fidei Catholicae examinatur confessio Anglicana & ad singula 
puncta, quid teneat, qualiter differat, excutitur. ... Accessit paraphrastica expositio reliquorum articulorum confessionis Anglicæ, Lyon, 1634.]

Zanchij Epistola, Han, 1609 [Girolami Zanchi, Hieronymi Zanchii Bergomatis, theologi clarissimi, epistolarvm libri dvo : in primo variæ materiæ 
theologicæ controuersæ, solidè pertractantur ... : Secundum continens epistolas familiares, Hannover, 1609.]

___ Annotations in vet Test, Cant, 1653 [????]

___ De Incarnatione Filii, Newst, 1650? [see above]

Cartwrighti annot in Genesins }
      ___ In Exodum  }, Lond, 1658 [Christopher Cartwright, Electa Thargumico-Rabbinica; sive Annotatione in Genesin ex triplici Thargum ... 

item ex R. Salomone et Aben-Ezra, aliisque Hebræis ... excerptæ, etc., London 1648; Electa Thargumico-Rabbinica; sive Annotationes in Exodum. Ex 
triplici Thargum seu Chaldaicâ para phrasi, nempe Onkeli, Jonathanis, & Hierosolymitanâ item ex commentariis Rabbinorum ... & ex aliorun vel Hebræorum, 
vel Hebraizantium scriptis excerptæ, etc. (Additamenta quædam annotationum, etc.), London, 1658.]

Spanhemij Historia Imaginum, Do, 1686 [Friedrich Spanheim, Friderici Spanhemii Fr. F. Historia imaginum restituta, Praecipuè Adversos Gallos Scriptores 
nuperos Lud. Maimburg, et Nat. Alexandrum, Leiden (not London as suggested), 1686.]



___ Exercitationes de Gratia, Do, 1650 [Friedrich Spanheim, Friderici Spanhemii Exercitationes de gratia universali ; Accessere L. Erotemata auctori 
proposita, et ab eodem decisa, cum anteroteamtum ; Cum Mantissa ; Cum Anteroteamtum, Leiden, 1646 (no edition listed for 1650 on WorldCat).]

___ Historia Jobi, Lug, 1672 [Friedrich Spanheim, Friderici Spanhemii F. Historia Iobi. Sive De obscvris historiæ commentatio, Leiden, 1672.]

Tarnovij de Conjugio Lib: 3d,, Rost, 1614 [Paul Tarnow, Pauli Tarnovii S.S. Theol. D. Et Profess. in Academia Rostochiensi De Coniugio Libri III. : In 
Quibus Non Modo Omnes Controversiae, quae exstant de hoc argumento apud Bellarminum, cum in partibus libri de Clericis & de Monachis, tum in toto, quem 
conscripsit de Sacramento matrimonii, examinantur, nostra argumenta defenduntur, adversariorum refelluntur ... Cum quatuor indicibus materiarum, 
auctorum, scripturae locorum, rerum & verborum, accuratissimis, Rostock, 1614. (Note that Paul Tanrow was the uncle of the author of the next book.)]

___ Exercitationes Lib 4th, Lips, 1640 [Johann Tarnow, Johannis Tarnovii SS. Theol. D. & in Academia Rostochiensi Professoris Exercitationum Biblicarum 
Libri Quatuor : quorum III. Miscellaneorum, Et IV. Dissertationum: In quibus verus & genuinus sensus Locorum Scripturae multorum ex verbo Dei, 
textuq[ue] authentico diligentius, inquiritur ac defenditur, Leipzig, 1640.]

Wallisij Mens Sobrii, Oxon, 1657 [John Wallis, Mens sobria seriò commendata: concione ad baccalaureos artium determinaturos, latine habita Oxoniae; in 
die cinerum dicto; febr. 20. 1655. stilo Angliae, Oxford, 1657.]

Reusneri Symbolors Imperat ClaSsis prima, Lond, 1619 [Nicolaus Reusner,Nicolai Reusner Leorini IC. comitis palat. Cæs. Symbolorum imperatoriorum classis 
prima : Qua symbola continentur impp. ac Cæsarum Romanorum Italicorum, à C. Iulio Cæsare, vsque ad Constantinum Magnum. Opus philologicum et politicum, 
vereque regium ac imperatorium: omnibus omnium ordinum, & cum primis ciuilis sapientiæ studiosis lectu futurum vtile ; ac iucundum., London, 1619.]

Bucerii de vera Ecclesiars Reconciliacone, -, 1543 [Martin Bucer, De vera ecclesiarum in doctrina, ceremonijs, et disciplina reconciliatione et 
compositione ... Responsio ad Calumnias Alberti Pighij Campensis, contra Confessionem et Apologiam Protestantium nuper uulgatas, et refutatio 
suggillationis Eccianae, contra Acta Ratisponensia, S.l. (i.e., sine loco, no place of publication given on WorldCat), 1543.]

Patarij de potest Consecranes Diatribe, Par., 1639 [????]

Drusii de Quaesitis, -, 1595 [Joannes Drusius, I. Drusii De quæsitis per epistolam, (most likely Franeker), 1595.]

[fol 3r]

Disputatio 70 Theologorum contra pontificios, Oxon, 163? [????]

Grotij Concordia Discors et, Amst, 1642 [Samuel Maresius/Hugo Grotius, Concordia discors et Antichristus revelatus : Id est Hugonis Grotii apologia pro 
Papa et Papismo : quam praetextu concordiae inter Christianos sarciendae, exhibet illius Appendix ad interpretationem locorum Novi Testamenti de 
Antichristo modeste refutata duobus libris, Amsterdam, 1642.] 

Defensio fidei Cathols, Oxon, 1636 [Hugo Grotius, Defensio fidei Catholicae de satisfactione Christi, adversus Faustum Socinum Senensem, Oxford, 1636.]

Baronii Disput Theologica, Do, 1658 [Robert Baron,Disputatio theologia, de vero discrimine peccati mortalis & venialis : deq[ue] impossibilitate 
implendi legem Dei ob quotidianam peccatorum venialium incursionem. Cui annexa est appendix de possibilitate præstandi legem consideratam secundum 
epieikeian evangelicam. Authore Roberto Baronio ... (the only editions I have found on WorldCat were published in Aberdeen in 1633 or Amsterdam in 
1649)]

Oweni Diatriba de Justitia Divina, Do, 1653 [John Owen, Diatriba de Justitia Divina. : Seu justitiæ vindicatricis vindiciæ, etc., Oxford, 1653.]



Trelcatij Scholast & Method Theols Institutio, Gens, 1611 [Lucas Trelcatius, Scholastica et methodica locorum communium S. theologiae institutio, 
didacticè & elencticè in epitome explicata : in qua, veritas locorum communium, definitionis cuiusque loci per causas suas analysi asseritur : 
contraria verò argumenta, imprimis Bellarmini, generalium solutionum appendice refutantur, Geneva, 1611.]

Appollini Consideratio Quaerund Controvers., Lond, 1644 [Willem Apollonius, Consideratio quarundam controversiarum ad regimen ecclesiæ dei 
spectantium : quæ in Angliæ regno hodie agitantur. Ex mandato & jussu classis Walachrianæ conscripta, London, 1644.]

J: S: Method Compend ad fidem, Par, 1671 [????]

BowleSii de pastore Evangelico Tractatus, Lond, 1655 [Oliver Bowles, De pastore evangelico tractatus : in quo universum munus pastorale tam quoad 
pastoris vocationem & praeparationem quàm ipsius muneris exercitium accuratè proponitur, London, 1655.]

Gregorii de Cura pastorali, ibm, 1629 [Pope Gregory, Jeremy Stephens, B. Gregorii Magni Episcopi Romani, De cura pastorali liber verè aureus : accuratè 
emendatus, & restitutus è vet. mss. cum Romana editione collatis, ab eximijs aliquot Academiæ Oxoniensis theologis. Editus à Ieremia Stephano Oxoniensi 
SS. Th. Baccalaureo, London, 1629.]

Ritschelli Dissertatio de Ceremonijs, ibm, 1661 [George Ritschel, Dissertatio de ceremoniis ecclesiæ anglicanæ : qua usus earum licitus ostenditur & a 
superstitionis & idololatrie crimine vindicatur, London, 1661.]

Bellarmini Appologia pro Jure Principium, Cosm, 1611, ["Richard Widdrington", Apologia Cardinalis Bellarmini pro Jure Principum. Adversus suas ipsius 
rationes pro auctoritate papali Principes sæculares in ordine ad bonum spirituale deponendi, Cosmopoli (i.e., London) 1611.]

___ de Arte bene Moriende, Colon, 1620 [Roberto Bellarmino,De arte bene moriendi libri duo, Colgne, 1620.]

Batalerii Jacob & Esau, Amst, 1664 [Jacobus Johannes Batalerius, Jac. Batalerii Jacob [et] Esau, sive explicatio veri [et] germani sensus D. Pauli in 
epistola ad Romanos capite IX. quo loco agit de Iacobi Electione [et] Esavi Rejectione: Tractatus - recognitus [et] nova Praefatione adauctus, 
Amsterdam, 1664.]

Lutheri de Servo Arbitrio, [Chris.?], 1664 [Martin Luther, Beati patris Martini Lutheri Liber De servo arbitrio, contra Desid. Erasmum Roterodamum: cum 
brevibus annotationibus, quibus b. vir ab accusatione, quasi absolutum Calvinianorum, vel durius aliquod Dei decretum in libro ipso statuerit, præcipuè 
vindicatur: editus à Sebastiano Schmidt, ... Strasbourg, 1664 (I believe that the location 'Chris.' here is a mistaking of the place of publication for 
the name of the publisher, i.e.: Joh. Christoph. Nagels. There was also an edition published in Giessen in 1664).]

Comenis Ratio Disciplinae, Amst, 1660 [Johannes Amos Comenius, Ratio disciplinae ordinisque ecclesiastici in Vnitate fratrum Bohemorum. Recens e 
Bohemico Lat. facta. Recusa, cum praemissa de Ecclesiae Bohemicae ortu, progressu, mutationibúsque historiola, Amsterdam, 1660.]

Halli Epis. pax torris Lond. cum alijs Compactis, -, - [Joseph Hall, Pax Terris suasore et nuntio Jos. Hallo, ecclesiæ Norvicensis servo, London, 1648, 
presumably bound with some othere things.]

Davenantii vediciae Gratiae, Lond, 165? [John Davenant, Vindici grati sacramentalis, duobus tractatulis comprehens : 1. de efficacia sacramentorum in 
genere, 2. de efficacia baptismi quantum ad parvalos : quibus prfigitur Epistola reverendissimi patris & prsulis dignissimi Joannis Davenantii ..., 
London, 1650.]

Riveti Exams Animadvers. Grotii, Lug, 1642 [André Rivet, Andreae Riveti Examen animadversionum Hugonis Grotii, pro suis notis ad consultationem G. 
Cassandri. Accessit Prodromus adversus calumnias Th. Bracheti Milleterii, Leiden, 1642.]

___ Castigatio Notars on Epistols ad Balsacum, ibm, 1635 [André Rivet, Andreae Riveti,... Jesuita vapulans, sive Castigatio notarum Sylvestri 
Petrasanctae, romani, Loyolae sectarii, in epistolam Petri Molinaei ad Balsacum in qua Romae et romano pontifico objecta vindicantur ; notanti, 



calumniae nota, inuritur ; ejus convitia absterguntur ac refelluntur, simulque, a variis criminationibus, Ecclesiarum reformatarum, doctrina et mores, 
absolvuntur..., Leiden, 1635.]

___ Mediation on 7 Psalm penitent, Arnh, 1635 [André Rivet, Andreae Riveti Suspiria poenitentis afflicti, solatia confidentis animi, sive Meditationes 
in VII Psalmos vulgo dictos poenitentiales, Arnhem, 1635.]

___ In Psalm. C{/I\}X {CIX}, Lugd, 1635 [André Rivet, Viae vitae: meditatio in Ps. 119, Leiden, 1635.]

Steymanni photimanniSmus, Fran, 1669 [Josua StegmannPhotinianismus, hoc est, Succincta refutatio errorum Photinianorum : quinquaginta sex 
disputationibus breviter comprehensa, & in Academia Rinthelensi diventilata & excussa, Frankfurt, 1643.]

Perkinsi Feries Caus. Salutis & Damnationis, Cant, 1692 [William Perkins, Armilla aurea : id est, theologiæ descriptio mirandam feriem causarum & 
salutis & damnationis iuxta verbum Dei proponens: eius synopsim continet annexa tabula., Cambridge, 1592.]

Shchibleri fides antiqua Catholica, Frans, 1627 [Christophorus Schiebler, Fides Antiqua Catholica De SS. Eucharistia : Ubi agitur De Communione Sub una 
& utraque specie, Missa, & caeteris ad Eucharistiam pertinentibus controversiis ..., Frankfurt, 1627.]

Polania Symphonia Catholica, Gens, 1613? [Amandus Polanus von Polansdorf, Symphonia Catholica : seu Consensus catholicus et orthodoxus dogmatum 
hodiernae Ecclesiæ reformatæ et veteris Apostolicae Catholicae maxime illius, quæ primis aliquot seculis floruit, Geneva, 1612.] 

Triglandij de Gratia Elections, Amst, 1636 [Jacobus Trigland, Trina Dei gratia, nimirum, electionis, sanctificationis, conservationis, explicata, 
confirmata, vindicata, et argumentis, exceptionibus, atque cavillationibus Remonstrantium synodicis opposita, Amsterdfam, 1636.]

GoSneri de Conciliis -, - [Salomon Gesner, Libri quatuor de conciliis; quorum vnvs generalem tractationem, alter historicam narrationem omnium 
conciliorum, posteriores dvo refutationem duorum librerum Roberti Bellarmini Iesuitae, de conciliis, continent, Wittenberg, 1607.]

Calvini Synod de Tridentinae, -, 1547? [John Calvin, Acta synodi Tridentinae cum antidoto per Joannes Calvinum, Geneva, 1647.]

Piscatoris quaedam Scripta Adversaria, Lond, 1641 [Johannes Piscator, D. Ioannis Piscatoris Herbonensis, et M. Ludovici Lucij Basiliensis, Scripta 
quaedam adversaria, De causâ meritoriâ nostrî coram Deo justificationis : unâ cum Thomae Gatakeri Londinatis Animadversionibus in utraq[́ue]., London, 
1641.]

Galsi Idea Theologia, Do, 1641 [Theophilus Gale, Idea theologiæ tam contemplativæ ad formam S. Scripturæ delineata, London, 1673 (the earliest edition 
was 1673 - there has likely been an error in transcription, repeating the date of the previous book in the list).]

Machiavelli Princeps, Ursell, 1600 [Niccolo Machiavelli, Nicolai Machiavelli ... Princeps: ex Sylvestri Telii ... traductione diligenter emendatus. 
Adjecta sunt ejusdem argumenti aliorum quorundam contra Machiavellum Scripta, de potestate & officio Principum contra Tyrannos. Quibus denuò accessit 
Antonii Possevini Judicium de Nicolai Machiavelli & Joannis Bodini scriptis., Oberursel, 1600.]

Junii Bruti vindiciae contra Tyrannis }
  Compact, -, -

___ de Jure Magistratuum in Sabditos }
[Stephanus Junius Brutus (Hubert Languet and/or Philippe de Mornay?), Vindiciae contra tyrannos: siue, de principis in populum, populique in principem, 
legitima potestate, Stephano Iunio Bruto Celta, auctore, first edition Basel, 1579; and Theodore Beza, De jure magistratuum in subditos et officio 
subditorum erga magistratus, Lyon, 1574 (these are the first Latin editions).]



Opmeri Choronologia, Colon, 1625 [Pieter van Opmeer, Chronographia Petri Opmeeri a mundi exordio ad sua usque tempora historias continens et elogia 
summorum pontificum, imperatorum ... Eiusdem Historia martyrum Bataviae recens addita., Cologne, 1625.]

Sleidani de Statu Religione Toms prims deest, -. - [Johannes Sleidanus, De Statu Religionis Ac Reipublicae Continuatio / [1] Ab Anno, Vindelicet Svpra 
Millesimvm Qvingentesimum quinquagesimo sexto, ad nostra vsque Tempora., Frankfurt, 1614.]

___ Toms 2d, Fran, 1619 [Johannes Sleidanus, De Statu Religionis Ac Reipublicae Continuatio / 2 Ab Anno Vindelicet Svpra Millesimum Qvingentesimvm 
sexagesimo nono, ad nostra vsque tempora., Frankfurt, 1615.]

___ Toms 3tius, ibm, 1619 [Johannes Sleidanus, De Statu Religionis Ac Reipublicae Continuatio / 3 Ab Anno Vindelicet MDXCV. Ad Nostra Vsqve Tempora, 
Frabnkfurt, 1619.]

Bezae Homilae in Cantica, -, 158? [Theodore Beza, In Canticum canticorum Solomonis homiliae : in quibus praecipuae de vero Christo & vera ecclesia 
controversiae nostris temporibus agitatae ex Dei verbo exponuntur : Ex Gallicis a N.latinae factae, Geneva, 1578.]

Veili Ecclesiastae Explicatio, Lond, 1681 [Charles-Marie de Veil, Ecclesiastae explicatio literalis ex ipsis Scripturarum sontibus, Hebraeorum ritibus 
& idiomatis, veterum & recentiorum monumentis eruta opera ac studio Caroli Veil ..., London, 1681.]

Hayni pax in Terra, ibid, 1639 [Thomas Hayne, Pax in terra, seu Tractatus de pace ecclesiastica : ostendens, qualis et quibus h15c rationibus olim in 
ecclesia propagata, qualis & quibus rationibus nunc propaganda. Authore Thoma Hayne, olim Oxoniens. Coll. Lincoln, London, 1639.]

Tileni Syntagma disput Theods, Hans?, 1656 [Daniel Tilenus, Syntagma disputationum ; Accedunt: Theologiae systema oristikon eodem autore, Hardewijk, 
1656.]

Rametij Script Sacrae versdarium, pars, 1626 [???]

Chamieri de Accumenico pontiff, Gens, 1601 [Daniel Chamier, Danielis Chamieri Delphinatis, De oecumenico pontifice disputatio scholastica et theologica, 
libris VI. distincta : quorum capita praefationi ad lectorem subiectus index exhibet, Geneva, 1601.]

Examen Concilii Trident, Gens, 1586 [Innocent Gentillet, Examen Concilii Tridentini, Geneva, 1586.]

Malchioris Junii politicae Quaestions, Frans, 1606 [Melchior Junius, Politicarum Quaestionum centum ac tredecim, in Eloquentiae Studiosorum gratiam, 
stylum exercere cupientium, selectarum, ac in partes tres distinctarum, Frankfort, 1606.]

Turneri orat vol 1mum, Cols, 1615 [Robert Turner, Roberti Turneri... Posthuma: Orationes XVII, Tractatus VII, nusquam unquam antehac edita. Accesserunt 
Edmundi Campiani... Orationes, Epistolae, Tractatus de imitatione rhetorica, a Roberto Turnero... collecta; omnia nunc primum e M.S. edita., Cologne, 
1615.]

Dieterici Analysis Logica Erang. [........?], GieSs, 1615 [Conrad Dieterich, Analysis logica evangeliorum dominicalium : vna cum observationibvs et 
doctrinis è SS. scripturæ fundamentis, sanctorum patrum testimononiis, & virorum doctrum sententiis, Giessen, 1615.]

OSsonii de Religione, Dilin, 1596 [Jerónimo Osório, Domini Hieronymi Osorii ... in Gualterum Haddonum magistrum libellorum supplicum apud clarissimam 
Principem Helisabetham Angliae Reginam, de Religione : libri tres. Praefixa Est Eivsdem ... epistola, ad eandem Principem : ... quam idem Haddonus 
temerè & confidenter oppugnandam suscepit ..., Dillingen an der Donau, (there are Dillingen editions of this published in 1569, 1574, anf 1576).]

Melancthonis Loci prcipui Theols, Witt, 1606 [Philipp Melanchthon, Loci praecipui theologici, Wittenberg, 1595.]



Lareni Tuba Tzephanie, Med, 1645 [Jodocus Larenus, Tuba Tsephanjæ : ad excitandum è veterno populum Dei, & avertendum captivitatem ijus. Cum 
commentatione homiliasticâ, documentis, & eorum usibus, Middelburg, 1653 (first edition; no edition listed on WorldCat.com for 1645).]

Doughtei Analectica Sacra, Lond, 1658 [John Doughty, Analecta sacra, sive, Excursus philogici breves super diversis s. scripturæ locis præcipuà : quà, 
cum moribus, ritibus, institutísve priscorum gentilium conspirant : aut per ea aliquo modo illustrantur, London, 1658.]

Ludovics Exams philosophs Platon, Mad, 1650 [???]

Lareni Sacra Meditation, Rot, 1651 [Jodocus Larenus, Sacrarum meditationum pleias. Seu septem tractatus exigui, quibus aliquot sacrae scripturae loca 
explicantur, et ad vitae morumque emendationem applicantur, Rotterdam, 1651.]

Hugonis de verâ fide Capependâ, Ant, 1620 [Hermann Hugo, Hermanni Hugonis ... De vera fide capessenda ad neoevangelicam synodum Dordracenam apologitici 
libri tres adversus Balthasarem Meisnerum ... & Henricum Brandium, Antwerp, 1620.]

Vigilij Opera, Col, 1555 [Vigilius Thapsitanus(?), B. Vigilii Martyris Et Episcopi Tridentini Opera, quorum aliqua nunquam antehac integre edita, & 
nunc demum suo auctori vendicata, horum titulos versa pagella demonstrabit. Ad Haec. Commentarivs De Dvabvs In Christo naturis & unica hypostasi, 
aduersus praecipuas huius aetatis haereses Georgii Cassandri., Cologne, 1555.]

Alstedii Compend Theols, Han, 1624 [Johann Heinrich Alsted, Compendium theologicum, exhibens methodum ss theologiae octo partibus absolutam, & tribus 
indicibus instructam. Authore Johanne-Henrico Alstedio, Hannover, 1624.]

MeSsalini de Episcop. [e?] presbitoris, Lugd 1641 [Walo Messalinus (i.e., Claude Saumaise) Walonis Messalini de Episcopis et Presbyterio contra D. 
Petavinum ... dissertatio prima, Leiden, 1641.]

Antonii de Dominis Censura. Theols PariS., Cols, 1618 [Marco Antonio De Dominis, Censvra Sacrae Facvltatis Theologiae Coloniensis In Qvatvor Priores 
Libros De Repvbl. Ecclesiastica M. Antonij de Dominis, quondam Archiepiscopi Spalatensis, Cologne, 1618.]

Polyandri prima [Concertatio?] anti-Socinana, Amst, 1640 [Johannes Polyander van den Kerckhoven, Prima Concertatio Anti-Sociniana Iohannis Polyandri à 
Kerchove, ... Dispvtationibvs XLVIII. In Academia Leidensi ab ipso publicè agitata, ac ... in hoc volumen redacta, ..., Amsterdam, 1640.]

Drusii Questions et respons [Lib?], -, 1583 [Johannes van den Driesche, J. Drusii Quaestionum ac responsionum liber in quo varia scripturae loca 
explicantur au emendatur, Leiden, 1583.]

Castanzi Distinct philos. & Theols Synopsis, [Col?], 1618 [Henri-Louis Chasteigner de La Roche-Poza, Celebriorum distinctionum tum philosophicarum tum 
theologicarum synopsis, authore Henrico Ludovico Castanaeo Rupipozaeo ; quibus accessit Enchiridion metaphysicum Caspari Bartholini Malgonii Dani., 
Cologne, 1618.]

Melchioris Cani Opera, ibms, 1603 [Melchor Cano, R. D. Melchioris Cani ... Opera, : quorum elenchum vide pagina sequente ..., Cologne, 1605.]

Bucholceri Index Chronologicus, Frans, 1616 [Abraham Bucholtzer, Abrahami Bucholceri index chronologicus, monstrans annorum seriem a mundo condito usque 
ad annum nati Christi 1616. Quarta cura Bucholcerorum, Frankfurt, 1616.]

___ Disquisitio ad palagian Dogmata }
Thompsoni di AmiSsione Gratia Diatribas } Compact, Lug, 1616 [presumably Hugo Grotius, Disquisitio an pelagiana sint ea dogmata quae nunc sub eo 
nomine traducuntur, Paris, 1622(?) bound with: Richard Thompson, Richardi Thomsonis Angli Diatriba De Amissione Et Intercisione Gratiæ, Et 
Ivstificationis, Leiden, 1616.]

Plutarchi Moralia, Frans, 1619 [Plutarch, Moralis (ed. Wilhelm Xylander), Frankfurt, 1619.]



Piccolominei Universa philosoph de Moribus, ibms, 1601 [Francesco Piccolomini, Universa philosophia de moribus, a Francisco Piccolomineo Senense. 
Accessit his comes politicus... Additi sunt indices duo: unus primorum capitum alter singularum sententiarum ; Cum lemmatibus et correctione Rodolphi 
Goclenii, Frsnkfurt, 1601.]

Melchioris Adami vitae Germs Theol, Heid, 1620 [Melchior Adam, Vitae Germanorum theologorum, qui superiori seculo ecclesiam Christi voce scriptisque 
propagarunt et propugnarunt, congestae et ad annum usque MDCXVIII deductae a Melchiore Adamo : cum indice triplici, personarum gemino, tertio rerum, 
Heidelberg, 1620.]

___ Disquisitio de Mutuo, Lugd, 1645 [Claude Saumaise, Disquisitio de mutuo qua probatur non esse alienationem, Leiden, 1645.]

Martyris Comment in Ep. ad Roms, Bas, 1650? [Petrus Martyr Vermigli, In Epistolam S. Pauli Apostoli Ad Romanos, ... Petri Martyris Vermilii ... 
commentarii, doctissimi , cum tractatione perutili rerum & locorum, qui ad eam epistolam pertinent. Ex Postrema Authoris Recognitione. Cum Duobus 
Locupletibus, Locorum scilicet, utriusque Testamenti, & rerum & verborum Indicibus, Basel, 1568.]

Cassiana de Institutis Renuntiantium, Lug, 1606 [Johannes Cassianus, Ioannis Cassiani Eremitae, De institutis renuntiantium : Libri XII. Collationes 
Sanctorum Patrum XXIV. Adiecta sunt quarundam obscurarum dictionum interpretationes ... Accessit Regula S. Pachomii, quae a S. Hieronymo in Latinum 
sermonem conversa est, Leiden, 1606.]

Brightmanni Apocalypsis, -, 1612 [Thomas Brightman, Apocalypsis apocalypseos. Id est, Apocalypsis D. Johannis. : Præfigitur synopsis universalis: & 
refutatio Rob. Bellarmini de Antichristo libro tertio de Romano Pontifice, ad finem capitis decimi septimi inseritur, Heidelberg, 1612.]

Antonini Compend Resolutions Moral, Lug, 1642 [Antoninus Diana, R.P.D. Antonini Diana Panormitani Clerici Regul... Resolutionum moralium quae quinque 
tomis continentur compendium, Lyon, 1642.]

Carionis Chronicon & Melancthone, ?, ????, [Johannes Carion & Philippus Melanchthon, Chronicon Carionis, expositum et auctum, multis et veteribus , et 
recentibus historiis, in descriptionibus regnorum & gentium antiquarum, & narrationibus rerum Ecclesiasticarum & Politicarum, Graecarum, Romanarum, 
Germnicarum, & aliarum, ab exordio Mundi, usque ad annum Salutis per Christum partae 1612. nempe Rudolphi II. excessum, Geneva, 1617.]

Thesauri Patriarchae, ?, ????, [Emanuele Tesauro, Patriarchae sive Jesu Christi genealogia per mundi aetates traducta, London, 1651.]

Pappii Epistoms Hist Ecclesiast, ?, ???? [the first edition with this title: Johann Pappus, Epitome Historiae Ecclesiasticae De Conversionibvs Gentivm, 
Persecvtionibus, Ecclesie, Heresibus, & Concilijs Oecumenicis : Ex Praecipvis Scriptoribus Ecclesiasticis collecta, Strasbourg, 1596.]

Amesii utriusq Epist Petr Explicatus, ?, ???? [first edition: William Ames, Utriusque Epistolae Divi Petri Apostoli explicatio analytica ... nec non 
III. conciones in selectiora quaedam S. Scripturae loca. Auctore ... Guilielmo Amesio, Amsterdam, 1631.]

[in pencil centre of column '3']
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___ Animadversions in Synoldalia [.......?], Fran, ???? [William Ames, Animadversiones in synodalia scripta remonstrantium, quoad articulum primum., 
Franeker, 1629.]

[....... ...?] Beatitudinis 

___ Index adversariorum



Rousij Interiora Regna Dei, Lon, 1655 [Francis Rous, Interiora regni Dei. Vidit & testatur F. Rous Colleg. E. PrcŒp., London, 1655.]

Hostij Novi ,, Testams Sacerdotium, Colon, 1631, [Joannes Hostius, Novi Testamenti sacerdotium, studio... Joannis Hostii,... ex Sacra Scriptura probatum 
atque e sanctorum Patrum monumentis confirmatum, hoc novi ornatus cultu nunc castigatius prodit industria T. M. D. [Mensinck.], Cologne, 1631.]

Cloppenburgii Disputationes Theos, Fran, 1645 [Johannes Cloppenburg, Jo. Cloppenburgii Gangræna Theologiæ Anabaptisticæ, Disputationibus 48, olim 
publicé ventilata in Gymnasio Gelro-Velavico. Acc. Frid. Spanhemii Diatriba historica de Origine, Progressu et Sectis Anabaptistarum, Franeker, 1645.]

Augustini Meditationes, Colon, 1614 [St Augustine, Divi Avrelii Avgvstini Hipponensis Episcopi Meditationes, soliloquia & manuale : Meditaiones B. 
Anselmi, cum tractatu de humani generis redemptione. [Meditationes] D. Bernardi ad humanae conditionis cognitionem. [Meditationes] Idiotae viri docti 
de amore diuino : omnia ad MSS. exemplaria emendata & in meliorem ordinem distributa, Cologne, 1614.]

Ossorij de Gloria, ibms, 1612 [i.e., Jerónimo Osório, Hieronymi Osorii de gloria libri V, (first published in Florence 1552 - I cannot find a 1612 
Cologne edition)] 

Herberni [....?] motus Exams ad Sanct Normam, -, -, [Johannes Herbinius, Famosae de solis vel telluris motu controversiae examen theologico-
philosophicum ad S. sanctam normam, Utrech, 1655.]

Calamij Catechesis Electica, Lon, 1654 [Robert Baillie, Catechesis elenctica errorum qui hodie vexant Ecclesiam : ex nudis sacrae Scripturae 
testimoniis, in brevibus ac claris quaestionibus ac responsionibus proposita, London, 1654.]

___ de pace int Evancelius procurandâ, -, -, [see next item]

___ Sententia Quatuor, Lon, 1638 [John Dury, De pace inter evangelicos procuranda sententiae quatuor: quarum tres a reverendis dominis episcopis Tho. 
Dunelmensi, Io. Sarisburiensi, Ios. Exoniensi, London, 1638.]

Feri in Totam Genesin, Col, 1573 [Johan Ferus, Reuerendi patris D. Ioannis Feri, in totam Genesim, non minus eruditae, quam catholicae enarrationes, 
Cologne, 1573.]

Gatakeri de Baptismate Infantili Dissertatio, Lon, 1652 [Thomas Gataker, De baptismatis infantilis vi & efficacia disceptatio, privatim habita, inter 
virum celeberrimum Dnum Samuelem Wardum, Theologiæ Sacræ Doctorem, ejusdémqe [sic] in Academiâ Cantabrigiensi professorem, et Thomam Gatakerum Th. S.B. 
Ecclesiæq[ue] Londinum propter Rotherhithiensis pastorem. Ea qibus [sic] partibus constet, pagina aversa sigillatim indicabit, London, 1652.]

Dallaei de Jejunijs & QuadrageSima, Davo, 1654 [Jean Daillé, Joannis Dallaei De jejuniis, et quadragesima liber, Deventer, 1654.]

Amyraldi Circa Errores Arminianorum declaratio, Salms, 1646 [Moïse Amyraut, Fidei Mosis Amyraldi circa errores Arminianorum declaratio, Saumur, 1654.]

Florentii vera & Apostolica, Leod, 1685 [Florentius de Cocq, Conversio vera et apostolica, : in qva tota justificationis peccatoris œconomia, ex 
admirabili conversione apostoli Pavli exhibetur, & sanctorum ecclesiæ patrum, ac doctorum placitis theologicè confirmatur, Liège, 1685.]

Bastwici fflagellum pontificis, Lond, 1641 [John Bastwick, Flagellum Pontificis et Episcoporum Latialium. Auctum et multis argumentis locupletatum ... 
Accedunt ... ejusdem autoris epistolae tres. Prima ad quendam, qui à reformata religione ad papismum defecerat. Secunda de Papisticae religionis 
futilitate. Tertia de Romanae ecclesiae falsitate, London, 1641.]

Bradshawi de Justificatione, Oxons, 1698 [William Bradshaw, Dissertatio de justificationis doctrina : qua via plana munitur ad eorum concordiam qui hac 
de re variarunt, Oxford, 1698.]



Scholarii defensio fflorentinae Synodi, Dil, ???? [Gennadius Scholarius, Defensio quinque capitum, quae in sancta et oecumenica Florentina Synodo 
continentur : de processione Spiritus Sancti ; de sacrificio in azymo, vel fermentato ; de purgatorio ; de fruitione sanctorum ; de primatu Papae, 
Dillingen an der Donau, 1581.]

Synopsis parioris Theologiae, Lug, 1625 [Johannes Polyander à Kerckhoven, André Rivet, Antonius Walaeus, Antoine Thysius, Synopsis purioris theologiae, 
disputationibus quinquaginta duabus comprehensa : ac conscripta per Johannem Polyandrum, Andream Rivetum, Antonium Walaeum, Antonium Thysium, Leiden, 
1625.]

Deus & Rex, Lon, 1615 [Richard Mocket, Deus et Rex: sive Dialogus quo demonstratur serenissimum D. nostrum Jacobum regem, immediate sub Deo constitutum 
in regnis suis, justissime sibi vindicare quicquid in juramento fidelitatis requiritur, London, 1615.]

Catechismus ad Parochos ex Concils Trident, Colon, 1567 [Catechismus ex decreto Concilii Tridentini ad Parochos ... In hac editione ... adiecta etiam 
sunt passim in margine cum scripturarum, tum patrum loca, in exemplaribus reliquis, præsertim Romanis, omissa, Cologne, 1567.]

4) Anglicè Theologicorum

Folio 

Dr Hamonds paraphrase on the New Testament, Lon, 1681 [Henry Hammond, A paraphrase and annotations upon all the books of the New Testament, briefly 
explaining all the difficult places thereof, London, 1681 (5th edn.).]

Dr Combers Works 2 vols, ibms, 1701 [i.e., Thomas Comber, A companion to the temple : or, a help to devotion in the use of the common prayer. 
Divided into four parts. Part I. Of morning and evening prayer. ... The fourth edition, corrected and enlarged. By Thomas Comber, D.D. ..., 
London 1701?]

Bp Bramhalls Works, Dub, 1677 [John Bramhall, The works of the Most Reverend Father in God, John Bramhall D.D., late Lord Bishop of Ardmagh 
sic, Primate and Metropolitan of all Ireland : some of which never before printed, collected into one volume : to which is added (for the 
vindication of some of his writings) an exact copy of the records, touching Archbishop Parker's consecration taken from the original in the 
registry of the see of Canterbury : as also the copy of an old manuscript in Corpus Chr. Colledge in Cambridge, of the same subject : with 
the life of the author, Dublin, 1677.]

Dr Heylens Tracts, Lon, 1681 [Peter Heylyn, Keimēlia ekklēsiastika. : the historical and miscellaneous tracts of ... Peter Heylyn ... now 
collected into one volume ... And an account of the life of the author: never before published. With an exact table to the whole. London, 
1681.]

// // // // // … [15 marks obliterating scratched out entry]

Bp Jewell Apology agt Harding, Lon, 1570 [John Jewel, A defense of the Apologie of the Churche of Englande : conteininge an answeare to a 
certaine booke lately set foorthe by M. Hardinge and entituled, A confutation of &c. : whereunto there is also newely added an answeare vnto 
an other like booke, written by the saide M. Hardinge, entituled A detection of sundrie foule errours &c., printed at Louaine anno 1568 and 
inserted into the foremer answeare, as occasion and place required, as by special notes added to the margine it maie appeare, London, 1570.]

Godolphins holy Arbor, Lon, 1651 [John Godlophin, The holy arbor, containing a body of divinity, or, The sum and substance of Christian 
religion : collected from many orthodox laborers in the Lords vineyard, for the benefit and delight of such as thirst after righteousness, 
London, 1651.]

Bp Stillingfleets Works 6 vols, ibms, 1710 [Edward Stillingfleet, The works of that eminent and most learned prelate, Dr. Edw. 
Stillingfleet : ... Together with his life and character. In six volumes ..., London, 1710.]



ABp Tillottsons Works 3 vols, ibms, 1712 [John Tillitson, The works of the Most Reverend Dr. John Tillotson, late Lord Archbishop of 
Canterbury : containing two hundred sermons and discourses on several occasions : to which are annexed Prayers composed by him for his own 
use, a Discourse to his servants before the sacrament, and a form of prayer composed by him, for the use of King William : being all that 
were printed after his Grace's decease : now collected into two volumes : together with tables to the whole : one, of the texts preached 
upon ; another of the places of Scripture, occasionally explain'd ; a third, an alphabetical table of matter, London 1712.]

Bp Andrews Sermons, ibms, 1635 [Lancelot Andrewes, XCVI sermons / Published, by His Majesties speciall command, London, 1635 (3rd edition).]

___ his Moral Law Expounded, ibms, 1641 [Lancelot Andrewes, The moral law expounded ... : that is, the long-expected, and much-desired worke 
of Bishop Andrewes upon the Ten commandments : being his lectures many yeares since in Pembroch-Hall Chappell, in Cambridge ... : whereunto 
is annexed nineteene sermons of his, upon prayer in generall, and upon the Lords prayer in particular : also seven sermons upon our Saviors 
tentations [sic] in the wildernesse : both which two latter treatises, though before printed, yet being much worne out of presse, where 
though fit for divers reasons to be added to this worke, London, 1642.]

Dr Barrows Works 2 vols, ibms, 1701 [The works of the learned Isaac Barrow, D.D. ... (Being all his English works.) In three volumes. 
Published by His Grace, Dr. John Tillotson, late Archbishop of Canterbury, London, 1700.]

Dr Pearsons Exposičon on ye Creed, ibms, 1669 [John Pearson, An Exposition of the Creed (The Third edition, revised, and now more 
enlarged ...), London, 1669.]

Bp Ushers Annalls, ibms, 1648 [James Ussher, Annales Veteris et Novi Testamenti a prima mundi origine deducti ad extremum reipublicae 
judaicae excidium, London, 1650; this entry might be confusing the Annales Veteris with Jacobi Usserii armachani De Macedonvm et Asianorvm 
anno solari, dissertatio : cum Graecorum astronomorum parapegmate, ad Macedonici et Juliani anni rationes accommodato, London, 1648.]

___ his life & Letters, ibms, 1686 [The life of the Most Reverend Father in God, James Usher, late Lord Arch-Bishop of Armagh, primate and 
metropolitan of all Ireland : with a Collection of three hundred letters between the said Lord Primate and most of the eminentest persons 
for piety and learning in his time ..., London, 1686.]

Dr Burnetts Exposićon on ye 39 Articles, jbms, 1705 [Gilbert Burnett, An exposition of the Thirty-nine articles of the Church of England (3rd 
ed. corr), London, 1705.]

Calvins Sermons on Job , -, -[(could this be?) Sermons of Master Iohn Caluin, vpon the booke of Iob. Translated out of French by Arthur 
Golding, London 1574]

Works of the Whole Duty of Man, Oxon, 1704 [Dorothy Pakington (Richard Allestree?), The works of the learned and pious author of The whole 
duty of man, Oxford, 1704.]

History of the Councell of Trent Brents Translacon, Lond, 1676 [Paolo Sarpi, The history of the Council of Trent : containing eight books in 
which besides the ordinary acts of the Council are declared many notable occurrences which happened in Christendom during the space of forty 
years and more : and particularly the practices of the Court of Rome, to hinder the Reformation of their errours and to maintain their 
greatness, ... written in Italian by Pietro Soave Polano; and faithfully translated into English by Sr Nathanael Brent, Knight; whereunto is 
added the life of the learned author and the history of the Inquisition, London, 1676.]

Hookers EcclesiaStyicall policy last Edit Tit pa: lost, -, - [Richard Hooker, Of the lavves of ecclesiasticall politie: Eyght bookes, 
London, 1598, etc.]



Puffendorffs Law of Nature & Naćons, Oxon, 1710? [Of the law of nature and nations. Eight books. Written in Latin by the Baron Pufendorf, 
Counsellor of State to His late Swedish Majesty, and to the present King of Prussia. Translated into English ..., Oxford, 1710.]

Roberts Key of ye Holy Bible, Lond, 1675 [Francis Roberts, Clavis Bibliorum. : the key of the Bible, unlocking the richest treasury of Holy 
Scriptures· Whereby the 1 Order, 2 Names, 3 Times, 4 Penmen, 5 Occasion, 6 Scope, and 7 Principal parts, containing the subject-matter of 
the Books of Old and New Testament, are familiarly and briefly opened: for the help of the weakest capacity in the understanding of the 
whole Bible. Wherein the Scripture-songs dispersed here and there in Old and New Testament, are metrically translated out of the Hebrew, and 
analytically explained: whereunto are added the metrical version of the whole book of hymns or praises, viz. the Book of Psalmes, 
immediately out of the Hebrew: and the analytical exposition of every Psalm: together with a general preface, prefixed thereunto. (The 
fourth edition, diligently rev), London, 1675.]

Dr Whitbys Comment on ye New Testament in 2 vols, ibms, 1709 [Daniel Whitby, A paraphrase and commentary on the New Testament: In two volumes. 
..., the 3rd edition, London, 1709.]

Daille’s Sermons, ibms, 1702 [Jean Daillé, ???]

Roiger’s 7 TreatiSes, ibms, 1603 [Richard Rogers, Seuen treatises : containing such direction as is gathered out of the Holie Scriptures, 
leading and guiding to true happines, both in this life, and in the life to come: and may be called the practise of Christianitie. 
Profitable for all such as heartily desire the same: in the which, more particularly true Christians may learne how to leade a godly and 
comfortable life euery day. Penned by Richard Rogers, preacher of the word of God at Wethersfield in Essex, London, 1603.]

Dr D'avenants Coment on St paul to ye Colosians, Cant, 1627 [John Davenant, Expositio epistolæ D. Pauli ad Colossenses, per reverendum in 
Christo Patrem Ioannem Sarisburiensem Episcopum jam primùm edita: olim ab eodem, Dominæ Margaretæ in Academia Cantabrigiensi Professore 
Theologico, dictata, Cambridge, 1627.]

Comon prayer Book Edwd Sexti, Lond, 1552 [The boke of common prayer, and administracion of the sacramentes, and other rites and ceremonies in 
the Churche of Englande, London, 1552.]

Du pins Ecclesiasticall Hist. 15 Pts 7 vols, ibms, 1707 [Louis Ellies Du Pin (translated by William Wotton, et al.), A new history of 
ecclesiastical writers: containing an account of the authors of the several Books of the Old and New Testament; and the lives and writings 
of the primitive fathers ... to which is added, a compedious history of the Councils; and many necessary tables and indexes ... The third 
edition, corrected, (there was no '1707 edition' that I can trace, this is likely to be a rebound and updated (with the later volumes) 
version of the 1696- third edition), London, 1707.]

___ His Cannon of the old & New Test 2 vols, ibms, 1700 [Louis Ellies Du Pin, A compleat history of the canon and writers of the books of the 
Old and New Testament, by way of dissertation : with useful remarks on that subject (Done into English from the French original), London, 
1700.]

Whitgifts Defence of ye Answer to the Admonition, ibms, 1574 [John Whitgift, The Defense of the Aunsvvere to the Admonition, against the 
Replie of T.C. (i.e., Thomas Cartwright), London, 1574.]

Cudworths true Intellectuall Systeme, ibms, 1708 [Ralph Cudworth, The True Intellectual System of the Universe: the first part; wherein, all 
the reason and philosophy of atheism is confuted: and its impossibility demonstrated, (first edition 1678, I have found no 1708 edition, 
could this be: A Confutation of the Reason and Philosophy of Atheism; being in a great measure either an abridgment or an improvement of 
what Dr. Cudworth offer'd to that purpose in his True Intellectual System of the Universe. Together with an introduction, in which, among 
accounts of other matters relating to this treatise, there is an impartial examination of what that learned person advanc'd touching the 
Christian doctrine of a Trinity in Unity, and the Resurrection of the Body ... By Tho. Wise..., London, 1706?) 



Lesleys Rehearsalls 2 vols, ibms, 1702 ['The Rehearsal' was a periodical published between 1704-09 (pseudonomously, as Philalethes) by 
Charles Leslie; clearly the date here is wrong; four volumes were published as: Rehearsal, A View of the Times, their Principles and 
Practices, London, 1708-09.]

Boltons Dead saint Speaking, ibms, 1657 [Samuel Bolton, The dead saint speaking to saints and sinners living : in severall treatises ... : 
never before published, London, 1657.]

BurgeSs Spiritual Refining, ibms, 1658 [Anthony Burgess, Spiritual refining, or, A treatise of grace and assurance, London, 1658.]

Moretons Catholick appeal for protestants, ibms, 1609 [Thomas Morton, A Catholike Appeal for Protestants, out of the confessions of the 
Romane Doctors; particularly answering the mis-named Catholike Apologie for the Romane faith, out of the Protestants [by J. Brereley]; 
Manifesting the Antiquitie of our Religion, and satisfying all scrupulous Objections which have been urged against it, London, 1610.]

Gouges Coment on Hebrews, ibms, 1655 [William Gouge, A learned and very useful commentary on the whole epistle to the Hebrews wherein every 
word and particle in the original is explained ... : being the substance of thirty years Wednesdayes lectures at Black-fryers, London / by 
that holy and learned divine Wiliam Gouge ... : before which is prefixed a narrative of his life and death : whereunto is added two 
alphabeticall tables ..., London, 1655.]

Majors Comt on Joshua to Ester, ibms, 1657 [John Mayer, Many commentaries in one: : upon, Joshuah. Judges. Ruth. 1 and 2 of Samuel. 1 and 2 
of Kings. 1 and 2 of Chronicles. Ezra. Nehemiah. Esther. Setting forth, the literall sense (according to the Hebrew) and thereby correcting 
translations where need requires, and clearing all obscure passages; reconciling differences, and diving into the mysteries: ... Whereunto 
is added a continuation of the history of things most memorable (after Nehemiah his principality) amongst the Jews, and the monarchs of the 
world, till the time of our Saviours passion, and Ierusalems destruction. Being both profitable for the understanding of divers prophesies, 
and the maniford examples of Gods judgements occurring in those times, upon the notoriously wicked: and delightfull for the variety of 
matters, London, 1657.]

___ On Job Psalmes proverbs Ecclesiastes, ibms, 1659 [John Mayer, A commentary upon the holy writings of Job, David and Salomon : that is, 
these five, Job, Psalmes, Proverbs, Ecclesiastes, and the Song of Songs ... (only the first edition, London, 1653, is llsited on WorldCat).]

Barlows Works, ibms, 1632 [????]

Kendalls Sancti Sanciti, -, - [George Kendall, Sancti sanciti, or, The common doctrine of the perseverance of the saints : as who are kept 
by the power of God, through faith unto salvation, vindicated from the attempts lately made against it by Mr. John Goodwin, in the 
digression of his book ... Redemption redeemed, London 1654.]

Featlys Clavis MyStyca, Lon, 1636 [Daniel Featley, Clavis mystica a key opening divers difficult and mysterious texts of Holy Scripture; 
handled in seventy sermons, preached at solemn and most celebrious assemblies, upon speciall occasions, in England and France. By Daniel 
Featley, D.D., London, 1636.]

Pembles vindiciae Gratiae, Oxon, 1659 [William Pemble, Vindiciae gratiae. A plea for grace. More especially The grace of faith. Or certaine 
lectures as touching the nature and properties of grace and faith: wherein, amongst other matters of great use, the maine sinewes of 
Arminius doctrine are cut asunder, Oxford, 1659.]

Jenkins Exposicon on Jude, Lons, 1656 [William Jenkyn, An exposition of the Epistle of Jude : together with many large and useful deductions, 
London, 1656.]



Sedgewicks Bowells of Tender mercy Seal’d &c, ibms, 1661 [Obadiah Sedgewick, The Bowels of Tender Mercy sealed in the Everlasting Covenant, 
wherein is set forth the nature, conditions and excellencies of it ... and the danger of refusing this Covenant-Relation, etc. [With an 
Epistle to the Reader signed by Humphrey Chambers and others.], London, 1661.]

[fol 4r]

Scholasticall Discourses agt Ceremonies, - , - [Robert Parker, A Scholasticall discourse against symbolizing with Antichrist in ceremonies, 
especially in the signe of the Crosse, (no author, printer, location or date) probably Amsterdam, 1609.]

Roberts Misterias & Medulla Biblios, Lons, 1657 [Francis Roberts, Mysterium & medulla Bibliorum. The mysterie and marrow of the Bible: viz. 
God's covenants with man, in the first Adam, before the fall: and in the last Adam Iesus Christ, after the fall; from the beginning to the 
end of the world; unfolded & illustrated in positive aphorisms & their explanations. Wherein the general nature, several kinds ... of all 
Gods holy covenants ... together with their peculiar terms, occasions, author ... are largely and familiarly expounded: the blessed person 
and office of Jesus Christ ... is described: many choice fundamental points of Christianity, are explained: sundry practical questions ... 
are resolved: ... and in all, the great supernatural mystery of the whole sacred bible, touching Gods ... salvation of sinners by Jesus 
Christ through faith ... is disclosed and un-veiled. By Francis Roberts, M.A. pastor of the Church at Wrington, in the county of Sommerset, 
London, 1657.]

___ Expiācon of a Sinner in a Comt on Heb., ibms, 1646 [Thomas Lushington (after Johan Crell)?, The expiation of a sinner: in a commentary 
vpon the Epistle to the Hebrevves, London, 1646.]

___ Clavis Bibliors, ibms, 1665 [Francis Roberts, Clavis Bibliorvm : the key of the Bible, unlocking the richest treasury of the Holy 
Scriptures. Whereby the 1 order, 2 names, 3 times, 4 penmen, 5 occasion, 6 scope, and 7 principal parts, containing the subject-matter of 
the books of Old and New Testament, are familiarly and briefly opened ... Wherein the Scripture-songs ... are metrically translated out of 
the Hebrew, and analytically explained: whereunto are added in this third edition the metrical version of the whole book of hymnes or 
praises, viz. the book of Psalmes, immediately out of the Hebrew: and the analytical exposition of every Psalme: together with a general 
preface, prefixed thereunto, London, 1665.]

<Quarto

Leslies Tracts 2 vols, -, -, [Charles Leslie, et al., A Collection of Tracts, written by the author of the Snake in the Grass [i.e. Charles 
Leslie], John Brydal Esq: Dr. S-ll [i.e. Sacheverell], &c. To which is added, The Assembly Man, written in the year, 1640. By Sir John 
Birkenhead. Reprinted with addititions [sic], London, 1705.]

___ Against the Socinians, Lond, 1708 [Charles Leslie, The Socinian controversy discuss'd: wherein the chief of the Socinian tracts 
(publish'd of late years here) are consider'd. By Charles Leslie, London, 1708.]

Case of ye Bp of St Davids at Large, -, 1702 [Robert Ferguson, A large review of the Summary view, of the articles exhibited against the Bp. 
of St. David's, and of the proofs made thereon, London, 1702?]

Alcoran of Mahomet, Lond, 1649 [trans. André Du Ryer, trans. Alexander Ross, The Alcoran of Mahomet, translated out of Arabique into 
French : by the Sieur Du Ryer ... And newly Englished, for the satisfaction of all that desire to look into the Turkish vanities, London, 
1649.]

Marcus Aurelius Antoninus Meditations, ibms, 1635 [Marcus Aurelius Antoninus the Roman Emperour, his meditations concerning himselfe : 
treating of a naturall mans happinesse; wherein it consisteth, and of the meanes to attaine unto it. Translated out of the originall Greeke; 
with notes: by Meric Casaubon, B. of D. and prebendarie of Christ Church, Canterbury, London, 1635.]



Diggs agt Rebellion -, -, [Dudley Diggs, The vnlavvfvlnesse of subjects taking up armes against their soveraigne, in what case soever : 
together with an answer to all objections scattered in their severall bookes : and a proofe that notwithstanding such resistance as they 
plead for were not damnable : yet the present warre made upon the King is so, because those cases, in which onely some men have dared to 
excuse it are evidently not now, His Majesty fighting onely to preserve himselfe and the rights of the subjects, Oxford, 1643.]

Admirable History of a Magician, Lond, 1613 [Sébastian Michaelis, The admirable Historie of the Possession and Conversion of a Penitent 
Woman. Seduced by a Magician that made her to become a Witch and the princes of Sorcerers in the Country of Province, who was brought to S. 
Baume to be exorcised, in the yeere 1610 ... Whereunto is annexed a Pneumology or discourse of Spirits, ... together with an explanatory 
apology of the many difficulties touching the history and the annotations. Translated ... by W. B., London, 1613.]

Fishers defence of the Liturgy, Cant, 1630 [Ambrose Fisher, A defence of the Liturgie of the Church of England, or booke of Common Prayer, 
in a dialogue betweene Novatus and Iræneus, Cambridge, 1630.]

Edwards’s Gangrena, Lond, 1646 [Thomas Edwards, The first and second part of Gangraena, or, A catalogue and discovery of many of the errors, 
heresies, blasphemies and pernicious practices of the sectaries of this time, vented and acted in England in these four last years : also a 
particular narration of divers stories, remarkable passages, letters; an extract of many letters, all concerning the present sects; together 
with some observations upon, and corollaries from all the fore-named premisses , London 1646.]

Censura Temporum, ibms, 1708 [Samuel Parker (editor), Censura temporum The good or ill tendencies of books, sermons, pamphlets, &c. 
impartially consider'd, in a dialogue between Eubeulus [sic] and Sophronius, London, 1708.]

Sprints CaSsander Anglicanus, ibms, 1656? [John Sprint, Cassander Anglicanus shewing the necessity of conformitie to the prescribed 
ceremonies of our church, in case of depriuation. By Iohn Sprint, minister of Thornbury in Glocester-shire, sometimes of Christ-Church in 
Oxon, London, (first edition 1618).]

Bp Gunnings pascall or Lenten Fast, ibms, 166? [Peter Gunning, The Paschal or Lent-Fast : apostolical & perpetual. At first deliver'd in a 
sermon preached before His Majesty in Lent, and since enlarged. Wherein the judgment of antiquity is laid down. Published by His Majesties 
special command. With an appendix, containing an answer to the late printed objections of the Presbyterians against the fast of Lent. By 
Peter Gunning, D.D. regius professor, Chaplain in Ordinary to His Majesty, and master of St. Johns Colledg Cambridg., London, 1662.]

Bp of Glocesters Exposičom of the Catechisme, ibms, ibms [William Nicholson, A plain, but full exposition of the catechism of the Church of 
England : enjoyned to be learned of every childe, before he be brought to be confirmed by the bishop, London, 1661.]

Reply to Whitgifts Amonition, -, -, [Thomas Cartwright, A replye to an ansvvere made of M. Doctor VVhitgifte.: Agaynste the admonition to 
the Parliament. By T.C., Printed by John Stroud, (Hemel Hemstead?), 1573.]

Answer to the same, Lond, 15?? [John Whitgift, An Answere to a certen libel intituled An Admonition to the Parliament, by John Field and 
Thomas Wilcox, London, 1572 (This is my best interpretation of the transcription of these two titles - the first, above, without a location 
or date; going by the wording I am guess that the entry above refers to Cartwright's response to this entry, Whitgift's earlier 'Replye' to 
Field and Wilcox's Puritan 'Admonition' ...)] 

Dr prestons Sermons & Discourses 6 vols, Lond, 165? [John Preston, An abridgment of Dr. Preston's works: formerly published by Dr. Sibbs, Mr. 
Davenport, for sermons preached at Lincolns Inn. Mr. Goodwin, Mr. Ball, for those at Cambridge. Reduced into order, and contracted thus for 
the comfort and benefit of meaner Christians who cannot buy, or attend to read the greater volumns. By the industry of William Jemmat, M.A. 
and Preacher of the Word at Isleworth in Middlesex, as a cordial friend of the reverend author. 1648., London, 1658.]



Coopers pathmos on the Revelations, ibms, 1619 [William Cowper, Pathmos: or, A commentary on the Reuelation of Saint Iohn: diuided into three 
seuerall prophecies. The first prophecie contained in the fourth, fift, sixt and seuenth chapters. By Mr. William Cowper, Bishop of 
Galloway, London, 1619.]

Fenton of usury, jbms, 1612 [Roger Fenton, A treatise of vsurie : diuided into three bookes : the first defineth what is vsurie, the second 
determineth that to be vnlawfull, the third remoueth such motiues as perswade men in this age that it may be lawfull, London, 1612.]

Dailles right use of the Fathers, ibms, 16?? [Jean Daillé (trans. Thomas Smith), A treatise concerning the right use of the Fathers : in the 
decision of the controversies that are at this day in religion ; written in French ..., London, 1651.]

Carletons Examen of the Pelagians Appeal, ibms, 16?? [George Carleton, An examination of those things wherein the author of the late appeale 
holdeth the doctrines of the Pelagians and Arminians, to be the doctrines of the Church of England. Written by George Carleton Dr. of 
Divinitie, and Bishop of Chichester. The second edition, revised and enlarged by the author. Wherevnto also there is annexed a ioynt 
attestation, avowing that the discipline of the Church of England was not impeached by the Synod of Dort, (first edition, London, 1626).]

Judgemt of ye Synod of Dort, -, - [The iudgement of the synode holden at Dort, concerning the fiue Articles: as also their sentence touching 
Conradus Vorstius, London, 1619 (see below).]

Rabbins Exposičon of ye Canticles, pars, 1??? [Henry Finch and William Gouge, The Exposition of the Song of Solomon: called Canticles. 
Together with profitable obseruations, collected out of the same. Perused and published by William Gouge, London 1615. (I am not certain of 
this attribution of the entry - there was no paris edition, and the ]

Doctrine of ye Synod of Dort, -, - [William Twisse, The doctrine of the synod of Dort and Arles, reduced to the practise : With a 
consideration thereof, and representation with what sobriety it proceeds, Amsterdam?, 1641.] 

Antidotum Lincolniense, ???, 1637 [Peter Heylyn, Antidotum Lincolniense¨ or An answer to a book entituled, The holy table, name, & thing, 
&c. said to be written long agoe by a minister in Lincolnshire, and printed for the diocese of Lincolne, a0. 1637. VVritten and inscribed to 
the grave, learned, and religious clergie of the diocese of Lincoln. By Pet: Heylyn chapleine in ordinary to his Matie, London, 1637.]

Bp pattricks Comt on Genesis, Lond, 1704 [Simon Patrick, A commentary upon the first book of Moses, called Genesis. By the Right Reverend 
Father in God, Symon, Lord Bishop of Ely, London, 1704 (first edition 1695).]

___ Same on Exodus, -, - [Simon Patrick, A commentary upon the second book of Moses, called Exodus ... The second edition corrected, London, 
1704 (first edition 1697).]

___ Same on Leviticus, -, - [Simon Patrick, A commentary upon the third book of Moses, called Leviticus. By ... Symon Lord Bishop of Ely. 
The second edition, corrected, London, 1704 (first edition 1698).]

___ Same on Numbers, -, - [Simon Patrick, A commentary upon the fourth book of Moses, called Numbers. By the Right Reverend Father in God, 
Symon Lord Bishop of Ely, London, 1704 (first edition 1699).]

___ Same on Duteronomy, -, - [Simon Patrick, A commentary upon the fifth book of Moses, called Deuteronomy : By the Right Reverend Father in 
God, Symon, Lord Bishop of Ely, London, 1704 (first edition 1700).]

___ Same on Joshua & Judges, -, - [Simon Patrick, A commentary upon the books of Joshua, Judges and Ruth : By the Right Reverend Father in 
God, Symon Lord Bishop of Ely, London, 1702.]



___ Same on Samuel, -, - [Simon Patrick, A commentary upon the two books of Samuel. By the Right Reverend Father in God, Symon lord bishop 
of Ely, London, 1703.]

___ Same on Kings, -, - [Simon Patrick, A commentary upon the two books of Kings. By the Right Reverend Father in God, Symon Lord Bishop of 
Ely, LOndon, 1705.]

___ Same on Chronicles to Esther, -, - [Simon Patrick, A commentary upon the two books of Chronicles: Ezra, Nehemiah, and Esther. By the 
Right Reverend Father in God, Symon, Lord Bishop of Ely, London, 1706.]

___ Same on Job & PSalmes, -, - [Simon Patrick, The Books of Job, Psalms, Proverbs, Ecclesiastes, and the Song of Solomon, paraphras'd: with 
arguments to each chapter, and annotations thereupon. By ... Symon, late Lord Bishop of Ely. [With a portrait.]., London, 1710??]

___ Same on proverbs, -, - [Simon Patrick, The Proverbs of Salomon paraphrased: With the Arguments of Each Chapter which supply the place of 
a Commentary, (first edition, London, 1683)??]

Medes Diatribâ 2 vol, Lond, 1648?, [Joseph Mede, Diatribae discovrses on on divers texts of Scriptvre / delivered upon severall occasions by 
Joseph Mede, London, 1648.]

Petičon on peace, ibms, 166? [Richard Baxter, A petition for peace : with the reformation of the liturgy, as it was presented to the right 
reverend bishops, by the divines appointed by His Majesties commission to treat with them about the alteration of it, London, 1661.]

Goodwyns Roman & Jewish Antiquitys, Oxon, 1635 [Thomas Goodwin, Romanæ historiæ anthologia recognita & aucta : an English exposition of the 
Roman antiquities : Moses and Aaron, civil and ecclesiastical rites, [u]ed by the ancient Hebrews, observed, and at large opened, for the 
clearing of many obscure texts throughout the whole Scripture : Seven books of the Attick antiquities, containing the description of the 
city's glory, government, division of the people, &c. : in one entire volume, 1642 (this is the earliest Oxford edition of the Roman, Hebrew 
and Greek anthology on worldcat.org, there is none for 1635).]

Halsworths valley of vision, Lons, 165? [Richard Holdsworth, The valley of vision, or A clear sight of sundry sacred truths, London, 1651.]

Peircies Impartiall Enquiry into the Nature of Sin, ibms, 166? [Thomas Pierce, An impartial Inquiry into the Nature of Sin: in which are ... 
proved its positive entity or being, the true original of its existence, the essentiall parts of its composition, by reason, authority ..., 
the adversaries' confessions and contradictions, the judgement of experience and common sense; party extorted by Mr Hickman's Challenge ... 
To which is added an appendix in vindication of Doctor Hammond; with the concurrence of Doctor Sanderson ... After all a postscript 
concerning some dealings of Mr Baxter, London, 1660

___ New discoverer discovered, ibms, 1659? [Thomas Pierce, The New Discoverer discovered: by way of answer to Mr Baxter in his pretended 
discovery of the Grotian Religion ... To which is added, an appendix conteining a rejoynder to diverse things both in the Key for Catholicks 
and in the ... Disputations about Church-Government and Worship, &c. Together with a letter to ... Dr. Heylin concerning Mr. Hickman and Mr 
Bagshaw.. London, 1659.]

Collings Cordial for fainting Souls, Lon, - [John Collinges, A cordiall for a fainting soule: or, Some essayes for the satisfaction of 
wounded spirits, labouring under severall burthens: in which severall cases of conscience most ordinary to Christians, especially in the 
beginning of their conversion, are resolved. Being the summe of fourteen sermons, delivered in so many lectures in a private chappell 
belonging to Chappell-Field-House in Norvvich. With a table annexed, conteining the severall cases of conscience, which in the following 
treatise are spoken to directly, or collaterally. Preached, and now published (upon the importunity of divers Christians,) by John Collings, 
Mr of Arts, and one of the most unworthy of the ambassadors of Jesus Christ, for the preaching of the Gospell in that city, London, 1649.]



___ 2d part Londn 1560[sic] 3d part, Lon, 165?, [John Colliges, A cordial for a fainting soule. Part II : being the sum of two and twenty 
lecture-sermons more, preacht in the chappel belonging to Chappel-Field-House in the city of Norwich : wherein is discovered the power of 
faith in order to the conquest of carnal and slavish fears and disquietments and dejections of spirit, whether for causes external, 
internal, private, or publike : wherein several cases of conscience are resolved, relating to such fears and disquietments of spirit, 
London, 1650; A cordial for a fainting-soul. Part III. : Divided into two parts. In the first is discovered the nature and danger of carnal 
reasonings, their consistency and inconsistency with true faith, to which is added sutable application ; and in that the usual carnal 
arguments of Christians are answered, and several motives propounded, to perswade Christians from reasonings of this nature, together with 
directions how to set faith on work in the conquest of them. In the second part is discovered the nature of cavilling, or the souls sin in 
refusing comfort, which subject is handled in the same method as the former. In both are several useful cases spoken to, for the further 
satisfaction of doubting troubled Christians. Delivered in several lectures, in the chappel belonging to Chappel-field-house in Norwich, 
London 1652.]

Whitings old Jacobs Ladder, ibms, 1659 [Nathaniel Whiting, Old Jacob's ladder newly repaired; or, the saints triangle of dangers, 
deliverences and duties, London 1659.]

Morning Exercise Methodized, Lon, 1660 [Thomas Case, The morning exercise methodized; or certain chief heads and points of the Christian 
religion opened and improved in divers sermons, by several ministers of the City of London : in the monthly course of the morning exercise 
at Giles in the Fields. May 1659, London 1660.]

Swadlings Scripture vindicated, -, 16?? [Thomas Swadlin, The Scriptures vindicted from the unsound conclusions of Card: Bellarmine. And the 
controverted points betwixt the Church of Rome and the Reformed church stated ..., London, 1643.] 

Result of false principles, Lons, ???? [Laurence Womock, The result of false principles, or, Error convicted by its own evidence : managed in 
several dialogues, London, 1661.]

Weemes Treatise of the 4 degenerate Sons, ibms, 16?? [John Weemes, Treatise of the foure degenerate sonnes : viz. the atheist the magician 
the idolater· and the Iew. VVherein are handled many profitable questions concerning atheisme, witchcraft, idolatry, and Iudaisme, London, 
1636.]

___ Vols 1st Lond 1637 vols 2d Londn 1636 vols 3d [(could this be ...) John Weemes, The vvorkes of Mr. Iohn Weemse, of Lathocker in 
Scotland ..., London, 1633-6 ('The workes ... in three volumnes', the fourth volume of which is 'the Foure degenerate sonnes', i.e., the 
previous item?).]

Mountagues Divine Essays, Lond, 16?? [Walter Montagu, Miscellanea spiritualia: or, Devout essaies:: composed by the Honourable Walter 
Montagu Esq, London, 1648 (?).]

___ his Devout Essays, Londn (hole in parchment), 16?? [Walter Montagu, Miscellanea spiritualia: or, Devout essayes: the second part, 
composed by the honorable Walter Montagu Esq; Abbot of Nanteul, &c., London, 1653 (?).]

Morices Coena quas Κοινη, ibms, 16?? [William Morice, Coena quasi koinē:: the new-inclosures broken down, and the Lords Supper laid forth in 
common for all Church-members, having a dogmatical faith, and not being scandalous: in a diatribe, and defence thereof: against the apology 
of some ministers, and godly people, (as their owne mouth praiseth them) asserting the lawfulness of their administring the Lords Supper in 
a select company: lately set forth by their prolocutor, Mr. Humphrey Saunders. / Written by William Morice of Werrington, in Devon, Esq., 
London, 1657.]

Hudsons vindication of the unity of the Church, ibms, 16?? [Samuel Hudson, A vindication of the essence and unity of the church catholike 
visible, and the priority thereof in regard of particular churches : in answer to the objections made against it, both by Mr. John Ellis, 
Junior, and by that reverend and worthy divine, Mr. Hooker, in his Survey of church discipline, London, 1650.]



Beards Antichrist &c, -, 16?? [Thomas Beard, Antichrist the pope of Rome: or, the pope of Rome is Antichrist : Proued in two treatises. In 
the first treatise, 1. By a full and cleere definition of Antichrist ... In the second treatise, by a description 1. Of his person. 2. Of 
his kingdome. 3. Of his delusions. ... By Tho: Beard, London, 1625.]

Garnetts Christian in Compleat Armour Part 1st, ???, 16?? [William Gurnall, The Christian in compleat armour : or, A treatise of the saints 
war against the devil, wherein a discovery is made of that grand enemy of God and his people ... : a magazin open'd : from whence the 
Christian is furnished with spiritual armes for the battel, help't on with his armour, and taught the use of his weapon, together with the 
happy issue of the whole warre : the first part ..., London, 1655.]

Shelfords five pious Discourses, -, - [Robert Shelford, Five pious and learned discourses : 1. A sermon shewing how we ought to behave our 
selves in Gods house. 2. A sermon preferring holy charity before faith, hope, and knowledge. 3. A treatise shewing that Gods law, now 
qualified by the Gospel of Christ, is possible, and ought to be fulfilled of us in this life. 4. A treatise of the divine attributes. 5. A 
treatise shewing the Antichrist not to be yet come. By Robert Shelford of Ringsfield in Suffolk priest., Cambridge, 1635.]

Holy Table Name & thing, -, - [John Williams, The holy table, name and thing, more antiently, properly, and literally used under the Nevv 
Testament, then that of an altar: written long agoe by a minister in Lincolnshire, in answer to D. Coal, a judicious divine of Queene Maries 
daies, London, 1637.]

Swinnocks pastures farewell, Lon, 166? [George Swinnock, The pastors farevvell, and vvish of vvelfare to his people, or, A valedictory 
sermon, London, 1662.]

Bridges Works 3d vols, ibm, 1649 [William Bridge, The works of William Bridge, sometime fellow of Emmanuel College in Cambridge, now preacher 
of the word of God at Yarmouth, London, 1649.]

TwiSses Morality of 4th Comandt, ibm, 16?? [William Twisse, Of the morality of the fourth commandement as still in force to binde 
Christians : delivered by way of answer to the translator of Doctor Prideaux his lecture, concerning the doctrine of the Sabbath ..., 
London, 1641.]

Diodatis Annotations of ye Holy Bible, ibms, 16?? [Giovani Diodati, Pious annotations, upon the Holy Bible: expounding the difficult places 
thereof learnedly, and plainly: vvith other things of great importance. By the reverend, learned and godly divine, Mr. Iohn Diodati, 
minister of the gospell; and now living in Geneva. It is ordered this 11. of Ianuury, 1642, by the committee of the House of Commons in 
Parliament, concerning printing, that this exposition of the book of the Old and new Testament, be printed by Nicholas Fussel, stationer. 
Iohn White, London, 1643.]

Boltons Lectures Londn 1631 his Lectures, ibms, ???? [Robert Bolton, The workes of Robert Bolton, London, 1641.]

Dykes six Evangels Histories, ibms, ???? [Daniel Dyke, Six evangelical histories : of water turned into wine, the temple's purgation, Christ 
and Nichodemus, Iohns last testimonie, Christ and the woman of Samaria, the rulers sonnes healing ..., London, 1633.]

Sedgwicks Anatomy of Secret Sins, ibms, 166? [Obadiah Sedgwick, The anatomy of secret sins, presumptuous sins, sins in dominion, & 
uprightness ... Together with the remissibleness of all sin, and the irremissibleness of the sin against the Holy Ghost ..., London, 1660.]

___ Fountain opened, ibms, 165? [Obadiah Sedgwick, The fountain opened, and the water of life flowing forth, for the refreshing of thirsty 
sinners : wherein is set out, Christs earnest and gracious invitation of poor sinners to come unto the waters, London, 1657.]

Reynolds Three Treatises, ibm, 16?? [Edward Reynolds, Three treatises of the vanity of the creature. The sinfulness of sinne. The life of 
Christ. Being the substance of seuerall sermons preached at Lincolns Inne, London, 1631.]



[fol 4v]

___ Explanation 13th Hosea, Lon, ???? [Edward Reynolds, Israels prayer in time of trouble with Gods gracious answer thereunto, or, An 
explication of the 14th chapter of the Prophet Hosea : in seven sermons preached upon so many days of solemn humiliation, London, 1645 (this 
is the earliest worldcat.com listed edition of a several times re-published text).]

___ Explanation 110th Psalm, ibms, 1??? [Edward Reynolds, An explication of the hundreth and tenth Psalme : wherein the severall heads of 
Christian religion therein contained ; touching the exaltation of Christ, the scepter of his kingdome, the character of his subjects, his 
priesthood, victories, sufferings, and resurrection, are largely explained and applied. Being the substance of severall sermons preached at 
Lincolns Inne ; by Edward Reynoldes sometimes fellow of Merton Colledge in Oxford, late preacher to the foresaid honorable society, and 
rector of the church of Braunston in Northhampton-shire, London, 1632.]

___ Meditations on ye Holy Sacramt, ibms, 16?? [Edward Reynolds, Meditations on the holy sacrament of the Lords last Supper. By Edward 
Reynolds sometimes fellow of Merton College in Oxford, and now rector of the church of Braunston in Northampton-Shire, London, 1639.]

Jus Divinum Ministers Evangelici, ibms, 165? [Edmund Calamy, Jus divinum ministerii evangelici. Or The divine right of the Gospel-ministry 
divided into two parts. The first part containing a justification of the Gospel-ministry in general. The necessity of ordination thereunto 
by imposition of hands. The unlawfulnesse of private mens assuming to themselves either the office or work of the ministry without a lawfull 
call and ordination. The second part containing a justification of the present ministers of England, both such as were ordained during the 
prevalency of episcopacy from the foul aspersion of anti-christianism: and those who have been ordained since its abolition, from the unjust 
imputation of novelty: proving that a bishop and presbyter are all one in Scripture; and that ordination by presbyters is most agreeable to 
the Scripture-patern. Together with an appendix, wherein the judgement and practice of antiquity about the whole matter of episcopacy, and 
especially about the ordination of ministers, is briefly discussed. Published by the Provincial Assembly of London, London, 1654.]

Sclaters Exposičon 4th to Romans, ibms, 165? [William Sclater, An exposition vvith notes on the whole fourth chapter to the the Romanes : 
wherein the grand question of justification by faith alone, without works, is controverted, stated, cleared, and fully resolved, London, 
1650.]

___ Exposition of TheSsalons, ibms, 1627 [William Sclater, An exposition with notes vpon the first and second epistles to the Thessalonians, 
London, 1627.]

Gunnings Paschal or Lenten fast, ibms, 166? [Peter Gunning, The Paschal or Lent-Fast apostolical & perpetual : at first deliver'd in a sermon 
preached before His Majesty in Lent, and since enlarged. Wherein the judgment of antiquity is laid down. Published by His Majesties special 
command. With an appendix, containing an answer to the late printed objections of the Presbyterians against the fast of Lent, London, 1662.]

Gerees Doctrine of Antinomians, ibms, 164? [Stephen Geree, The doctrine of the Antinomians by evidence of Gods truth, plainly confuted : in 
an answer to divers dangerous doctrines, in the seven first sermons of Dr. Crisps fourteen, which were first published, and are here 
declared to be as well anti-evangelicall as Antinomicall, absolutely overthrowing the Gospel of Jesus Christ, and perverting the Free-Grace 
of God, London, 1644.]

Cotlons Bloudy Tenant, ibms, 1647 [John Cotton, The Bloudy Tenent, washed, and made white in the bloud of the Lambe: being discussed and 
discharged of bloud-guiltinesse by just Defence. Wherein the great Questions of this present time are handled ... Whereunto is added a Reply 
to Mr. Williams Answer, to Mr. Cottons Letter, London, 1647.]

Cartwrights Exposition 15th Psalm, ibms, ???? [Christopher Cartwright, A practical and polemical commentary or exposition on the whole 
fifteenth Psalm : wherein the text is learnedly and fruitfully explained, some controversies discussed, sundry cases of conscience are 
cleared, more especially that of usurie : many common places succinctly handled ..., London, 1658.]



Agrays Lectures on Epist to Philip, ibms, 16?? [Henry Airay, Lectures upon the vvhole Epistle of St. Paul to the Philippians : delivered in 
St. Peters Church in Oxford: by the reverend and faithfull servant of Christ Henry Airay ... and now published for the use of Gods Church by 
C.P. Master of Arts and fellow of the same colledge, London, 1618.]

Farewell Sermons, ibms, 164? [John Grant, The shepheards farewell to his beloved flocke of S.B.E.L. where he hath been above twenty yeeres 
their weake, yet vigilant pastour,, London, 1645(?).]

Arraignmts of whole Creature, ibms, 1631 [Robert Henderson, The arraignement of the whole creature, at the barre of religion, reason, and 
experience. Occasioned upon an inditement preferred by the soule of man against the prodigals vanity and vaine prodigality. Explained, 
applyed, and tryed in the historie and misterie of that parable, etc., London, 1631.]

Ellis St Austin Imitated, ibms, 1662 [John Ellis, S. Austin imitated: or Retractions and repentings in reference unto the late civil and 
ecclesiastical changes in this nation. Wherein I. the grounds of obedience to the crown adherence to this church (in doctrine, worship and 
government) II. An answer to that tractate, entituled, Reasons shewing the necessity of reformation. III. The non-obligation of the 
Covenant. Are represented and demonstrated. In II. books. By John Ellis, London, 1662.]

BurgeSs of Justification, ibms, 164? [Anthony Burgess, The true doctrine of justification asserted and vindicated from the errors of Papists, 
Arminians, Socinianss and Antinomian in 30 lectures preached at Laurence-Jury London, London, 1648.]

Gillipsies Aarons Rodd BloSsoming, ibms, 1646 [George Gillespie, Aarons rod blossoming, or, The divine ordinance of church-government 
vindicated : so as the present Erastian controversie concerning the distinction of civill and ecclesiasticall government, excommunication, 
and suspension, is fully debated and discussed, from the Holy Scripture, from the Jewish and Christian antiquities, from the consent of 
latter writers, from the true nature and rights of magistracy, and from the groundlesnesse of the chief objections made against the 
Presbyteriall-government in point of a domineering arbitrary unlimited power, London, 1646.]

Huits prophecy of Daniel Explained, Lond [the other side of that hole], 1643 [Ephraim Huit, The whole prophecie of Daniel explained, by a 
paraphrase, analysis and briefe comment: wherein the severall visions shewed to the prophet, are clearly interpreted, and the application 
thereof vindicated against dissenting opinions, London, 1643.]

Winters Coronation Sermon, ibms, 1662 [John Winter, A sermon preached at East Dearham in Norf. May 29, 1661 : being the day of the coronation 
of our Most Gracious Soveraign Lord King Charles the Second & c, London, 1662.]

Lightfoots Harmony 4 Evangelists, ibms, 164? [John Lightfoot, The harmony of the foure evangelists among themselves, and with the Old 
Testament : the first part, from the beginning of the gospels to the baptisme of our saviour, with an explanation of the chiefest 
difficulties both in language and sense / by John Lightfoote ..., London, 1644.]

P: J: Commts on 1st psalm, ibms, 164? [(could this be?) Richard Baker, Meditations and disquisitions upon the first Psalme of Dauid. : Blessed 
is the man. By Sir Richard Baker Knight., London, 1640.]

Jacombs Sermons, ibms, 1672 [Thomas Jacombe, Several Sermons Preach'd on the whole Eighth Chapter Of The Epistle to the Romans. Eighteen Of 
Which Preach'd on the First, Second, Third, Fovrth Verses are here Published. Wherein The Saints Exemption from Condemnation, the Mystical 
Vnion, the Spiritual Life, the Dominion of Sin and the Spirits agency in freeing from it, the Law's inability to justifie and save, Christ's 
Mission, Eternal Sonship, Incarnation, his being an Expiatory Sacrifice, Fulfilling the Laws righteousness (which is imputed to Believers), 
are opened, confirmed, vindicated, and applied, London, 1672.]

Arraignmts of Popery, ibms, 166? [George Fox, The arraignment of popery being a short collection, taken out of the chronicles, and other 
books, of the state of the church in the primitive times : also, the state of the Papists, and how long it was before the universal pope and 



mass was set up, and the time of bringing in all their rudiments and traditions, beads and images, purgatory, tythes and inquisitions : 
also, a relation of their cruelties they acted after the Pope got up, being worse then the heathen and Turk, New Rome having proved like Old 
: also, what the people of England worshipped before they were Christians : with several other things, which may be profitable for people to 
read over, where all that fear God may see, read, try, and give judgment by the spirit of truth : to which is added, The blood of the 
martyrs is the seed of the church / by G.F. and E.H. (Ellis Hookes), London, 1667.]

Teals Script Map., Lons, 1655 [Faithfull Teate, A scripture-map of the wildernesse of sin and way to Canaan, or The sinners way to the saints 
rest : ... being the summe of LXIV lecture sermons preached at Sudbury in Suffolk on Cantic. 8.5., London, 1655.]

Ambroses prims Med. & ult, ibms, 1654 [Isaac Ambrose, Prima, media, & ultima : the first, middle, & last things, in three treatises : wherein 
is set forth, I. The doctrine of regeneration, or the new birth, II. The practice of sanctification, in the meanes, duties, ordinances, both 
secret, private and publike, for continuance and increase of a godly life, III. Certain meditations of mans misery, in his life, death, 
judgement, & execution, of Gods mercy, in our redemption & salvation, London, 1654.]

Greenhills Exposičon of Eziek., ibms, 1649 [William Greenhill, An exposition of the five first chapters of the prophet Ezekiel : with useful 
observations thereupon. Delivered in several lectures in London, by William Greenhill., London, 1649.]

BurgeSs’s answr rejoyn’d, ibms, 1632 [John Burges, An ansvver reioyned to that much applauded pamphlet of a namelesse author, bearing this 
title: viz. A reply to Dr. Mortons generall defence of three nocent ceremonies, &c. : the innocency and lawfulnesse whereof is againe in 
this reioynder vindicated. By Dr. Iohn Burges, pastor of Sutton Coldfield in Warwickeshire. Published by his Majesties speciall command., 
London, 1631.]

Moliners Mirriour vo, ibms, 1635 [Étienne Molinier, A mirrour for Christian states: or, A table of politick vertues considerable amongst 
Christians : Divided, into three bookes. Reviewed, and augmented, by E. Molinier, of Tolose priest, and Doctor of Divinitie. And by him 
dedicated, ro (sic) the most illustrious lord, the Lord Cardinall of Valette, Archbishop of Tolose. Translated into English, by VVilliam 
Tyrvvhit, Sen. Esquire, London, 1635.]

Goodwins Exposičon 9th Romans, ibms, 1653 [JOhn Goodwin, An exposition of the nineth chapter of the Epistle to the Romans : wherein by the 
tenor and carriage of the contents of the said chapter, from first to last, is plainly shewed and proved, that the Apostles scope therein, 
is to assert and maintain his great doctrine of justification by faith, and that here he discourseth nothing at all concerning any personal 
election or reprobation of men, from eternity. By John Goodvvin, minister of the Gospel of Jesus Christ, London, 1653.]

Churches Miscellans Phils Theologs, ibms, 1637 [Henry Church, Miscellanea philo-theologica, or, God, & man : a treatise ... describing the 
nature of God in His attributes ..., London 1637.]

Barklers Exposition to Comandts, ibms, 1633 [Peter Barker, A learned and familiar exposition vpon the Ten Commandements. : Wherein the text 
is opened, questions and doubts are resolved, errours confuted, and sundry instructions effectually applyed. First delivered in severall 
sermons, and now published to the glory of God, and for the further benefit of his church, London, 1633.]

Westfields England face, -, - [Thomas Westfield, Englands face in Israels glasse: or, The sinnes mercies judgements of both nations : 
delivered in 8. sermons upon Psalm. 106.19, 20, &c. Also, gospel-sacrifice, in tvvo sermons on Hebr. 13. Whereunto is also added a sermon on 
2 Cor. 6. 8. preached at Pauls, London, Novem. 14th. anno Domini 1641. By that late reverend divine, Tho. Westfeild, dr in divinity, and 
sometimes preacher at Bartholomew-Great in London, London, 1646.]

Burrows Jewell of Christian Contentmts, Lond, 1655 [Jeremiah Burroughs, The rare jewel of Christian contentment : wherein is shewed, 1. What 
contentment is, 2. The holy art or mystery of it, 3. Several lessons that Christ teacheth, to work the heart to contentment, 4. The 
excellencies of it, 5. The evils of murmuring, 6. The agravations of the sin of murmuring, London, 1655.]



Sabatum Redivivum part 1st, ibms, 1645 [Daniel Cawdrey,Sabbatum redivivum: or The Christian sabbath vindicated;: in a full discourse 
concerning the sabbath, and the Lords day. Wherein, whatsoever hath been written of late for, or against the Christian sabbath, is exactly, 
but modestly examined: and the perpetuity of a sabbath deduced, from grounds of nature, and religious reason. / By Daniel Cawdrey, and 
Herbert Palmer: members of the Assembly of Divines. Divided into foure parts. 1. Of the decalogue in generall, and other laws of God, 
together with the relation of time to religion. 2. Of the fourth commandement of the decalogue in speciall. 3. Of the old sabbath, 4. Of the 
Lords day, in particular. The first part, London, 1645.]

Blakes Covents Seal’d, ibms, 1655 [Thomas Blake, The covenant sealed. Or, A treatise of the sacraments of both covenants, polemicall and 
practicall. : Especially of the sacraments of the covenant of grace. In which, the nature of them is laid open, the adquate subject is 
largely inquired into, respective to right and proper interest. to fitnesse for admission to actual participation. Their necessity is made 
known. Their whole use and efficacy is set forth. Their number in Old and New Testament-times is determined. With several necessary and 
useful corollaries. Together with a brief answer to Reverend Mr. Baxter's apology, in defence of the treatise of the covenant, London, 
1655.]

Vendiciae ffoederis, ibms, 1659 [Thomas Blake, Vindiciae foederis; or, A treatise of the covenant of God entered with man-kinde, in the 
several kindes and degrees of it, in which the agreement and respective differences of the covenant of works and the covenant of grace, of 
the Old and New Covenant are discust. The conditions of the covenant of grace on mans part, are assigned and asserted. The just latitude and 
extent clearly held forth, and fully vindicated. Several corollaries containing many heads of divinity, now controverted, and practical 
points singularly useful, inferred. In particular the necessity of a constant settled ministry (to bring men into covenant, and to bring 
them up to the termes of it,) and of schooles, and nurseries of learning, and an orderly call in tendency to it. Infant baptisme in that 
latitude, as now in use in reformed churches maintained. Newly corrected and much enlarged, & in many places cleared by its author. Thomas 
Blake, late minister of the Gospel, at Tamworth in the counties of Stafford and Warwick. Whereunto is annexed, a sermon preached at his 
funeral by Mr. Anthony Burgesse, and a funeral oration made at his death by Mr. Samuel Shaw, London, 1658 (no edition listed for 1659 at 
WorldCat.com).]

Wisemans Law of Laws, ibms, 1657 [Robert Wiseman, The Law of Laws: or, the excellency of the civil law, above all other humane laws 
whatsoever; shewing of how great use and necessity the civil law is to this nation, London, 1657.]

Justification Justified, ibms, 1656 [Thomas Clendon, Justification justified: or The doctrine of justification; briefly and clearly explained 
: and vindicated in a sermon preached at Gregories near Pauls, the eleventh of December. 1652. By Thomas Clendon, minister of Alhallows 
Barking in Tower-street, London. and vindicated in a sermon preached at Gregories near Pauls, the eleventh of December. 1652. By Thomas 
Clendon, minister of Alhallows Barking in Tower-street, London, London, 1653 (no edition listed for 1656 at WorldCat.org).]

Sedgewicks Shepheard of Israel, ibms, 1658 [Obadiah Sedgwick, The shepherd of Israel, or, God's pastoral care over His people : delivered in 
divers sermons on the whole twenty-third psalm : together with the doctrine of providence practically handled on Matth. 10, 29, 30, 31, 
London, 1658.]

___ Parable of the Prodigall, ibms, 1660 [Obadiah Sedgwick, The parable of the prodigal. : Containing, the riotous prodigal, or The sinners 
aversion from God. Returning prodigal, or The penitents conversion to God. Prodigals acceptation, or Favourable entertainment with God. 
Delivered in divers sermons on Luke 15. from vers. 11. to vers. 24, London. 1660.]

Laurences life of faith, ibms, 1657 [Matthew Lawrence, Use and practice of faith: or, Faiths universal usefulness, and quickning influence 
into every kinde and degree of the Christian life : Together with the excellency of a spiritual life (in difference from all tother) by way 
of a proœme. And the excellent work and reward of converting others to the faith, commended by way of close. Delivered in the publick 
lectures at Ipswich, London, 1657.]



Sibbs Bowells opened, ibms, 1639 [Richard Sibbes, Bowels opened, or, A discovery of the neere and deere love, union and communion betwixt 
Christ and the Church, and consequently betwixt Him and every beleeving soule. : Delivered in divers sermons on the fourth fifth and sixt 
chapters of the Canticles, London, 1639.]

Behmens Epist of Life of Xt, -, 1649 [Jakob Böhme, The epistles of Jacob Behmen aliter, Teutonicus philosophus : very usefull and necessary 
for those that read his writings, and are very full of excellent and plaine instructions how to attaine to the life of Christ : translated 
out of the German language, London, 1649.]

Balls Answr to Can., Lons, 1642 [John Ball, An answer to two treatises of Mr. Iohn Can, the leader of the English Brownists in Amsterdam. : 
the former called A necessitie of separation from the Church of England, proved by the Nonconformists principles. The other, A stay against 
straying: wherein in opposition to Mr. Iohn Robinson, he undertakes to prove the unlawfulnesse of hearing the ministers of the Church of 
England. : Very seasonable for the present times, London, 1642.]

Forbes Commt on Revelat, ibms, 1613 [Patrick Forbes, An exquisite commentarie vpon the Reuelation of Saint Iohn : VVherein, both the course 
of the whole booke, as also the more abstruse and hard places thereof not heretofore opened ; are now at last most cleerely and euidently 
explaned. By Patrik Forbes of Corse, London, 1613.]

Wings Jacobs Staff, -, 1621 [John Wing, Iacobs staffe : To beare vp, the faithfull. And to beate downe, the profane. Touching the one's 
assured, and the others conceited title, vnto God himself, and all his precious promises. VVherin. The saints interest is justified, to be 
absolutely infaillible, the sinners clayme detected, to be apparantly deceivable, notwithstanding all infernall suggestions of feare, and 
infidelity in the one, or of presumption, and security in the other. Formerly preachcd [sic] at Hamburgh by Iohn VVing late pastor to the 
English Church there, as his farewell to the famous followship [sic] of Merchant Adventurers of England resident in that city. And now 
published, and dedicated, to the honor and vse, of that most worthy Society, there, or wheresoever being, Vlissingen, 1621.]

Sutcliffs abridgemt of Survey of Popery, Londs, 1605 [Matthew Sutcliffe, An abridgement or suruey of poperie, conteining a compendious 
declaration of the grounds, doctrines, beginnings, proceedings, impieties, falsities, contradictions, absurdities, fooleries, and other 
manifold abuses of that religion, which the Pope and his complices doe now mainteine, and wherewith they haue corrupted and deformed the 
true Christian faith, opposed vnto Matthew Kellisons Suruey of the new religion, as he calleth it, and all his malicious inuectiues and 
lies, by Matthew Sutcliffe, London, 1606.]

Cudworths Comment on Epistle to Galatians, Cams, 1604 [Ralph Cudworth & William Perkins, A commentarie or exposition, upon the five first 
chapters of the Epistle to the Galatians ... by ... W. Perkins. Now published for the benefit of the Church, and continued with a supplement 
upon the sixth chapter, by Rafe Cudworth, Cambridge, 1604.]

Rogers protestant Church Existent, Lond, 1638 [Henry Rogers, The Protestant Church existent, and their Faith professed in all ages, and by 
Whom: with a Catalogue of Councels in all Ages, who professed the same, London, 1638.]

Parallel of new old palagi arminian Error, -, - [Daniel Featley, A parallel: of nevv-old Pelgiarminian error, London, 1626.]

Perkins Exposičon on Jude, Lond, 1606 [William Perkins, A godly and learned exposition upon the whole Epistle of Jude, London, 1606.]

Discourse of the Answr of Barlow to Judgemts of Cath., Eng, 1612 [Robert Parsons, A discussion of the ansvvere of M. VVilliam Barlovv, D. of 
Diuinity, to the booke intituled: The iudgment of a Catholike Englishman liuing in banishment for his religion &c. : Concerning the apology 
of the new Oath of allegiance. VVritten by the R. Father, F. Robert Persons of the Society of Iesus. VVhervnto since the said Fathers death, 
is annexed a generall preface, laying open the insufficiency, rayling, lying, and other misdemeanour of M. Barlow in his writing, St Omer, 
1612.]



Causabons Marcus Antoninus Translated, Lond, 1634 [Meric Casaubon, Marcus Aurelius Antoninus the Roman emperor, his meditations concerning 
himselfe: treating of a naturall mans happinesse; wherein it consisteth, and of the meanes to attaine unto it. Translated out of the 
originall Greeke; with notes: by Meric Casaubon ..., London, 1634.]

Featleys Romish ffisher Caught, ibms, 1624 [Daniel Featley, The Romish fisher caught and held in his owne net, or a True relation of the 
protestant conference and popish difference ... by Daniel Featly ... An Appendix to the Fishers net, together with a description of the 
Romish wheele or circle, by Daniel Featly ... - A True relation of that which passed in a conference, at the end of Pater-noster-rowe, 
called Amen, touching transubstantiation, April 18, 1623. - A Conference by writing betweene D. Featly ... and M. Sweet ... touching the 
ground and last resolution of faith, or the wheele of popery turned round, London, 1624.]

Mayers Treasury of Eccles: Exposičon, ibms, 1622 [Jihn Mayer, A treasury of ecclesiasticall expositions, vpon the difficult and doubtfull 
places of the Scriptures, collected out of the best esteemed interpreters, both auncient and moderne, together with the authors judgement, 
and various observations. Conteining 270. texts, throughout the Gospels of Mathew, Marke, Luke, and Iohn, and the Acts of the Apostles. The 
very pith, and choicest streines of many bookes in one, and a fully satisfying resolution of aboue a thousand questions in solid diuinitie. 
The next page sheweth the names of the writers, whose expositions follow in this booke. By Iohn Mayer, B.D., London, 1622.]

Halls Exposičon on Lam., ibms, 1618 [John Hull, An exposition vpon a part of the Lamentations of Ieremie : Lectured at Corke in Ireland, by 
Iohn Hull, Bacheler of Diuinity, sometime of Gunuill and Caius Colledge in Cambridge, London, 1618.]

Gataker of ye use of Lotts, ibms, 1627 [Thomas Gataker, Of the nature and vse of lots: a treatise historicall and theologicall; written by 
Thomas Gataker B. of D. sometime preacher at Lincolnes Inne, and now pastor of Rotherhith, London, 1627.]

Broughton on Revelations, -, 1610 [Hugh Broughton, A reuelation of the holy Apocalyps. By Hugh Broughton, Middelburg, 1610.]

Lockyers English faithfully watch’d, Lons, 1648 [Nicholas Lochyer, England faithfully watcht with, in her vvounds: or, Christ as a father 
sitting up with his children in their swooning state: which is the summe of severall lectures, painfully preached upon Colossians 1. By 
Nicho. Lockyer, M.A. Published according to order, London, 1646.]

Jus Divins Regim. Eccles., ibm, 1646 [William Aspinwell, Jus divinum regiminis ecclesiastici: or, The divine right of church-government, 
asserted and evidenced by the holy Scriptures : according to the light whereof (besides many particulars mentioned after the preface) 1. The 
nature of a divine right is delineated. 2. The church-government which is of divine right is described. 3. This description in the severall 
branches of it is explicated and confirmed. 4. The divine right of ecclesiasticall censures, officers, and ruling assemblies is manifested. 
In all which it is apparent, that the Presbyteriall government, b preaching and ruling presbyters, in congregationall, classicall and 
synodall assemblies, may lay the truest claime to a divine right, according to the Scriptures., London, 1646.]

Dows Discourse on Sabbath, ibm, 1636 [Christopher Dow, A Discourse of the Sabbath and the Lord's Day: wherein the difference both in their 
institution and their due Observation is briefly handled, London, 1636.]

Gatakers Spiritual Watch, ibms, 1622 [Thomas Gataker, The spiritual watch, or Christ's generall watch-word. A meditation on Mark 13.37. - Two 
sermons ... The former on Psalm 13.1. The latter on Hebr. 11.7. - Abrahams decease. A meditation on Genesis 25.8 ..., London, 1622.]

Berkbecks protest Evid:, ibm, 1636 [???]

Boltons Araignmts of Error, Lon, 1646 [Samuel Bolton, The Arraignment of Errour: or, a Discourse serving as a curb to restrain the 
wantonnesse of men's spirits in the entertainment of opinions; and as a compasse, whereby we may sail in the search and finding of truth, 
distributed into six main questions, London (Southwark), 1646.]



Boys Exposicon Gosp. From Advent to Lent, ibms, 1615 [John Boys, An exposition of the dominical Epistles and Gospels, vsed in our English 
liturgie: throughout the whole yeere. Together with a reason why the church did chuse the same. By Iohn Boys, Doctor of Diuinitie. The 
winter-part from the first Auentuall Sunday to Lent, London, 1615.]

___ Exposičon of Scriptures in Lyturguy, ibm, 1610 [John Boys, An exposition of al the principal Scriptures vsed in our English liturgie 
together with a reason why the church did chuse the same / by Iohn Boys ..., London. 1610.]

___ Sixteen Sermons, ibm, 1612 [Edward Boys, Sixteen sermons preached upon several occasions, London, 1672.?]

___ his Remains, ibm, 1631 [John Boys, Remaines of that reverend and famous postiller, Iohn Boys, Doctor in Divinitie, and late Deane of 
Canterburie Containing sundry sermons; partly, on some proper lessons vsed in our English liturgie: and partly, on other select portions of 
holy Scripture, London, 1631.]

Rutherfords Influences of Grace, ibm, 1659 [Samuel Rutherford, Influences of the life of grace. Or, A practical treatise concerning the way, 
manner, and means of having and improving of spiritual dispositions : and quickning influences from Christ the resurrection and the life., 
London, 1659.]

___ Xts Dying, ibm, 1647 [Samuel Rutherford, Christ dying and drawing sinners to himselfe. Or A survey of our Saviour in his soule-suffering, 
his lovelynesse in his death, and the efficacie thereof. In which some cases of soule-trouble in weake beleevers, grounds of submission 
under the absense of Christ, with the flowings and heightnings of free grace, are opened. Delivered in sermons on the Evangel according to 
S. John Chap. XII. vers. 27. 28. 29. 30. 31. 32. 33. Where also are interjected some necessary digressions, for the times, touching divers 
errors of Antinomians, and a short vindication of the doctrine of Protestants, from the Arminian pretended universality of Christs dying for 
all, and every one of mankind; the morall and fained way of resistible conversion of sinners, and what faith is required of all within the 
visible Church, for the want whereof, many are condemned. By Samuel Rutherfurd, minister of the Gospel, and and [sic] Professor of Divinity 
in the University of S. Andrews in Scotland, London, 1647.]

___ Survey of Spiritual Antixt, ibm, 1648 [Samuel Rutherford, A survey of the spirituall antichrist : opening the secrets of familisme and 
antinomianism in the antichristian doctrine of J. Saltmarsh and W. Del ... and others. In which is revealed the rise and spring of 
antinomians, familists, libertines ... the mind of Luther a most professed opposer of antinomians is cleared ..., London, 1648.]

___ Divine Right of Church Government, ibm, 1646 [Samuel Rutherford, The divine right of church-government and excommunication: or a 
peacable dispute for the perfection of the holy scripture in point of ceremonies and church government : in which the removal of the 
Service-book is justifi'd, the six books of Tho: Erastus against excommunication are briefly examin'd ; with a vindication of that eminent 
divine Theod: Beza against the aspersions of Erastus, the arguments of Mr. William Pryn, Rich: Hooker, Dr. Morton, Dr. Jackson, Dr. John 
Forbes, and the doctors of Aberdeen ; touching will-worship, ceremonies, imagery, idolatry, things indifferent, an ambulatory government ; 
the due and just powers of the magistrate in matters of religion, and the arguments of Mr. Pryn, in so far as they side with Erastus, are 
modestly discussed. To which is added, a brief tractate of scandal ..., London, 1646.]

___ Tryall of faith, ibm, 1645 [Samuel Rutherford, The tryal & triumph of faith: or, An exposition of the history of Christs dispossessing 
of the daughter of the woman of Canaan. Delivered in sermons; in which are opened, the victory of faith; the condition of those that are 
tempted; the excellency of Jesus Christ and free-grace; and some speciall grounds and principles of libertinisme and antinomian errors, 
discovered by Samuel Rutherfurd, professor of divinity in the University of St. Andrews. Published by authority, London, 1645.]

___ Peaceable plea of pauls presbytery, ibm, 1642 [Samuel Rutherford, A peaceable and temperate plea for Pauls presbyterie in Scotland, or, 
A modest and brotherly dispute of the government of the Church of Scotland : wherein our discipline is demonstrated to be the true 
apostolick way of divine truth, and the arguments on the contrary are friendly dissolved, the grounds of separation and the indepencie [sic] 
of particular congregations, in defence of ecclesiasticall presbyteries, synods, and assemblies, are examined and tryed, London, 1642.]



Parkes Apology, ibm, 1607 [Richard Parkes, An apologie: of three testimonies of holy Scripture, concerning the article of our Creed, (he 
descended into hell.) : First impugned by certaine obiections sent in writing by a minister vnto a gentleman in the countrie: and lately 
seconded by a printed pamphlet, masking vnder the name of Limbo-mastix. By Richard Parkes, Maister of Arts, of Brasen-nose Colledge in 
Oxford, London, 1607.]

Collins Ephata, Camb, 1607 [Samuel Collins, Epphata to F.T., or, The defence of the Right Reuerend Father in God, the Lord Bishop of Elie, 
Lord High-Almoner and Priuie Counsellour to the Kings Most Excellent Maiestie : concerning his answer to Cardinall Bellarmines apologie, 
against the slaunderous cauills of a namelesse adioyner, entitling his booke in euery page of it, A discouerie of many fowle absurdities, 
falsities, lyes, &c. : wherein these things cheifely are discussed, (besides many other incident), 1. The popes false primacie, clayming by 
Peter, 2. Invocation of saints, with worship of creatures, and faith in them, 3. The supremacie of kings both in temporall and 
ecclesiasticall matters and causes, ouer all states and persons, &c. within their realmes and dominions, Cambridge, 1617.]

Paget of Church Governmt, Lond, 1641 [Thomas Paget, A defence of church-government, exercised in presbyteriall, classicall, & synodall 
assemblies; according to the practise of the reformed churches : touching I. The power of a particular eldership, against those that plead 
for a meere popular government, specially Mr Ainsvvorth in his Animadversion to Mr Clyft. &c. II. The authority of classes and synods, 
against the patrons of independencie: answering in this poynt Mr Davenport his Apologeticall reply, &c. and Mr Canne his Churches plea, & c, 
sent forth first by W. Best, and afterwards for this part of it, under the title of Syons prerogative royall. By Iohn Paget, late able and 
faithfull pastour of the Reformed English Church in Amsterdam. Hereunto is prefixed an advertisement to the Parliament, wherein are inserted 
some animadversions on the Cheshire Remonstrance against Presbytery: by T.P., London, 1641.]

[fol 5r]

Balls Tryall Seperation Cambrs, -, 1640 [John Ball, A friendly triall of the grounds tending to separation in a plain and modest dispute 
touching the lawfulnesse of a stinted liturgie and set form of prayer, Communion in mixed assemblies, and the primitive subject and first 
receptacle of the power of the Keyes: tending to satisfie the doubtfull, recall the wandering, and to strengthen the weak: by John Ball, 
Cambridge, 1640.]

Adams Devills-Banquet, Lond, 1614 [Thomas Adams, The Diuells Banket : Described in sixe Sermons. 1. The Banket propounded ; begunne. 2. The 
second Service. 3. The breaking up of the Feast. 4. The Shot or Reckoning. 5. The Sinners Passing-Bell. 6. Phisicke from Heaven ..., London, 
1614.]

Abstract of certeyn Acts & Cannons, -, - [Abstract, of certain acts of parliament : of certaine her Maiesties iniunctions: of certaine 
canons, constitutions, and synodalles prouinciall: established and in force, for the peaceable gouernment of the Church, within her 
Maiesties dominions and countries, for the most part heretofore unknowen and unpractized, London, 1583.]

Fletchers Xts Victory, Camb, 1610 [Giles Fletcher, Christs Victorie, and Triumph in Heaven and Earth, Over and After Death., Cambridge, 
1610.]

Wheatlys Bride Bush, Lond, 1619 [William Whately, A bride-bush: or, A direction for married persons. : Plainely describing the duties common 
to both, and peculiar to each of them. By performing of which, marriage shall prooue a great helpe to such, as now for want of performing 
them, doe find it a little hell. Compiled and published by William Whately, minister and preacher of Gods Word in Banburie in Oxfordshiere., 
London, 1619.]

Octavo & Minores

Dr Hicks 2 Colls Letters, Lond, 17?? [(could this be?) George Hickes, Two letters to the most learned Janus Ulitius : wherein (by wise of 
Vindication) it is abundantly proved, that neither St. Augustine, not any one of those Fathers ... in any wise countenance the invocation of 



saints. Written by the Reverend George Morley, D.D. in the year 1659 ... Now made English, by a divine of the Church of England. With a 
letter to the translator, by Geo. Hickes, D.D, London, 1707.]

Abridgemt of Burnetts Hist Reformacon , ibms, 16?? [Gilbert Burnet, The abridgement of the history of the Reformation of the Church of 
England, London, 1682.]

Peices of the 2d Dudley Ld North, ibms, 1682 [Dudley North, Light in the way to Paradise: with other occasionals. By Dudley the 2d. late Ld. 
North, London, 1682.]

Sherlock of Death, ibms, 1690 [William Sherock, A practical discourse concerning death, London, 1690.]

Eikon Basilice &c., ibms, 1693 [(could this be?) The life and death of King Charles the first / together with Eikon basilike : representing 
His sacred Majesty in his solitudes and sufferings : and a vindication of the same King Charles the martyr : proving him to be the author of 
the said Eikon basilike against a memorandum of the late Earl of Anglesey, and against the groundless exceptions of Dr. Walker and others, 
London, 1693 (there are a number of volumes to which this entry might be referring on WorldCat.org - this seemed the most likely; see entry 
for Εικων βασιλικη, below).]

Royall Sufferer, -, 1669 [(could this be?) Thomas Ken, The royal sufferer A manual of meditations and devotions. Written for the use of a 
royal, tho' afflicted family. By T- K- D.D., London, 1699.]

Letters of the Inspiration of ye Holy Scriptures, -, 169? [Jean Le Clerc (translation ascribed to John Locke), Five letters concerning the 
inspiration of the Holy Scriptures. : Translated out of French, London, 1690.]

Sparrows Rationale of the Coḿon prayer, Lond, 1684 [Anthony Sparrow, A rationale upon the Book of common-prayer of the Church of England. By 
the Right Reverend Father in God Anthony Sparrow, Lord Bishop of Exon. With his Caution to his diocese against false doctrines, London, 
1684.]

Devout Comunicant, ibm, 1698 [(could this be?) Abednego Seller, The devout communicant exemplified, in his behaviour before, at, and after 
the sacrament of the Lords Supper.: More practical, useful, and sutable to all the parts of that solemn ordinance than any yet extant. : In 
this impression is added a prayer before, and another after the sacrament; together with more particular directions and meditations for the 
time of receiving, London, 1688 (numerous editions in the period after 1675, none in 1698).]

LeSlys Method with the Deists, ibm, 1709 [Charles Leslie, A short and easie method. With the deists. Wherein, the certainty of the Christian 
religion is demonstrated by infallible proof from four rules, which are incompatible to any imposture that ever yet has been, or that can 
possibly be. In a letter to a friend. To which is added a second part to the Jews ..., London, 1709.]

___ Divine Right of Tythes, ibm, 17?? [Charles Leslie, An essay concerning the divine right of tythes by the author of The snake in the 
grass, London, 1700.]

___ Snake in the GraSs 3 vol, ibm, 169? [Charles Leslie, Snake in the grass: or, Satan transformed into an angel of light. Discovering the 
deep and unsuspected subtilty which is couched under the pretended simplicity of many of the principal leaders of those people call'd 
Quakers, London, 1696 (could this be the third edition, 1698?)]

___ Regale & pontificate, -, - [Charles Leslie, The case of the regale and of the pontificat stated : in the relation of a conference 
concerning the independency of the church, as to her purely spiritual power and authority, Oxford?, 1700.]

___ ReasonableneSs of Tolleration Enquired into, Lond, 1705 [(could this be?) John Sage, The Reasonableness of a Toleration to those of the 
Episcopal perswasion, enquir'd into, purely on Church-principles. In IV. letters to Mr. G. Meldrum, etc., London, 1705.]



___ Answrs to Hoadley 2 vols, -, - [(could this be?) Charles Leslie, The Finishing Stroke. Being a vindication of the patriarchal scheme of 
government, in defence of the Rehearsals, Best Answer, and Best of All. Wherein Mr. Hoadly's examination of this scheme in his late book of 
the Original and Institution of Civil Government is fully consider'd. To which are added remarks on Dr. Higden's late Defence, in a dialogue 
between three H.-'s (A Battle Royal, etc.), London, 1711.]

___ Of Marriages into Different comunions, Lond, 1702 [Charles Leslie, A sermon preach'd at Chester, against marriages in different 
communions ... And the same subject farther prosescuted, London, 1702.]
 
___ Case Stated Between Church of England & Ch: of Rome, ibm, ???? [Charles Leslie, The case stated : between the Church of Rome and the 
Church of England. Wherein is shewed, that the doubt and the danger is in the former, and the certainty and safety in the latter communion, 
London, 1714.]

Hobbs Behemoth or English History, ibm, 1679? [Thomas Hobbes, Behemoth, or, An epitome of the civil wars of England, from 1640 to 1660 by 
Thomas Hobs, London, 1679.]

History of the Septuagint ibm, 16?? [John Donne, The auncient history of the Septuagint. VVritten in Greeke, London 1633; revised edition 
1685. (see also below)]

True Idea of Jansenisme, ibm, 16?9 [Theophilus Gale, The True idea of Jansenisme : both historick and dogmatick, London, 1669.]

Continuačon of the Friendly Debate, ibm, 1669 [Simon Ptrcik, A continuation of The friendly debate, London, 1669.]

Dr Caves primitive Christianity, ibm, 1682 [William Cave, Primitive Christianity ... The fourth edition., London, 1682.]

The Holy Bible, -, -
 
Εικων βασιλικη, -, - [Attributed to Charles I, Εἰκὼν Βασιλική. The Pourtraicture of His Sacred Majestie in his solitudes and sufferings, 
London, 1648.]

Treatise of Temples, Lond, 1638 [R.T., De templis, a treatise of temples : wherein is discovered the ancient manner of building, 
consecrating, and adorning of churches, London, 1638.]

Theater of the World, -, - [(could this be?) Abraham Ortelius, An epitome of Ortelius, his Theatre of the world, wherein the principal 
regions of the earth are described in smalle mappess : with a brief declaration annexed to ech [sic] mappe ... It is also amplyfied with new 
mappes wanting in the Latin editions, London, 1602.]

Hicks’s Dignity of ye preisthood & Episcopal Ordr, Lond, 1707 [George Hickes, Two treatises : one of the Christian priesthood, the other of 
the dignity of the episcopal order. Formerly Written, and now Published to obviate the Erroneous Opinions, Fallacious Reasonings, and Bold 
and False Assertions, in a late Book, entituled, The Rights of the Christian Church. With a Large Prefatory Discourse, Wherein is contained 
an Answer to the said Book. All written by George Hickes D.D., London, 1707.]

Woodwards divine Original of Sermons, Lond, 1712 [Josiah Woodward, The divine original, and incomparable excellency of the Christian 
religion, as founded on the Holy Scriptures, asserted and vindicated: in Viii sermons, preach'd at the lecture founded by the Honourable 
Robert Boyle Esq ; in the Year of our Lord, 1709/10. By Josiah Woodward, D.D., London, 1712.]

Select psalms for St Margts Westmr, ibm, 1701 [???]



Reeves Apologies of the Fathers 2 vols, ibm, 1709 [William Reeves, The apologies of Justin Martyr, Tertullian, and Minutius Felix, in defence 
of the Christian religion, with the Commonitory of Vincentius Lirinensis ... Together with a prefatory dissertation ... By William 
Reeves ... In two volumes., London, 1709.]

Mrs Burnetts Method of Devotions, ibm, 1709 [Elizabeth Burnet, A method of devotion: or, Rules for holy & devout living, with prayers on 
several occasions ... Written by Mrs. Burnet ..., London, 1709]

Seneca’s Morals L'Estrange part 1st, -, 1669 [(could this be?) Roger L'Estrange, trans., Seneca's morals abstracted : in three parts : I. of 
benefits, II. of a happy life, anger, and clemency, III. a miscellany of epistles, London, 1679 (first edition 1678).]

Melancthons Exposičon of Daniel, Lond, 1550 [Philipp Melanchthon, The exposycion of Daniel the prophete, gathered out of Philip Melancthon, 
Iohan Ecola[m]padius, Chonrade Pellicane, [and] out of Iohan Draconite. [et] c. By George Ioye. A prophecye diligentely to be noted of al 
emperoures [and] kinges, in these laste dayes., London, 1550.]

Johnsons unbloody Sacrifice, ibm, 1714 [John Johnson, The unbloody sacrifice, and altar, unvail'd and supported : In which the nature of the 
Eucharist is explain'd ... By John Johnson, London, 1714.]

Beveridges Thesaurus Theologicus 4 vols, ibm, 1710 [William Beveridge, Thesaurus theologicus: or, A complete system of divinity : summ'd up 
in brief notes upon select places of the Old and New Testament. Wherein the sacred text is reduc'd under proper heads, explain'd, and 
illustrated with the opinions and authorities of the ancient Fathers, Councils, &c., London, 1710.]

___ his Sermons in 12 vols, ibm, 1709 [William Beveridge, Sermons on several subjects ... By the Right Reverend Father in God, William 
Beveridge ..., London, 1709 (volumes named individually by content)] 

Dr Wells Controversial Tracts, Oxon, 1710 [Edward Wells, Dr. Wells's controversial treatises : viz. A letter to a dissenting parishioner. A 
letter to Mr. P. Dowley a dissenting teacher. A copy of Mr. P. Dowley's letter to Dr. Wells, with the Dr's answer. Testimonies concerning 
the lawfulness of the rites and ceremonies of the Church of England, and the unlawfulness of separating from it. Examination of Mr. Peirce's 
remarks of the Dr's letter to Mr. P. Dowley. Letter to the remarker in reference to his remarks on the Dr's letter to a dissenting 
parishioner. Theses against the validity of Presbyterian ordination. Numb. I. II. III. IV. Animadversions on Mr. Barker, &c. Invalidity of 
Presbyterian ordination prov'd from the Presbyterians own doctrine of the two-fold order; or, a summary view, &c. Answer to Mr. Peirce's 
Postscript, &c., Oxford, 1710.]

Charron of Wisdome by Dr Stanhope 2 vols, Lond, 169? [George Stanhope, Of wisdom three books / written originally in French by the Sieur de 
Charron ; with an account of the author, made English by George Stanhope ..., London, 1697.]

Osbornes advice to his Son, Oxon, 16?? [Francis Osborne, Advice to a son ; or Directions for your better conduct through the various and 
most important encounters of this life. : Vnder these generall heads I. Studies &c. II. Love and marriage. III. Travell. IV. Government. V. 
Religion. Conclusion, Oxford, 1655.]

Swinnocks door of Salvation opened, Lond, 1660 [George Swinnock, The door of salvation opened by the key of regeneration: or A treatise 
containing the nature, necessity, marks and means of regeneration;: as also the duty of the regenerate. / By George Swinnocke, M.A. and 
pastor of Rickmersworth in Hertfordshire, London, 1660.]

Shepheards Sincere Convert, ibm, 1657 [Thomas Shephard, The sincere convert: discovering the small number of true beleevers, and the great 
difficulty of saving conversion ... Whereto is now added the Saints jewell, shewing how to apply the promises; and the Souls invitation unto 
Jesus Christ, London, 1657.]



R A vindiciae pietatis, ibm, 166? [Richard Alleine, Vindiciæ pietatis: or, a vindication of godliness, in the greatest strictness and 
spirituality of it. From the imputations of folly and fancy: Together with several directions for the attaining and maintaining of a godly 
life. By R.A., London, 1665.]

___ Heaven opened 3d part, ibm , 1666 [Richard Alleine, Heaven opened: or, a brief and plain discovery of the riches of Gods covenant of 
grace. Being the third part of Vindiciae pietatis. By R. A., London, 1666.]

Powells Summons for Swearers, ibm, 1645 [Walter Powell, A summons for svvearers, and a law for the lips in reproving them : wherein the 
chiefe disswasives from swearing are proposed, the sleight objections for swearing answered, the strange judgments upon swearers, 
forswearers, cursers, that take Gods name in vain, related. Which may be a terror to the wicked for swearing, and a preservative for the 
godly from swearing. With sundry arguments to prove the verity of the Scriptures, and excellencie of the decalogue, against all prophane and 
atheisticall deniers thereof. By Walter Powell, preacher at Standish, neer Glocester, London, 1645.]

Buggs picture of Quakerism, ibm, 1697 [Francis Bugg, The picture of Quakerism drawn to the life : in two parts : the first, shewing the 
vanity of the Quakers pretence of their being the one, only Catholick Church of Christ, and that the apostolick order thereof, is re-
established amongst them, and them only : also shewing that legal punishment is not persecution, whereby the Christian magistrate, of the 
English government, are cleared from the odious scandal of persecution charged on them by the Quakers : the second, containing, a brief 
history of the rise, growth and progress of Quakerism, being a modest correction of the general history of the Quakers wrot in Holland by 
Gerrard Croese, London, 1697.]

___ Liberty of Conscience, ibm, 1682 [Fracis Bugg, De Christiana libertate, or, Liberty of conscience upon it's [sic] true and proper 
grounds asserted & vindicated : and the mischief of impositions amongst the people called Quakers made manifest : in two parts : the first 
proving that no prince nor state ought by force to compel men to any part of the doctrine, worship, or discipline of the Gospel, by a 
nameless, yet an approved author [i.e. Sir Charles Wolseley], &c. : the second shewing the inconsistency betwixt the church-government 
erected by G. Fox, &c., and that in the primitive times ... : to which is added, A word of advice to the Pencilvanians, London, 1692.]

Almodos Contemplatio Mortis, Lond, 1636 [Henry Montagu, Manchester al Mondo. Contemplatio mortis & immortalitatis. The third impression much 
inlarged., London, 1636.]

History of Septuagint [John Donne, The auncient history of the Septuagint. VVritten in Greeke, London 1633; revised edition 1685. (see also 
above)]

Symsons most Desirable Object, Lond, 1660 [Thomas Symson, בלו מחמדים The most Desirable Object חמדת בל הנוים The Desire of all nations מחמד 
 The Desire of the Eyes. Or a Protestant Picture of Jesus Christ, drawn out in Scripture-Colours both for the light of sinners and for עינים
the delight of saints, London, 1660.]

Sibbs Two Sermons, ibm, 1637 [Richard Sibbes, Tvvo sermons vpon the first words of Christs last sermon Iohn XIIII. I. Being also the last 
sermons of Richard Sibbs D.D. Preached to the honourable society of Grayes Inne, Iune the 21. and 28. 1635. Who the next Lords day follwing, 
died, and rested from all his labours, London, 1636.]

___ his Souls Conflict, ibm, ???? [Richard Sibbes, The soules conflict with it selfe, and victory over it self by faith : a treatise of the 
inward disquietments of distressed spirits, with comfortable remedies to establish them, London, 1635.]

___ his Bruised Reed, ibm, 1632 [Richard Sibbes, The bruised reede, and smoaking flax : Some sermons contracted out of the 12. of Matth. 20. 
At the desire, and for the good of weaker Christians. By R. Sibbes, D.D. Master of Katherine-Hall in Cambridge, and preacher of Grayes-Inne 
London., London, 1632.]



Trapps true treasure, ibm, 16?? [John Trapp, Theologia theologiæ, the true treasure, or, A treasury of holy truths, touching Gods word, and 
God the word digg'd up, and drawn out of that incomparable mine of unsearchable mystery, Heb. I. 1, 2, 3 : wherein the divinity of the holy 
Scriptures is asserted, and applied / by John Trappe ..., London, 1641.]

Foxes & firebrands, Dub, 1682 [John Nalston, Foxes and firebrands; or, A specimen of the danger and harmony of popery and separation. 
Wherein is proved from undeniable matter of fact and reason that separation from the Church of England is, in the judgements of papists, and 
by sad experience, found the most compendious way to introduce popery, and to ruine the Protestant religion, Dublin, 1682.]

Conolds Notion of Schism, Lond, 167? [Robert Conold, The notion of schism stated according to the antients, and considered with reference to 
the non-conformists, and the pleas for schismaticks examined being animadversions upon the plea for the non-conformists : with reflections 
on that famous Tract of schism, written by Mr. Hales in two letters to a very worthy gentleman, London, 1676.]

J: S: Sure footing, ibm, 16?? [John Sergeant, Sure-footing in Christianity, or Rational discourses on the rule of faith with short 
animadversions on Dr. Pierce's sermon : also on some passages in Mr. Whitby and M. Stillingfleet, which concern that rule / by J.S., London, 
1665.]

Wings Crown Conjugall, ibm, ???? [John Wing, The crovvne coniugall or, The spouse royall· : A discovery of the true honor and happines of 
Christian matrimony published for their consolation who are married, and their encouragement who are not, intending the benefit of both. By 
Iohn Wing pastor to the English Congregation, resident at Vlishing in Zeeland, Vlissingen, 1620.]

Leghs Treatise of Divine promises, ibm, ???? [Edward Leigh, A treatise of the divine promises in five bookes : in the first, a generall 
description of their nature, kinds, excellency, right use, properties, and the persons to whom they belong : in the foure last, a 
declaration of the covenant it selfe ... / by Edvvard Legh ..., London, 1641.]

Thorndikes due way of Composing, ibm, 16?? [Herbert Thorndike, The due way of composing the differences on foot, preserving the Church, /: 
according to the opinion of Herbert Thorndike, London, 1660.]

Cudworths Notion of Lds Supper, ibm, ???? [Ralph Cudworth, A discourse concerning the true notion of the Lords Supper by R.C., London, 1641.]

Withes Survey of ye Heavens, ibm, 16?? [Robert Wittie, Ouranoskopia, or, A survey of the heavens : a plain description of the admirable 
fabrick and motions of the heavenly bodies, as they are discovered to the eye by the telescope, and several eminent consequences illustrated 
thereby : I. the infinite wisdom, power, and glory and incomprehensibility of God in the creation, II. the verifying of the Copernican 
hypothesis, III. the probability of more inhabited worlds, IV. the clearing of some difficult places of scripture from doubtful 
interpretations, V. the higher exaltation of Gods attributes in the business of our redemption, VI. an essay to prove the Sun to be the seat 
of the blessed, with several other useful notions : to which is added The gout-raptures, augmented and improved : in English, Latine, and 
Greek lyrick verse, London, 1681.]

Chappells use of JC Scriptures, ibm, 16?? [William Chappell, The use of Holy Scripture gravely and methodically discoursed by William 
Chappell ...; to which is prefixed a preface by a friend to the author as an introduction to the treatise, London, 1653.]

J H S Divine Wooer, ibm, ???? [John Horn, The divine wooer, or, A poem setting forth the love and loveliness of the Lord Jesus and his great 
desire of our welfare and happiness, and propounding many arguments ... to persuade souls to the faith and obedience of him ... / composed 
by J.H., London, 1673.]

[fol 5v]

Cromwells K Jesus, Lond, 164? [(could this be?) Francis Cornwell, King Jesvs is the beleevers prince, priest, and law-giver, in things 
appertaining to the conscience, Isai. 55.4. Heb. 7.17. Jam. 4. 12. Or, The loyall spouse of Christ hath no head, nor husband, but royall 



King Jesvs. Written by Francis Cornwell, a minister of Jesus Christ, out of the learned workes of Mr. John Fox in his book of Martyrs, 
excepting onely some explanations of his owne, for the benefit of the reader, :London, 1645.]

Henshaws Spare Hours, ????, ???? [Joseph Henshaw, Hor succisiv, or Spare-houres of meditations : vpon our dutie to God, others, our selves. 
The second edition, corrected and much inlarged, by Ios. Henshavv, London, 1631.]

Fenners Souls Looking GlaSs, Cant, ???? [William Fenner, The souls looking-glasse ; lively representing its estate before God : with A 
treatise of conscience; wherein the definitions and distinctions thereof are unfolded, and severall cases resolved, Cambridge, 1643.]

___ Roman Cath: Doctrines, Lon, 16?? [???]

___ Sacrifice of the Faithfull, Lon, 1648 [William Fenner, The sacrifice of the faithfull, or, A treatise shewing the nature, property, and 
efficacy of zealous prayer together with some motives to prayer, and helps against discouragements in prayer : to which is added seven 
profitable sermons / by William Fenner ..., London, 1648.]

___ Wilfull Impenitency, ibm, Do. [William Fenner, Wilfull impenitency, the grossest selfe-murder all they who are guilty of it, apprehended, 
tryed and condemned in these sermons, preached at Rochford in Essex not long before his death / by ... Mr. William Fenner ..., London, 
1648.]

Beasleys Souls Conflict, Lond, 1657 [Henry Beesley, Psychomachia, or, The soules conflict with the sins of vain glory, coldnesse in 
professing Christ, envie, photinianism (of the last resurrection), ingratitude, unpreparednes to meet the Lord, revenge, forgetfulness of 
God : pourtrayed in eight severall sermons, six whereof were delivered at St. Maries, and Christ-Church in Oxford, and two at Sherburn in 
Glocestershire / Henry Beesley ..., London, 1656.]

Biscos Glorious Mistery of Gods Mercy, ibm, 1647 [John Bisco, The Glorious Mystery of Gods Mercy. Or, a Precious Cordiall for Fainting 
Soules. A treatise wherein two great mysteries are opened. 1. The mystery of free-grace revealed in the Gospell. 2. The mystery of the 
Gospell wrapt up in the law. Also the royall law proved to be a rule of Gospell obedience: with divers directions to perform duties of the 
law in a Gospell manner, London, 1647.]

Mary Madalens Tears, ibms, 1659 [T Martin, Mary Magdalen's tears wip't off. Or The voice of peace to an unquiet conscience : Written by way 
of letter to a person of quality. And published for the comfort of all those, who mourn in Zion, London, 1659.]

Fullers best Name on Earth, ibm, 1657 [Thomas Fuller, The best name on earth. : Together with severall other sermons lately preached at S. 
Brides ; and in other places, London, 1657.]

Whitbys Answr to Sure footing, ibm, 1666 [Daniel Whitby, Δος που στω· or, An answer to Sure footing, so far as Mr. Whitby is concerned in it 
: wherein the rule and guide of faith, the interest of reason, and the authority of the church in matters of faith, are fully handled and 
vindicated, from the exceptions of Mr. Serjeant, and petty flirts of Fiat lux : together with An answer to five questions propounded by a 
Roman Catholick, Oxford, 1666 (I cannot find a London edition on WorldCat.org).]

Greys vox Coeli, ibm, 1649 [Enoch Grey, Vox cœli,: containing maxims of pious policy: wherein severall cases of conscience are briefly 
discussed; as I. In what subject the supream power of a nation doth reside. II. What is the extent of that power, and in what causes it doth 
appear, with the due restrictions and limitations thereof according to the Gospell. III. What obedience is due unto that power from all 
persons, superiour and inferiour, with other cases of great weight, very necessary to reconcile our late differences judiciously stated and 
impartially ballanced in the scale of the sanctuary, London, 1649.]

Hooks fatal Doom, ibm, 1655 [Robert Hooke, The Fatal doom to the reprobate and charms of divine love to the regenerate, or, The cause and 
curse of excommunication : being a learned and useful comment on I Cor. 16:22 ..., London, 1658.]



Cawdreys Independence a Schism, ibm 1657 [Daniel Cawdrey, Independencie a great schism : proved against Dr. Owen his apology in his tract 
Of schism : as also an appendix to the for- [sic] former discourse, shewing the inconstancy of the Dr. and the inconsistency of his former 
and present opinions, London, 1657.]

J H best Exercise of Xtians, ibm, 1667 [John Horn, The best exercise for Christians in the worst times : in order to their security against 
prophaness and apostacy : good and useful to be consider'd ..., London, 1671 (there is no edition listed for 1667 on WorldCat.com).]

Goodwins Mystery of Dreams, ibm, 1658 [Philip Goodwin, The mystery of dreames, historically discoursed : or, A treatise wherein is clearly 
discovered, the secret yet certain good or evil, the inconsidered and yet assured truth or falsity, virtue or vanity, misery or mercy, of 
mens differing dreames ..., Loddon, 1658.]

___ Evangelical Comunicant, ibm, 1657 [Philip Goodwin, Dies Dominicus redivivus;, or, The Lords Day enlivened., Or A treatise, as to 
discover the practical part of the evangelical Sabbath, : so to recover the spiritual part of that pious practice to its primitive life: 
lamentably lost, in these last declining times, London, 1654 (there is no edition listed for 1657 on WorldCat.com, if this is the correct 
work ...).]

Mastersons Spiritual House, ibm, 1661 [George Masterson, The spiritual house in its foundation, materials, officers, and discipline 
describ'd : the nomothetical & coercive power of the King in ecclesiastical affairs asserted the episcopal office and dignity, together with 
the liturgy of the Church of England vindicated in some sermons preached at St. Clement Danes and St. Gregories neer St. Pauls, London, 
London, 1661.]

Essays dedicated to Ld Coventry Tit lost, -, - [???]

Dents ruin of Rome, Lond, 1611 [Arthur Dent, The rvine of Rome: or An exposition vpon the whole Reuelation. Wherein is plainly shevved and 
proued, that the Popish religion, together with all the power and authoritie of Rome, shall ebbe and decay still more and more throughout 
all the churches of Europe, and come to an vtter ouerthrow euen in this life before the end of the world. Written especially for the comfort 
of Protestants, and the daunting of Papists, seminary priests, Iesuites, and all that cursed rabble., London, 1603 (there is no edition 
listed for 1611 on WorldCat.com).]

Watsons divine Cordial, ibm, 1663 [Thomas Watson, A divine cordial, or, The transcendent priviledge of those that love God and are savingly 
called published by Thomas Watson ..., London, 1663.]

Burroughs of Gratious Spirit, ibm, 1649 [Jeremiah Burroughs, The excellency of a gracious spirit : delivered in a treatise upon the 14 of 
Numbers, vers. 24 : together with Moses, his self-deniall, London, 1649.]

Salls Sermon at Xts Church, Dub, 1674 [Andrew Sall, A sermon preached at Christ-Church in Dublin before the Lord Lieutenant and Council, the 
fifth day of July, 1674, Dublin, 1674.]

Bloys Med: on 42 psalms, -, - [Willaim Bloys, Meditations upon the XLII. Psalme. By William Bloys esquire, London, 1632.]

Smith Sol: portraiture of old age, Lond, 1666 [John Smith, Γηροκομια Βασιλικη. King Solomons portraiture of old age. Wherein is contained a 
sacred anatomy both of soul and body. And a perfect account of the infirmities of age, incident to them both. And all those mystical and 
aenigmatical symptomes, expressed in the six former verses of the 12th chapter of Ecclesiastes, are here paraphrased upon, and made plain 
and easie to a mean capacity. By John Smith, M.D.E. Coll. Med. Lond. Cand. et E. Coll Aenea-nasensi Oxon. quondam Com, London, 1666.]

Fullers 2 Sermons Lo, ibm, 1654 [Thomas Fuller, Two sermons the first, Comfort in calamitie, teaching to live well, the other, The grand 
assizes, minding to dye well / by Thomas Fuller ..., London, 1654.]



Craggs Cabinet of Spiritual Jewells, ibm, 1657 [John Cragge, A cabinet of spirituall iewells : wherein man's misery, God's mercy, Christ's 
treasury, truth's prevalency, errour's ignominy, grace's excellency, a Christian's duty, the saint's glory, is set forth in eight sermons : 
with a brief appendix, of the nature, equity, and obligation of tithes under the Gospell, and expediency of marriage to be solemnized onely 
by a lawfull minister ..., London, 1657.]

Capells Temptations, Lon, 1655 [Richard Capel, Tentations : their nature, danger, cure : to which is added a briefe dispute, as touching 
restitution in the case of usury, 5th ed., corr. and very many faults amended, which escaped the presse the last impression, there is now 
printed a 4th part on other tentations, as large as all this book, of the same authors, London, 1655.]

Goodwins Tryalls of Xtians Growth, ibm, 1641 [Thomas Goodwin, The tryall of a Christians growth : in mortification, or purging out 
corruption, vivification, or bringing forth more fruit : a treatise affording some helps rightly to judge of growth in grace by resolving 
some tentations, clearing some mistakes, answering some questions about growth : together with other observations upon the parable of the 
vine, Iohn 15 : 1, 2 verses, London, 1641.]

___ God a Good Master, ibm, ibm [John Goodwin, God a good master, and protector : opened in severall sermons on Esaiah 8.13.14, London, 
1641.]

___ Xts Sett forth, ibm, 1642 [Thomas Goodwin, Christ set forth in his death, resurrection, ascension, sitting at Gods right hand, 
intercession, as the cause of iustification, object of iustifying faith : together with a treatise discovering the affectionate tendernesse 
of Christs heart now in heaven, unto sinners on earth, London, 1642.]

___ Aggravation of Sin , Amst, 1649 [Thomas Goodwin, Aggrauation of sinne : and sinning against knowledge and mercie. Delivered in severall 
sermons upon divers occasions. By Tho: Goodwin B.D, Amsterdam, 1639 (there is no edition listed for 1649 on WorldCat.com).]

___ Return of Mercys, Lond, 1641 [Thomas Goodwin, The returne of prayers. A treatise wherein this case (how to discern Gods answers to our 
prayers) is briefly resolved: with other observations upon Psal. 85. 8. concerning Gods speaking peace &c. By Tho. Goodwin ..., London, 
1641.]

___ Return of prayers, ibm, 1638 [Thomas Goodwin, The returne of prayers. A treatise wherein this case (How to discerne Gods answers to our 
prayers) is briefly resolved, with other observations upon Psal. 85. 8. concerning Gods speaking peace, &c. By Tho: Goodvvin ..., London 
1636 (there is no edition listed for 1638 on WorldCat.com; note also the variation in title from previous item).]

___ Saints Interests in God, ibm, 1640 [John Goowin, The saints interest in God : opened in severall sermons, preached anniversarily upon 
the fifth of November. By John Goodwin pastor of S. Stephens Coleman-street, London, 1640.]

Baxters H Commonwealth, ibm, 1651 [Richard Baxter, A holy commonwealth; or, Political aphorisms, opening the true principles of government: 
for the healing of the mistakes, and resolving the doubts, that most endanger and trouble England at this time ..., London, 1652 (there is 
no edition listed for 1651 on WorldCat.com).]

Leighs Saints Encouragement, ibm, 1649 [The saints encouragement in evil times: or Observations concerning the martyrs in generall : with 
some memorable collections out of Foxes three volumes. Martin Luther. The covenant and promises. Living and dying by faith. By Edward Leigh 
Esquire, London, 1648 (there is no edition listed for 1651 on WorldCat.com).]

Basires _ _ Sacriledge Araigned, ibm, 1668 [Isaac Basier, Sacriledge arraigned and condemned by Saint Paul, Rom. II, 22 prosecuted by Isaac 
Basire ; published first in the year 1646 by special command of His Late Majesty of glorious memory, London, 1668.]



Boltons ToSsed Shipp, ibm, 1644 [Samuel Bolton, A tossed ship making to safe harbor, or, A word in season to a sinking kingdome : wherein 
Englands case and cure, her burthens and comforts, her pressures and duties are opened and applyed : in diverse sermons preached upon the 
publick dayes of humiliation, out of that propheticall history, Matth. 14, 22 to 28, London, 1644.]

___ help to humiliation, ibm, 1637 [Robert Bolton, Helps to humiliation, by Robert Bolton, and published before his death. 4th edition ..., 
London, 1647.]

Norton Xts Sufferings, ibm, 1647 [John Norton, A discussion of that great point in divinity, the sufferings of Christ; : and the question 
about his righteousnesse active, passive: and the imputation thereof. Being an answer to a dialogue intituled The meritorious price of our 
redemption, justification, &c., London, 1653 (there is no edition listed for 1647 on WorldCat.com).]

Gerhards Marrow of Divinity Lond, -, 1639 [(could this be?) William Ames, The marrow of sacred divinity : drawne out of the Holy Scriptures 
and the interpreters thereof, and brought into method, London, 1639.]

Bp Halls Devout Soul, ibm, 1658? [Joseph Hall,The devovt soul, or, Rules of heavenly devotion, London, 1658 (there was a 1650 edition, 
too).]

Byfields principles, ibm, 1637 [Nicholas Byfield, The principles, or, the patterne of wholsome words : Containing a collection of such 
truths as are of necessitie to be beleeved unto salvation, separated out of the body of all theologie: made evident by infallible and plaine 
proofes of Scriptures. And withall, the seueral uses such principles should be put to are abundantly shewed. A project much desired, & of 
singular use for all sorts of Christians. By N. Byfield, preacher of Gods Word at Isleworth in Middlesex. London, 1637.]

Playferes Sermons, ibm, 1623 [Thomas Playfere, The vvhole sermons of that eloquent diuine, of famous memory ; Thomas Playfere, Doctor in 
Diuinitie : Gathered into one vollume, the titles thereof are named in the next page., London, 1623.]

Grotius of Author of High Powers, ibm, 1651 [Hugo Grotius, Of the authority of the highest powers about sacred things : or, The right of the 
state in the church : wherein are contained many judicious discourses, pertinent to our times, and of speciall use for the order and peace 
of all Christian churches, London, 1651.]

Patricks Jewish hypocrisy, ibm, 1670 [Simon Patrick, Jewish hypocrisie, a caveat to the present generation : wherein is shewn both the false 
and the true way to a nations or persons compleat happiness, from the sickness and recovery of the Jewish state, London, 1670.]

GroSs Buddings of old fruit, ibm, 1656 [Alexander Grosse, The buddings and blossomings of old truths: or, Severall practicall points of 
divinity, gathered out of that sacred evangelist, St. John, chap. the third, from verse 22. ad finem, London, 1656.]

Lockyers olive leaf, ibm, 1650 [Nicholas Lockyer, An olive-leafe, or, A bud of the spring : viz. Christ's resurrection and its end, viz. the 
conversion of sinners and a Christians compleat reliefe, London, 1650.]

___ Balm for bleeding Engld, ibm, 1644 [nicholas Lockyer, Baulme for bleeding England and Ireland, or, Seasonable instructions for persecuted 
Christians, London, 1644.]

___ Discovery of Sincerity, -, - [Nicholas Lockyer, A divine discovery of sincerity according to its proper and peculiar nature ... first 
preached, and now published, for the good of God's church in general ..., London, 1640 (1st edition).]

Woolseys unreasonable Atheism, Lond, 1669 [Charles Wolseley, The unreasonablenesse of atheism made manifest. : In a discourse written by the 
command of a person of honour, London, 1669.]



___ Justificačon Evangelical, ibm, 1667 [Charles Wolsely, Justification evangelical, or A plain impartial Scripture-account of God's method 
in justifying a sinner, London 1677 (there is no edition listed for 1667 on WorldCat.com).]

Craggs Araignmts of Anibaptism, Lond, 1656 [John Cragge, The arraignment and conviction of Anabaptism, or, A reply to Master Tombes, his plea 
for anti-pædobaptists : by refutation of his examen of the dispute at Abergaveny and sermon on Mark 16:16 ..., London, 1656.]

Symonds Three Treatises, Lond, 1653 [Joseph Symonds, Three treatises, being the substance of sundry discourses : viz. I. The fixed eye, or 
the mindful heart, on Psal. 25.15. II. The principal interest, or the propriety of the saints in God, on Micah 7.7. III. Gods interest in 
man natural and acquired, on Psal. 119.4. By that judicious and pious preacher of the gospel, Mr Joseph Symonds, M.A. late vice-provost of 
Eaton Colledg, London, 1653.]

___ Case & Cure of a Deserted Soul, ibm, 1658 [John Cragge, The Case And Cvre Of A deserted Soule. Or, A Treatise Concerning the nature, 
kinds, Degrees, Symptomes, Causes, Cure of, and mistakes about Spirituall Desertions, London, 1639 (there is no edition listed for 1658 on 
WorldCat.com).]

Gales Anotomy of Infidelity, ibm, 1672 [Theophilus Gale, The anatomie of infidelitie, or, An explanation of the nature, causes, aggravations 
and punishment of unbelief by Theophilus Gale, London, 1672.]

Livesays Jehoshaphats Charge to Judges, ibm, 1657 [John Livesey, Enchiridion judicum, or, Jehosaphats charge to his judges : opened, in a 
sermon before the Right Honourable, the judges, and the right worshipful, the sheriffe of the county palatine of Lancast. Together with 
Catastrophe magnatum, or, King Davids lamentation, at Prince Abners incineration. In a sermon meditated on the fall, and preached at the 
funeral of the Right Worshipful John Atherton of Atherton Esq; high-sheriffe of the county palatine of Lanc. By John Livesey minister of the 
Gospel at Atherton, London, 1657.]

Bp Durhams Eziekells Wheels, ibm, 1655? [Thomas Morton, Ezekiel's vvheels : a treatise concerning divine Providence: very seasonable for all 
ages. By Tho: Duresme, London, 1653.]

___ Lords Day, ibm, 1672 [???]

Pierces Sinners Impleaded, ibm, 1656 [Thomas Pierce, The sinner impleaded in his own court. : Wherein are represented the great 
discouragements from sinning, which the sinner receiveth from sin it selfe. By Tho: Pierce rector of Brington in Northamptonshire, London, 
1656.]

Gauls Distračions, ibm, 1629 [John Gaule, Distractions, or The holy madnesse : Feruently (not furiously) inraged against euill men ; or 
against their euills. Wherein the naughty are discouered to themselues, and others: and may here see at once, who they are ; what they doe ; 
and how they ought. Somewhat delightfull, but fruitfull altogether: as ordered to please a little ; but aymed to profit much. By Iohn Gaule, 
vtrusque olim Academiæ, London, 1629.]

___ his practique Theories, ibm, - [John Gaule, Practique theories: or, Votiue speculations, vpon Iesus Christs prediction. Incarnation. 
Passion. Resurrection. : Or, the same yesterday. sc. from the beginning, foretold. To day. sc. in time, borne. Dead. For euer. sc. to 
eternity, risen againe. Vnder which foure heads (as the foure riuers inclosing paradice) are contained all, and here couched most of the 
mysteries of mans redemption, London, 1628.]

Seckers nonesuch professor, ibm, 1660 [William Secker, The nonsuch professor in his Meridian splendor : or the singular actions of 
sanctified Christians. Laid open in seaven sermons at Allhallows church in the wall, London, London, 1660.]



Herles Wisdoms Tripos, ibm, 1655 [Charles Herle, Wisdomes tripos, or rather its inscription, detur sapienti : in three treatises : I. Of 
worldly policy, II. Of moral prudence, III. Of Christian wisdom : the vanity of the first, the usefulness of the second, the excellency of 
the third, London, 1655.]

Sheffields riseing Sun, ibm, 1654 [John Sheffeild, The rising sun, or, The sun of righteousnesse shining upon the sons of unrighteousnesse : 
a theological sun-dyal wherein is to be seen the rising, motion, influence and manifold operations of Christ upon the soul ... as also the 
description of the true believer ... as also the highest degrees and full growth and grace are here delineated ..., London, 1654.]

___ Hypocrites Ladder, ibm, 1658 [John Sheffield, The hypocrites ladder : Or, Looking-glasse, or a discourse of the dangerous and 
destructive nature of hypocrisie ..., London, 1656 (there is no edition listed for 1658 on WorldCat.com).]

Porters God Incarnate, ibm, 1655 [Edmund Porter, Θεος ̓Ανθρωποφορος. Or, God incarnate. : Shewing, that Jesus Christ is the onely, and the 
most high God· In four books. Wherein also are contained a few animadversions upon a late namelesse and blasphemous commentary on the 
Epistle to the Hebrewes, published under the capital letters, G.M. anno Dom. 1647. In these four books the great mystery of man's redemption 
and salvation, and the wayes and means thereof used by God are evidently held out to the capacity of humane reason, even ordinary 
understandings. The sin against the Holy Ghost is plainly described ; with the cases and reasons of the unpardonablenesse, or 
pardonablenesse thereof. Anabaptisme, is by Scripture, and the judgment of the fathers shewed to be an heinous sin, and exceedingly 
injurious to the Passion, and blood of Christ., London, 1655.]

T P:s Sober Griefs, ibm, - [???]

Masons new art of liveing, ibm, 1634 [Henry Mason, The nevv art of lying : covered by Iesuits under the vaile of equivocation ; discovered 
and disproved by Henry Mason parson of S. Andrews Vndershaft London, 1634.]

Strongs Worm that dyeth not, ibm, 1635? [William Strong, The worm that dyeth not, or Hell torments in the certainty and eternity of them 
plainly discovered in several sermons preached on Mark, chap. the 9th and the 48. v. / by that painful and laborious minister of the gospel, 
William Strong ; and now published by his own notes, as a means to deter from sin and to stir up to mortification, London, 1672 (earliest 
edition on WorldCat.com).]

Conyers just mans defence, ibm, 1657 [Jacobus Arminus (trans. Tobias Conyers), The just mans defence, or, The declaration of the judgement 
of James Arminius ... : concerning the principal points of religion, before the States of Holland, and VVestfriezland : to which is added, 
Nine questions exhibited by the deputies of the Synod ..., London, 1657.]

Kendalls Χεονομετειχ, ibm, 169? [(could this be?) George Kendall, Θεοκρατια: or, a vindication of the doctrine commonly received in the 
Reformed Churches concerning God's intentions of special grace and favour to his elect in the death of Christ ... from the attempts lately 
made against it by ... J. Goodwin in his book entituled Redemption Redeemed, etc., London, 1653.]

Brays Baptismal Covenant, ibm, 1697 [Thomas Bray, A short discourse upon the doctrine of our baptismal covenant being an exposition upon the 
preliminary questions and answers of our church-catechism. Proper to be read by all young persons, in order to their understanding the whole 
frame and tenor of the Christian religion; and to their being duly prepared for confirmation. With devotions preparatory to that apostolick 
and useful ordinance, London, 1697.]

___ Returns of Spiritual Comfort, ibm, 1643 [(could this be?) John Duncon, The retvrns of spiritual comfort and grief in a devout soul : 
represented (by intercourse of letters) to the Right Honourable, the Ladie Letice, vi-countess Falkland, in her life time and exemplified in 
the holie life and death of the said honorable ladie, published for the benefit and ease of all who labour under spiritual affliction, 
London, 1649.]



Sedgewicks Christs Councell to Church of Sardis, ibm, ???? [Obadiah Sedgwick, Christs counsell to his languishing church of Sardis. Or, The 
dying or decaying Christian, with the meanes and helpes of his recovery and strengthening. By Obadiah Sedgwicke, B. of D. late preacher to 
the inhabitants of S. Mildreds Bredstreet, London, London, 1640.]

___ bearing the Spirit, ibm, 1659? [John Sedgwick, The bearing and burden of the spirit : Wherein the sicknesse and soundnesse of mans 
spirit is opened for the setling and comforting of afflicted and vvounded consciences. In two sermons on Prov. 18.14 Preached at Cheswick. 
By John Sedgvvick, Batchelor in Divinity and preacher of Gods word, London, 1639.]

___ Touchstone of Reformed GoSpell, -, - [(could this be?) Matthew Kellison, The Touchstone of the Reformed Gospel. Wherein sundry chief 
heads and tenents of the Protestant doctrine ... are briefly refuted by the express texts of the Protestants own Bible. [By Matthew 
Kellison.] ... With the ancient Fathers judgements thereon in confirmation of the Catholick doctrine. Together with the Love of the Soul 
(made by G.M.). The last edition, more corrected, London, 1652.]

[fol 6r]

___ Jesus Nazarenus, Lond, 1637 [John Bourchier, Jesus Nazarenus, Rex Judæorum. Or, a Tract concerning the inscription fastened by Pilates 
command upon the Crosse of our Blessed Saviour, etc., London, 1637.]

___ Riches of Grace displayed, ibm, 1658 [Obadiah Sedwick, The riches of grace displayed in the offer and tender of salvation to poor 
sinners. : Wherein is set out, the gracious behaviour of Christ, standing at the door and knocking for entrance. The dutiful behaviour of 
sinners in hearing Christs voice and opening to him. And the comfortable event upon them both, London, 1657.]

Bernards certeyn discourses, ibm, 1659 [James Ussher, Certain discourses, viz. of Babylon (Rev. 18. 4.) being the present See of Rome : 
(with a sermon of Bishop Bedels upon the same words) of laying on of hands (Heb. 6. 2.) to be an ordained ministry, of the old form of words 
in ordination, of a set form of prayer : each being the judgment of the late Arch-bishop of Armagh, and Primate of Ireland, London, 1659.]

Watsons Sts Delight, ibm, 1657 [Thomas Watson, The saints delight. : To which is annexed a treatise of meditation, London, 1657.]

___ Holy Eucharist, ibm, 1665 [Thomas Watson, The holy eucharist: Or, the mystery of the Lords supper. Briefly explained, London, 1665.]

___ his Xtian Charter, ibm, 1659 [Thomas Watson, The Christian's Charter: shewing the priviledges of a believer ... The fifth edition., 
London 1657 (there is no edition listed for 1658 on WorldCat.com).]

Lawsons Exams Hobbs Leviethan, ibm, 1659 [George Lawson, An examination of the political part of Mr. Hobbs his Leviathan. By George Lawson, 
rector of More in the county of Salop, London, 1657.]

___ Gods Love to Mankind, ibm, 1656 [Samuel Hoard, God's love to mankind, London, 1656.]

___ Magna Charta Ecclesiae, ibm, 1665 [George Lawson, Magna charta ecclesiae universalis. The grand charter, issued out and granted by Jesus 
Christ for the plantation of the Christian faith in all nations, London, 1665.]

Pantons Speculum Iuventutis, ibm, 1671 [Edward Panton, Speculum iuventutis : or, a True Mirror, where the Errors in Breeding Noble and 
Generous Youth ... Are ... Manifest, London, 1671.]

Spurstows Wells of Salvation, ibm, 1655 [William Spurstowe, The wels of salvation opened, or, A treatise discovering the nature, 
preciousnesse, usefulness of gospel-promises, and rules for the right application of them, London, 1655.]



Halls vindiciae Literarum, ibm, 1665 [Thomas Hall, Vindiciae literarum, the schools guarded: or, The excellency and vsefulnesse of humane 
learning in subordination to divinity, and preparation to the ministry; as also, rules for the expounding of the Holy Scriptures: with a 
synopsis of the most materiall tropes and figures contained in the sacred scriptures. Whereunto is added, an examination of John Websters 
delusive Examen of academies. By Thomas Hall, B.D. pastor of Kings-Norton in Worcester shire. In the end is annexed an elaborate defence of 
logick by a learned pen, London, 1655 (there is no edition listed for 1665 on WorldCat.com).]

___ Balm of Gilead, ibm, 1650 [Joseph Hall, The balm of Gilead, or, Comforts for the distressed, both morall and divine most fit for these 
woful times / by Jos. Hall, London, 1650.]

Cases Corrections & Instructions, ibm, 165? [Thomas Case, Correction, instruction : or, a treatise of afflictions: first conceived by way of 
private meditations: afterward digested into certain sermons, preach'd at Aldermanbury. And now published for the help and comfort of humble 
suffering Christians. By Tho. C, London, 1652.]

___ An Excellent Woman, ibm, 1659 [Thomas Case, The excellent woman : a sermon preached at the funeral of Mrs. Elizabeth Scott, relict to 
Humphry Scott of Conghurst in Kent, Esq. : and daughter unto Sir Matthew Howland Knight, late of Giles in the Fields : on the 16 of Decemb. 
1658, London, 1659.]

Wrights 5 Sermons, ibm, 1656 [Abraham Wright, Five sermons, in five several styles ; or Waies of preaching. : the [brace] first in Bp 
Andrews his way ; before the late King upon the first day of Lent. Second in Bp Hall's way ; before the clergie at the author's own 
ordination in Christ-Church, Oxford. Third in Dr Maine's and Mr Cartwright's way ; before the Universitie at St Maries, Oxford. Fourth in 
the Presbyterian way ; before the citie at Saint Paul's London. Fifth in the Independent way ; never preached. With an epistle rendring an 
account of the author's designe in printing these his sermons, as also of the sermons themselves, London, 1656.]

Guilds Moses unveil’d, ibm, 1620 [William Guild, Moses vnuailed: or Those figures which serued vnto the patterne and shaddow of heauenly 
things, pointing out the Messiah Christ Iesus, briefly explained : Wherevnto is added the harmony of all the prophets, breathing with one 
mouth the mysterie of his comming, and of that redemption which by his death he was to accomplish ... By William Guild, minister of Gods 
Word at King-Edward in Scotland., London, 1620.]

Catalogue of Divinity Books, ibm, 1657? [John Rothwell, A catalogue of approved divinity-books which have been printed or reprinted about 
twenty years past, and continued down to this present year, 1657, mensis Junii 18, London, 1657.]

Barns Gates of Grace, ibm, 1662 [Thomas Barnes, The gales of grace ; or, the spirituall vvinde : wherein the mysterie of sanctification is 
opened and handled. By Thomas Barnes ..., London, 1622 (there is no edition listed for 1662 on WorldCat.com).]

___ pattern of Cathecetical doctrine, ibm, 1644 [Lancelot Andrewes, A Patterne of Catechisticall Doctrine. Wherein many profitable Questions 
touching Christian Religion are handled. And the whole Decalogue ... expounded, London, 1641 (there is no edition listed for 1644 on 
WorldCat.com).]

Inces Lotts little one, ibm, 1640 [William Ince, Lot's little one. Or Meditations on Gen. 19. vers. 20 : Being the substance of severall 
sermons sometimes delivered by William Ince Mr in Arts, late senior fellow of Trinitie Colledge Dublin. Published since his death, by R.I., 
London, 1640.]

Whitehalls Behemoth Araign’d, ibm, 1680 [John Whitehall, Behemoth arraign'd, or, A vindication of property against a fanatical pamphlet 
stiled Behemoth, or, The history of the civil wars of England from 1640 to 1660, subscribed by Tho. Hobbes of Malmsbury, London, 1680.]

Lyndes viâ tutà, ibm, 1629 [Humphrey Lynde, Via tuta : the safe vvay: leading all Christians, by the testimonies, and confessions of our 
best learned aduersaries, to the true, ancient, and Catholike faith, now professed in the Church of England. By Humphrey Lynde, Knight., 
London, 1629 (see bvelow).]



Wats’s St Augustines [ConfeSsions], ibm, 1631 [William Watts, Saint Augustines confessions translated: and with some marginall notes 
illustrated. Wherein, diuers antiquities are explayned; and the marginall notes of a former Popish translation, answered. By William Watts, 
rector of St. Albanes, Woodstreete, London, 1631.]

Gerys forth-Royall Christianity, ibm, 1657 [Thomas Gery, The fort-royal of Christianity defended. Or, a demonstration of the divinity of 
scripture, by way of excellency called the Bible. : With a discussion of some of the great controversies in religion, about universal 
redemption, free-will, original sin, &c. For the establishing of Christians in truth in these atheistical trying times, London, 1657.]

Burnetts Reflect on verilla’s Hist, Amst, 1686 [Gilbert Burnet, Reflections on Mr. Varillas's history of the revolutions that have happned 
in Europe in matters of religion : and more particularly on his ninth book that relates to England, Amsterdam, 1686.]

Robethames Mystery of Two WitneSses unveild, Lond, 1654 [John Robotham, The mystery of the two witnesses unvailed : Wherein wee have a 
description of their persons time acts death and office. manner of prophecie. sufferings. resurrection. With the consequences that follow. 
Together with the seaventh trumpet, and the kingdome of Christ explained. by John Robotham, preacher of the Gospel in Dover, London, 1654.]

Bernards Christian See to thy Conscience, ibm, 1631 [Richard Bernard, Christian see to thy conscience : or a treatise of the nature, the 
kinds and manifold differences of conscience, all very briefly, and yet more fully laid open then hitherto by Richard Bernard, parson of 
Batcombe in Somerset-Shire. Anno 1630, London, 1631.]

Fletchers Joy in Tribulation, ibm, 1632 [Phineas Fletcher, Ioy in tribulation. Or, Consolations for the afflicted spirits. By Phinees 
Fletcher, B.D. and minister of Gods Word at Hilgay in Norfolke, London, 1632.]

Ireneus Philaelothes Sabth Doms, ibm, 1643 ['Irenæus Philalethes', Sabbato-dominica. Or, A few propositions : tending to reoncile [sic] the 
seeming difference, between the lettter [sic] of the law and Christian libertie, in the doctrine of the Sabbath and the Lords day, briefly 
propounded, explained, and confirmed. Together with an Appendix, unto the same propositions, tending to satisfie some exceptions likely to 
be taken to them. By Irenæus Philalethes. Or, one, that unfainedly desires to keep the unitie of the Spirit in the bond of peace, and 
speaking the truth in love, to grow up into him in all things, which is the head, even Christ, London, 1643.]

Bohemus Xtians Delight, ibm, 16?? [Mauritius Bohemus, A Christians delight, or Morning-meditations upon XCVIII. choice texts of Scripture : 
Wherein many difficulties are unfolded, and each particular pertinently applyed, both for imitation, and edification. By Maritius Bohemus 
minister of Hallauton in Leicester-shire, London, 1654.]

Stoughtons heavenly Conversation, ibm, 164? [John Stoughton, The heauenly conuersation and the naturall mans condition. In two treatises. By 
Iohn Stoughton, Doctor in Divinitie, sometimes fellow of Emanuel Colledge in Cambridge; and late preacher of Gods word in Alderman-bury 
London, London, 1640.]

Heyricks 3 Sermons, ibm, 1641 [Richard Heyrick, Three Sermons preached at the Collegiate Church in Manchester. The first, on Psal. 122. ver. 
6. Iuly 8. 1640. the publike Fast day: Shewing the misery of Warre, with our feares and hopes and meanes of Prevention. The second, on 2 
Thes. 2. 15. November 5. 1638. Discovering the Man of sinne, with his delusi- ons, abominations and desolations. The third, on Genesis 49. 
ver. 5. 6, 7. Novem- ber 5. 1638. Laying open the Perjuries, Trea- cheries, Treasons, the Murthers, Massacres, Cruelties, of Rome-Christian, 
London, 1631.]

T T Fs Lusus fortunae, ibm, 1649 [Thomas Ford, Lusus fortunae: the play of fortune: continually acted by the severall creatures on the stage 
of the world. Or, a glance at the various mutability, inconstancie, and uncertainty of all earthly things. From a consideration of the 
present times. By T.F., 1649.]



Vaughans flores Solitudinis, ibm, 1654 [Thomas Vaughan, Flores Solitudinis: Certaine rare ... pieces; viz. Two excellent Discourses, of 1. 
Temperance, and Patience; 2. Life and Death, by I.E. Nierembergius [translated from the Latin]. The World contemned by Eucherius, Bp. of 
Lyons [translated from the Latin]; and the Life of Paulinus, Bp. of Nola. Collected ... by H.V., London, 1654.]

___ Course of Catechising, ibm, 1674 [Eniautos, or, a course of catechising, London, 1674.]

Hides Christian vindication, ibm, 1659 [Edward Hyde, A Christian vindication of truth against errour : concerning these controversies, 1. Of 
sinners prayers, 2. Of priests marriage, 3. Of purgatory, 4. Of the second commandment and images, 5. Of praying to saints and angels, 6. Of 
justification by faith, 7. Of Christs new testament or covenant, London, 1659.]

Stermans White Salt, ibm, 1654 [John Sherman, White salt: or, A sober correction of a mad world,: in some wel-wishes to goodness. / By John 
Sherman, B.D., London, 1654.]

Loughers pretious promises, ibm, 1681 [John Lougher, Precious promises : the portion of overcomers. By John Lougher, minister of the 
Gospel., London, 1681.]

Harfletes Banquet of Essays, ibm, 1653 [Henry Harflete, A banquet of essayes, fetcht out of famous Owens confectionary, disht out, and 
served up at the table of Mecoenas, London, 1653.]

ffulwoods vendiciae Mediors & Mediator, ibm, 1651 [Frances Fullwood, Vindiciæ mediorum & mediatoris. : or, the present reigning errour 
arraigned, at the barr of Scripture and reason. Wherein is discovered the falshood and danger of that late borne opinion, that pretends to 
an immediate enjoyment and call of the Spirit of God, both above and against its owne fffects, [sic] cause, word, ministry, and witness, in 
all respects. Occasioned by a pamphlet, intituled, The saints travell to the land of Canaan, or a discovery of seventeen false rests, &c. By 
one R. Wilkinson, a preacher of this errour about Totnes in the West. In the treatise following, the reader shall finde, most of the maine 
fundamentall doctrinall truths that this age doth controvert, faithfully vindicated, cleared, confirmed. By F. Fullwood, minister of the 
Gospell at Staple Fitzpane in the county of Somerset, London, 1651.]

Warhams ffree Grace Exalted, ibm, 1658 [Francis Warham, Free-grace alone exalted in man's conversion, or, A sermon preached in Pauls on Aug. 
23, 1657, London, 1658.]

Sermons Title lost, -, - [???!!!]

Raworths Jacobs Ladder, Lond, 1655 [Francis Raworth, Jacobs ladder, or The protectorship of Sion, laid on the shoulders of the Almighty : in 
a description of the sufficiency of providence, suitable in these times of tentation. With Jacobs wrestling, London, 1655.]

Doctrine of the Bible, ibm, 1676 [(could this be?) John Heigham, The touch-stone of the reformed gospel : wherein the principal heads and 
tenents of the Protestant doctrine (objected against Catholicks) are briefly refuted. By the express texts of the Protestants own Bible, set 
forth and approved by the Church of England. With the ancient fathers judgements thereon, in confirmation of the Catholick doctrine, no 
place of publicatyions identified, 1676 (see Matthew Kellison volume listed ablve; there is also a book listed as: The doctrine of the 
Bible, London, 1676 on WorldCat.org).]

Bradshaws preparačons to receiving, ibm, 1636 [William Bradshaw, A preparation to the receiving of Christs body and bloud : directing weake 
Christians how they may worthily receive the same : with a profitable treatise of the same argument, written by another., London, 1636.]

___ Treatise of Justification, ibm, 1652 [William Bradshaw, A treatise of justification tending to prove that a sinner is justified before 
God, onely by Christs righteousnesse imputed. By William Bradshaw, London, 1652.]



Biddles Diss PoSseSsit, ibm, 1654 [Anonymous, Biddle Dispossest, Or His Scripture perverting Catechism reformed by Scripture. Wherein Those 
points of the Christian Religion blasphemed by Biddle, by wresting the Scripture, to answer his heresies Question-wise propounded, and 
vindicated in several Anti-questions, resolving themselves by pertinent answers, taken word for word out of the Scripture, without either 
consequents or comments: And (which Biddle could not say) no more is concluded in the Question, then what is really and plainly contained in 
the Answer. Collected for their sakes who desire to be true Christians, and not of this sect of Biddle, inasmuch as that Sect (not more or 
less, but) hath altogether departed from the simplicity and truth of the Scripture. ..., London, 1654.]

Owens vindication of ye Trinity, ibm, 1669 [John Owens, A brief declaration and vindication of the doctrine of the Trinity : as also of the 
person and satisfaction of Christ, London, 1669.]

Dugards Change or the Blind Eye open’d, ibm, 1641 [Thomas Dugard, The change: or, the blind eye opened. A double discourse on Ephes. 5.8. 
Yee were sometimes darknesse, but now are yee light in the Lord : shewing the great alteration that is wrought in a man regenerate from what 
he was in his unregeneracy. Presented, first to the eare, now to the publike eye, by the author Thomas Dugard, Mr. of Arts, Cambr, London, 
1641.]

Price’s Janitor Animae, ibm, 1638 [William Price, Ianitor animæ: the soules porter : to cast out sinne, and to keepe out sinne. A treatise 
of the feare of God. Written by William Price, Batchelour of Divinitie, and vicar of Brigstocke in Northamptonshire, London, 1638.]

Fullers Good Thoughts in bad tymes, ibm, 1657 [Thomas Fuller, Good thoughts in bad times : together with Good thoughts in worse times 
consisting of personal meditations, scripture observations, historical applications, mixt contemplations, meditations on the times, 
meditations on all kind of prayers, occasionall meditations, London, 1657.]

Brathwaits Spriritual Spiceri, ibm, 1638 [Richard Brathwaite, A spiritual spicerie : containing sundrie sweet tractates of devotion and 
piety. By Ri. Brathwait, Esq., London, 1638.]

Gurnays vindication 2d Comāndt, Cam, 1639 [Edmund Gurnay, Toward the vindication of the Second Commandment: by Edm. Gurnay, Bachelour in 
Divinity, and minister of Gods word at Harpley in Norfolk, Cambridge, 1639.]

Lyfords Interpretation of Christian names, -, 1655 [Edward Lyford, Sepher Milaytzath HaShemoth or, The true interpretation and etymologie of 
Christian names : composed in two books; the first, of mens names; the second, of womens names; with so plain derivations of each name, 
whether Hebrew, Chaldee, Syriack, Greek, or Latin, &c. that any ordinary capacity may understand them. Together with two alphabetical 
tables, containing all their interpretations. composed in two books; the first, of mens names; the second, of womens names; with so plain 
derivations of each name, whether Hebrew, Chaldee, Syriack, Greek, or Latin, &c. that any ordinary capacity may understand them. Together 
with two alphabetical tables, containing all their interpretations, London, 1655.]

Vade mecum, Lond, 1629 [D.T. (Daniel Tuvill?) Vade mecum; a manuall of essayes morrall, theologicall. Inter-wouen with moderne obseruations, 
historicall, politicall., London, 1629.]

Alfords Church Triumphant, ibm, 1649 [Joseph Alford, The church triumphant, or, A comfortable treatise of the amplitude and largeness of the 
kingdom of Christ : wherein is proved by Scriptures and reason, that the number of the damned is inferiour to that of the elect, London, 
1649.]

Buthners Lethargy of the Soul, ibm, 1676? [Victorinus Bythner, lethargy of the soul, London, 1636 (not on WorldCat.org, but there are 
several references dating back to Alexander Chalmer's General Biographical Dictionary, 18 p. 488, a search will reveal it).]

Carpenters Deputy Divinity, ibm, 1657 [Henry Carpenter, The deputy divinity or, inferiour deity and subordinate God in the world : 
Conscience, I say, 1 Cor. 10.29. A discourse of conscience, being the substance of two sermons, delivered: one of them at the Temple-church 
in London: the other in the countrey, London, 1657.]



___ Architophel, ibm, 16?? [Nathanael Carpenter, Achitophel, or, The picture of a wicked politician. Diuided into three parts, London, 1629 
(first edition).]

Cliffords Treatise of human reason, ibm, 16?? [Martin Cliffird, A Treatise of Humane Reason. : By M. Clifford, London, 1674.]

Whites Ground of Obedience, ibm, 1655 [Thomas White, The grounds of obedience and government ... The second edition, corrected by the 
author., London, 1655.]

BurgeSs’s Chain of Graces, ibm, 1622 [Cornelius Burges, A chaine of graces drawne out at length for reformation of manners. Or, A briefe 
treatise of virtue, knowledge, temperance, patience, godlinesse, brotherly-kindnesse, charitie. So farre forth as they are vrged by the 
Apostle in 2 Pet. 1. verse 5,6,7. By C. Burges P. of Watford, London, 1622.]

Sherlocks vindication of Some passages, ibm, 1674 [William Sherlock, John Owen, A Vindication of some Passages in A Discourse concerning 
Communion with God, from the exceptions of W. Sherlock [in "A Discourse concerning the Knowledge of Jesus Christ," etc.] ... By the author 
of the said discourse [i.e. J. Owen], London, 1674.]

Revelation unrevealed, ibm, 1650 [Joseph Hall, The Revelation unrevealed : concerning the thousand-yeares reigne of the saints with Christ 
upon earth. Laying forth the weak grounds, and strange consequences of that plausible, and too-much received opinion. By an unfained lover 
of truth, peace, order, and just moderation, London, 1650.]

TwiSses Doubting Conscience, ibm, 1652 [William Twisse, The doubting conscience resolved. In answer to a (pretended) perplexing question, 
&c. Wherein is evidently proved, that the holy Scriptures (not the pope) is the foundation whereupon the Church is built. Or, That a 
Christian may be infallibly certain of his faith and religion by holy Scriptures. By William Tvvisse D.D. Prolocutor of the Assembly of 
Divines. Written at the desire of Samuel Hartlib, Esquire, for the satisfaction of his friends beyond the seas; and now divulged in print 
for more publick edification., London, 1652.]

Flavells Navigation Spiritualliz’d, ibm, 167? [John Flavel Navigation spiritualized, or, A new compass for sea-men : consisting of XXXII 
points Of [brace] pleasant observations, profitable applications, and serious reflections, all concluded with so many spiritual poems : 
Whereunto is now added 1. A sober consideration of the sin of drunkenness, 2. The harlots face in the Scripture-Glass, 3. The art of 
preserving the fruit of the lips, 4. The resurrection of buried mercies and promises, 5. The sea-mans catechism : being an essay towards 
their much desired reformation from the horrible and detestable sins of drunkenness, swearing, uncleanness, forgetfulness of mercies, 
violation of promises, and atheistical contempt of death : Fit to be seriously recommended to their profane relations, whether sea-men or 
others, by all such as unfeignedly desire their eternal welfare, London, 1677.]

Governmt of Churches, Cam, 1641 [Herbert Thorndike, Of the government of churches : a discourse pointing at the primitive form, Cambridge, 
1641.]

Treatise of Paradise, Lond, 1617 [John Salkeld, A treatise of Paradise. And the principall contents thereof : especially of the greatnesse, 
situation, beautie, and other properties of that place: of the trees of life, good and euill ; of the serpent, cherubin, fiery sword, mans 
creation, immortalitie, propagation, stature, age, knowledge, temptation, fall, and exclusion out of Paradise ; and consequently of his and 
our originall sin: with many other difficulties touching these points. Collected out of the holy Scriptures, ancient fathers, and other both 
ancient and moderne writers, London, 1617.]

Hakewills Kg Davids vows, ibm, 1621 [Geoprge Hakewill, King Dauids vow for reformation of himselfe. his family. his kingdome : Deliuered in 
twelue sermons before the Prince his Highnesse vpon Psalm 101. By George Hakewill Dr. in Diuinity., London, 1621.]



Torshells 3 Questions, ibm, ???? [Samuel Torshell, The three questions of free iustification. Christian liberty. The use of the Law : 
Explicated in a briefe comment on St. Paul to the Galatians, from the 16. ver. of the second chapter, to the 26. of the third. By Sam. 
Torshell pastor of Bunbury in Cheshire, London, 1632.]

BurgeSs’s fire of the Sanctuary, ibm, 1624 [Cornelius Burges, The fire of the sanctuarie newly vncouered, or, A compleat tract of zeale. By 
C. Burges. : Fire of the sanctuarie newly uncovered, London, 1625.]

Isle of Man in Man Shires, ibm, 1630 [Richard Berhard, The Isle of Man: or, the legall proceeding in Man-shire against sinne : Wherein, by 
way of a continued allegorie, the chiefe malefactors disturbing both Church and Common-wealth, are detected and attached ; with their 
arraignment and iudiciall triall, according to the lawes of England. The spirituall vse thereof, with an apologie for the manner of 
handling, most necessarie tobe first read, for direction in the right vse of the allegory throughout, is added in the end. By R.B. rector of 
Batcomb. Somers, London, 1630.]

Lyn de viâ tutà, ibm, 1629 [Humphry Lynde, The Isle of Man: or, the legall proceeding in Man-shire against sinne : Wherein, by way of a 
continued allegorie, the chiefe malefactors disturbing both Church and Common-wealth, are detected and attached ; with their arraignment and 
iudiciall triall, according to the lawes of England. The spirituall vse thereof, with an apologie for the manner of handling, most 
necessarie tobe first read, for direction in the right vse of the allegory throughout, is added in the end. By R.B. rector of Batcomb. 
Somers, London, 1629 (see above).]
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Octavo & Minores

La Liturgie Anglicane, Lond, 1712 [Church of England, La liturgie ou formulaire des prieres publiques : de l'administration des sacremens, 
et des autres céremonies & coûtumes de l'eglise, selon l'usage de l'Eglise Anglicane: avec les Pseaumes de David, London, (no edition listed 
for 1712 in Worldcat.org, this is likely the John Durel version dating from 1661).]

Le Nouveau Testament, -, 1568 [(could this be?) Le Nouveau Testament, c'est à dire, la Nouvelle alliance de Nostre Seigneur Jesus Christ : 
Reveu et corrigé sur le grec par l'advis des ministres de Geneve, Geneva, 1568.]

Le pseaumnes avec la musiq, Gens, - [(could this be?) Les Pseaumes mis en rime francoise, par Clement Marot et Theodore de Beze. Mis en 
musique a quatre parties par Claude Goudimel, Geneva, 1556 (there were numeous variations/editions of the psalms, catholic and calvinist - 
this is the earliest Geneva edition I have found on WorldCat.org).]

(1) Orientalius ClaSsicorum

Folio

Buxttorfii Lexicon Caldaicum &ca, Bas, 1614 [Johannes Buxdorf, Johannis Buxtorfi Lexicon Hebraicum et Chaldaicum: complectens omnes voces, 
tam primas quàm derivatas, quæ in Sacris Bibliis, Hebraeâ, & ex parte Chaldæâ linguâ scriptis, extant ... Accessit lexicon breve rabbinico-
philosophicum, communiora vocabula continens quæ in commentariis paßim occurunt: Cum indice vocum latino, Basel, 1615.]

Golis Lexicon Arabico Lat, LugB, 1650 [Jacobus Golius, Jacobi Golii Lexicon Arabico-Latinum : contextum ex probatioribus Orientis 
lexicographis : accedit index Latinus copiosissimus, qui lexici Latino-Arabici vicem explere possit, Leiden, 1653 (this is the earliest 
edition listed on WorldCat.org).]



Garophilacium Lingua persars, Amst, 1584 [Joseph Labrosse (Ange de Saint Joseph), Gazophylacium linguæ Persarum, triplici linguarum clavi 
Italicæ, Latinæ, Gallicæ, nec non specialibus præceptis ejusdem linguæ reseratum, etc., Amsterdam, 1684.]

Lexicon pentaglotton scindleri, Lond, 1635 [Valentin Schindler, Lexicon pentaglotton, hebraicum, chaldaicum, syriacum, talmudico-rabbinicum, 
et arabicum, in epitomen redactum a G.A. una cum abbreviaturis Hebraeis, London, 1635.]

Quarto

Lodolphi Lexičon Æthiopicum, Lond, 1680 [(could this be?) Hiob Ludolph, Za'Iyob Ludolf mazgaba qalat za-lesāna ge'ez zewe'etu lesāna mạshafa 
za'Ityopya Sive, Jobi Ludolfi I.C. lexicon Aethiopico-Latinum, Ex omnibus libris impressis, nonnullisque manuscriptis collectum; Et cum 
docto quodam Aethiope relectum. Accessit Authoris Grammatica, Cum aliis nonnullis, quorum Catalogum sequens pagina exhibebit ; Studio & cura 
Johannis Michaelis Wanslebii Mathem. et Orient. LL. Stud. qui indicem Latinum, & appendicem operi addidit, London, (only London edition 
listed on WorldCat.org 1661).]

Gra{/vii\} Elementa Lingua Persica, ibm, 1645 [John Greaves, Elementa linguae persicae, authore Johanne Gravio : Item Anonymus Persa de 
siglis Arabum & Persarum astronomicis, London, 1648.]

Octavo

Buxtorphii Lexicon Hebraice, Amst, 1665 [Johannes Buxdorf, Johannis Buxtorfii Lexicon hebraicum et chaldaicum ... interpretationis fide ... 
illustratum. Accessit lexicon breve rabbinico-philosophicum ... cum indice vocum latino, (there were numerous editions published throughout 
the seventeenth century, but I have not found any on WorldCat.org produced in Amsterdam, rather in Basel).]

Liber Arabice {"oxon 1661" scratched out} [???]

Carmen Tograi Arabico Lat, Oxon, 1661 [Edward Pococke, Lamiato'l Ajam, carmen Tograi, poetae arabis doctissimi, una cum versione latina, & 
notes praxin illius exhibentibus opera Edvardi Pocockii, Oxford, 1661.]

Buxtorfii Gramatica Hebraica, Cant, 1664 [Johannes Buxdorf, Johan. Buxtorfii Epitome grammatic Hebr : breviter & methodice ad publicum 
scholarum usum proposita : adjecta succincta de mutatione punctorum vocalium instructio, & textuum Psalmorumque aliquot Hebraicorum Latina 
interpretatio : vt prompta sit juventuti, & ad manum posita lectionis & exercitationis materies, Cambridge, 1646.]

Scickardi Horologia Hebraica, ultra, 1661? [Wilhelm Schickard, Wilhelmi Schickardi Horologium Ebræum, siue Consilium, quomodo sancta lingua 
spacio XXIV. Horarum, ab aliquot collegis sufficienter apprehendi queat ..., Utrecht, 1661.]

Proverb. Arabicors Canturs duas, LugB, 1623 [Joseph Juste Scaliger, Kitābu ʼl-amt̲āli seu Proverbiorvm Arabicorvm Centuriæ duæ Ab anonymo 
quodam Arabe collecta et explicatae. cum interpretatione Latina & Scholiis, Leiden, 1623.]

Adagia Seu fabula Lockmanni Arab., Leid, 1615 [Luqman al-Hakeem, Locmani sapientis Fabulae et selecta quaedam Arabum Adagia cum 
intepretatione latina et notis T. Erpenii. Arab. & Lat., Leiden, 1615.]

Buxtorfii de Abbreviaturis Hebrs, Bas, 1613 [Johannes Buxdorf, Johannis Buxtorfii de Abbreviaturis Hebraicis liber novus & copiosus : cui 
accesserunt operis Talmudici brevis recensio : cum ejusdem librorum & capitum indice : item Bibliotheca rabbinica Nova, ordine Alphabethico 
disposita., Basel, 1613.]

Introductio ad Lections Linguas Hebrs, Lond, 1665 [(could this be?) Brian Walton, Introductio ad lectionem linguarum orientalium: Hebraicæ, 
Chaldaicæ, Samaritanæ, Syriacæ, Arabicæ, Persicæ, Aethiopicæ, Armenæ, Coptæ. Consilium de earum studio fœliciter instituendo, & de libris 



quos in hunc finem sibi comparare debent studiosi. In usum tyronum qui linguas istas addiscere desiderant, præcipue eorum qui sumptus ad 
Biblia Polyglotta (jam sub prelo) imprimenda contulerunt. Præmittitur præfatio, in qua de hisce linguis, & de textuum, & versionum, quæ in 
dictis Bibliis habentur antiquitate, authoritate & usu, breviter disseritur, quidq; in hac editione præ reliquis expectandum sit, London, 
1655.]

Librs Hebrs, -, - [???]

Erpenii rudimenta Linguas arab., Leid, 1620 [Thomas Erpenius, Thomæ Erpenii Rudimenta Linguæ Arabicæ. Accedunt ejusdem Praxis Grammatica, et 
consilium de studio Arabico feliciter instituendo. (Catalogus librorum Arabicorum quibus in absentia ... Auctoris ... pauculos quosdam 
adjecit ... G. Coddæus.), Leiden, 1620.]

ASsertio veritatis Heb Authore Simeone de Muis, Pars, 1650 [Siméon Marotte de Muis, Simeonis de Muis, ... Castigatio animadversionum M. 
Joannis Morini, ... in censuram exercitationum ecclesiasticarum ad Pentateuchum Samaritanum ; Sive Hebraicae veritatis assertio tertia, 
auctore Simeone de Muis, ..., Paris, 1639.]

Eberti de Litera Hebrs: Libellus, Lips, 1629 [Jacob Ebert, Jacobi Eberti de Literis [Moshe ve-khalev] libellus, in gratiam sacrae linguae 
candidatorum publicatus à Theodoro Eberto Jac. fil., Leipzig, 1629.]

Institutio Linguas Hebrs: opera Georgii Mayr, Lugd, 1622 [Georgiuys Mayr, Institutiones linguae hebraicae in sex partes distributae, quibus 
accessit exercitatio grammatica in Jonam prophetam, opera Georgii Mayr, ..., Lyon, 1622.]

2 Grec{/e\} ClaSsicorum

{/Fol\}

Suid:Lexicon quod {/correxit\} Kusterus 3 vols, Cant, 1705 [Suidas, Σουιδας: Suidæ lexicon, Græce & Latine. Textum Græcum cum manuscriptis 
codicibus collatum a quamplurimis mendis purgavit, notisque perpetuis illustravit: versionem Latinam Æmilii Porti ... correxit ; indicesque 
auctorum & rerum adjecit Ludolphus Kusterus ..., Cambridge, 1705.]

Scapulae Lexicon, -, 1580 [Johann Scapula, Lexicon Graecolatinum nouum : in quo ex primitiuorum & simplicium fontibus deriuata atque 
composita ordine non minus naturali, quàm alphabetico, breuiter & dilucidè deducuntur, Basel, 1580.]

Homeri opera omnia Spondani Coment, Bas, 1606 [Homer, Homeri Quae Exstant Omnia Ilias, Odyssea, Batrachomyomachia, Hymni, Poematia aliquot : 
Cum Latina versione omnium quae circumferuntur emendatiß. aliquot locis iam castigatiore ; Indices textus Homeri & Commentariorum 
locupletissimi, Basel, 1606.]

Quarto

Robertsoni Lexicon secundum Methodus Screvelij, Cant, 1676 [William Robertson, Cornelis Schrevel, Thesaurus, Graecae linguae, in epitomen, 
sive compendium, redactus ; et alphabetice, secundum, Constantini methodum, et Schrevelii, reseratus: ..., Cambridge, 1676.]

Octavo &. Minores

Luciani Dialogi Selecti, Lond, 1677 [(could this be?) Lucian, Nonnulli e Luciani dialogis selecti : et scholiis illustrati ab Edwardo 
Leedes, cui in schola Buriensi contigerunt esse curae tò sphìn kai sphōin, kai tò mìn ēdè tò nìn. In usum eorum, qui dum Graecari student, 
non metuunt interim ridere, London, 1678.]



Ale{/ax\} scoti universa Greca Gramatica, Colon, 1653 [Alexander Scot, Vniversa grammatica Græca : Ex diuersis auctoribus per Alexandrvm 
Scot, Scotum I. V. D. prius constructa: ..., Cologne (the only Cologne edition entered on WorldCat.org is dated 1613, no edition is entered 
for 1653), 1613.]

Institutio Grecas Gramatices in usus Scholas Westms, Lond, 1685 [William Camden, Institutio Græcæ Grammatices Compendiaria, in usum ... Scholæ 
Westmonasteriensis. [By W. Camden.] Editio prioribus emendatior, etc., London, 1685.]

PaSsoris Lexicon, Harb, 1621 [George Pasor, Lexicon Graeco-Latinum. in Novum Domini Nostri Iesu Christi Testamentum : Vbi omnium vocabulorum 
Græcorum themata indicantur, & vtraque tam themata quàm deriuate Grammaticè resolvuntur. Cum indice copiosissimo ..., Herborn, 1621.]

Epicteti Enchiridion, Lugd, 1627 [Epictetus, Cebes, Epicteti Enchiridion, Et Cebetis Tabula : Graece, & Latine, Leiden, 1627.]

(the above and below entries are linked by a LH marginal mark)

Luciani dialogi aliquot Selecti opera G: S & P. M., Lond, 1684 [Lucian (ed. Georgius Sylvanus, Medicus Pannonius), Luciani Samosatensis, 
viri ingenio ac eloquentiâ Atticâ præclari, Dialogi selecti : inter cæteros styli præstantiâ, rerumque in iis contentarum dignitate 
præcipui. Novâ, per metaphrasin & periphrasin, interpretatione Latinâ donati: notis varios, ac elegantes patticularum in lingua Græca usus 
demonstrantibus illustrati: Græcismis, phrasibus loquendique formulis, ac sententiis locupletati: ab omni denique obscuritate ac 
difficultate vindicati., London, 1684.]

[fol 7r]

3 Latinê ClaSsicorum

Folio

Tulij opera omnia a Lambino Emendata 4 vols, Lugd, 157? [Cicero, M. Tulli Ciceronis opera omnia quæ exstant, a Dionys. Lambino ... emendata. 
Eiusdem D. Lambini Annotationes ... post superiorem editionem duplô amplius auctæ ... Fragmenta item omnia quæ exstant ... ab eodem Lambino 
& aucta & emendata, Lyon, 1577.]

Grecorij Decretalium vols 1st, pars, 1612? [(could this be?) Pope Gregory, Paratitla in V. Libros Decretalivm Gregorij IX. Papæ ..., Paris, 
1613.]

Bonifacci Decretalium Libri Sextus, ibm, 1612? [Poep Boniface, Liber sextus Decretalium D. Bonifacci Papae VIII : suae integritati vna cum 
Clementinis & extrauagantibus earumque glossis restitutus ad exemplar romanum diligenter recognitus., Paris, 1612.]

Justiniani Imperatoris Institutiones, Lugd, 157? [(could this be?) Institutiones imperatoris semper maximi Divi Justiniani, elementa civilis 
Facultatis prima ... Aegidius Perrin edidit, Lyon (there were several editions of Justinian's Institutions published in Lyon during the 
c16th - none I can find listed on WorldCat.org in the 1570s), 1574.]

Hickesii Thesaurus Lings. vet Septenti 2 vols, Oxon, 1705 [George Hickes, Linguarum vett Septentrionalium thesaurus grammatico-criticus et 
archaeologicus, Oxford, 1705.]

Mathei Paris Historia cum Additamentis, Lond, 1640? [William Watts, Matthæi Paris monachi Albanensis Angli, historia major. : Juxta exemplar 
Londinense 1571, verbatìm recusa. Et cum Rogeri Wendoveri, Willielmi Rishangeri, authorisque majori minorique historiis chronicisque MSS, in 
Bibliotheca Regia, Collegii Corporis Christi Cantabrigiæ, Cottoniáque, fidelitèr collata. Huic primùm editioni accesserunt, duorum Offarum 
Merciorum Regum ; & viginti trium abbatum S. Albani vitæ: unà cum libro additamentorum. Per eundem authorem, London, 1640.]



Baldi Conciliorum Quinqs partes in{/.\}6{/.\} vols {/?\}, Ven? , 149? [Baldo degli Ubaldi, Consiliorum partes V, Venice, 1491.]

___ 2 vols in Codices Justiniani Lib.1.2.3.4.5, ibms, 1496 [Baldo degli Ubaldi, Super I-IX Codicis, Venice, 1496.]

___ 3 vols in Cod. Just. Lib 7.8.9, ibms, - [Baldo degli Ubaldi, Super I-IX Codicis, Venice, 1496 (WorldCat.org has only a single Venice 1496 
volume listed, however bindings can vary).]

___ 4 vols Su[p?] feudis, ibms, 1495 [Baldo degli Ubaldi, Super usibus feudorum et commentum super pace Constantiae. Ed: Troilus Zanus, 
Venice 1486 (WorldCat.org has no edition listed for 1495 in Venice - although this entry might be still be correct ...)

___ 5 vols Su[p?] 1.2. Digest vet, ibms, 1495 [Baldo degli Ubaldi, Lectura super I. et II. parte Digesti veteris, Venice, 1495.]

___ 6 vols Su[p?] prima Infortiati, ibms, 1495 [Baldo degli Ubaldi, Super prima et secunda parte Infortiati, Venice, 1494.]

___ 7 vols Su[p?] 1.2.3. Decretals, ibms, 1495 [Baldo degli Ubaldi, Lectura super I, II et III Decretalium, Venice, 1495.]

Virgillij opera cum Servii & aliorum notis, Nurs, 1494? [Virgil, Publii Virgilii Maronis opera : cum Seruii ... [et al.] cōmentariis, 
Nuremberg, 1492.]

{/S\}eneca opera, pars, 1653 [(There is no Paris edition of the Works dated 1653 on WorldCat.org)]

Petronius Arbiter, Ams, 1663 [Petronius, Petronii Arbitri Satyricon, ejusdemque Fragmenta illustrata hac nova editione J[oannis] Bovrdelotii 
notis criticis, et glossario Petroniano repurgante singula, et accurante Rutgero Hermannide, Amsterdam, 1663.]

Quarto

Littletoni Dictionarij, Lond, 1684 [Adam Littleton, Linguae Latinae liber dictionarius quadripartitus : a Latin dictionary in four parts : 
wherein the Latin and English are adjusted with what care might be both as to stock of words and proprieties of speech ..., London, 1684.]

Hymeneus Cantabrigiensis, Cant, 1683 [Hymenæus Cantabrigiensis: in nuptias Principum Georgii Dani Annae que Brittannnicae, Regi Carolo IIdo 
dicatus, Cambridge, 1683.]

Octavo &. Minores

Virgilij opera in usum Delphini, Lond, 1687 [Virgil, P. Virgilii Maronis opera interpretatione et notis illustravit Carolus Ruæus, Soc. 
Jesu. Jussu Christianissimi regis, ad usum serenissimi Delphini. Juxta editionem novissimam parisiensem. Imprimatur. C. Alston, R.P.D. Hen. 
Episc. Lond. à sacris. April. 17. 1686, London, 1687.]

Ovidis Epistols, ibms, 169? [(could this be?) Ovid, Pub. Ovidii Nasonis Heroidum epistolæ unà cum A. Sabini epistolis tribus ad totidem 
Ovidianas responsoriis. Amorum libri III. De arte amandi, [libri] III. De remedio amoris. [libri] II. Aliʹaque quæ sequens pagella 
indicabit. Guidonis Morilioni argumenta in epistolas. Totum opus (nunc demùm, 1694.) optimis exemplaribus collatum, & ab innumeris ferè 
mendis repurgatum, Cambridge, (no London edition is listed on WorldCat.org for 1694) 1694.]

Ciceronis officia, Amst, 1686? [(could this be?) Cicero, De officiis libri tres : Cato maior, Laelius, Paradoxa, Somnium Scipionis. Ex 
recensione Ioannis Georgii Graevii. Cum ejusdem notis, ut & integris animadversionibus Virorum Doctissimorum. Nec non selectis aliorum. 
Accessit favonii Eulogii Rhetoris Carthaginiensis in Ciceronis somnium scipionis disputatio, nec non, Caelii Calcagnini disquisitiones in de 
officiis libros. M. Antonii Maioragii decisiones contra Calcagninum. & Iacobi Griffioli defensiones Ciceronis, contra eundem, Amsterdam, 
1688.]



Horatii opera cum Notis Bondi, Amst, 1670 [Horace (ed. John Bond), Q. Horatii Flacci poemata, London, 1670.]

Ovidius de Tristibus, Hag, 1684? [(There is no Hague edition of de Tristibus dated 1684 (or 1604) on WorldCat.org)]

Virgillij opera cum Notis ffarnaby, Amst, 16?? [Virgil (ed. Thomas Farnaby, et al.), Pub. Virgilii Maronis Opera [Texto impreso] : cum notis 
Thomae Farnabii, Amsterdam, 1642.]

Ovidij opera cum Minellij Notis, Rot, 1686 [Ovid (ed. Johannes Minellius, et al.), Publii Ovidii Nasonis Metamorphoseωn libri XV. Cum 
annotationibus posthumis J. Min-Ellii, quas magna ex parte supplevit atque emendavit P. Rabus, Rotterdam, 1688.]

Cornelius Nepos, Oxon, 1687 [Cornelius Nepos, Corn. Nepotis vitæ excellentium imperatorum, Oxford, 1687.]

Martialis Epigrammata, Amst, 1669 [Martial (ed. Thomas Faraby, et al.), M. Val. Martialis Epigrammata, Amsterdam, 1670.]

Horatius cum Hensii Notis, Amst, 1676? [Horace (ed. Daniel Heinsius), Quintus Horatius Flaccus, Daniel Heinsius ex emendatissimis 
editionibus expressit, et repræsentavit, London, 1676.]

Terrentius, Amst, - [???]

Erasmi Colloquia, Lond, 1683? [Erasmus, Colloquiorum Desiderii Erasmi Roterodami familiarium opus aureum. Cum scholiis quibusdam antehac non 
editis ... Editio omnium quæ lucem viderunt hactenus absolutissima, etc., London, 1683.]

Lilii Grammatica, ibms, 1687 [Samuel Shaw, Grammatica Anglo-Romana, or, A syncritical grammar : teaching English youth the Latin tongue by 
few and easie rules comparing English with Latin : with a comment for the use of riper years, containing the elegancies and explaining the 
difficult phrases and idioms which are particular to the Latin, fitted to the sense of the learned Oxford commentators upon Lilly's grammar, 
London, 1687.]

Benfii Orationes & Carmina, ibm, 1687 [Franciscus Benci/Bencius, Orations & Carmina (WorldCat.org lists no London edition for 1687).]

Plauti Comedias cum Notis variorum, Col, 1611{/7\} [(There is no Cologne edition of the Commediae dated 1617 (or 1611) on WorldCat.org)]

Taciti opera, Lugd, 1695? [(could this be?) Tacitus, C. Cornelii Taciti Opera quae exstant. J. Lipsius quintum recensuit. Seorsim excusi 
commentarii meliores plenioresque cum curis secundis, Leiden, 1595.]

Quintiliani opera ImpreSsione Aldi, -, - [(There were several editions of Quintilian published by the Aldine press.)]

Catullus Tibullus & propertius, pars, 1529 [Catullus, Tibellus, Propertius, Catvllvs. Tibvllvs. Propertivs. Cn. Cornelii Galli poet[a]e 
memoratissimi, aut vt quidam volunt Maximiani qu[a]e recolligi potuere fragmenta, Paris, 1528.]

Cesaris Commentaria, pars{/Bas?\}, 1527 [Julius Caesar, Commentaries (no edition is listed for 1527 for either Basel or Paris on 
WorldCat.org).]

Seneca opera 2 vols, Gens, 1620 [Seneca (ed. André Schott), Annaei Senecae Tum rhetoris tum philosophi, opera omnia, ab Andrea Schotto ad 
veterum exemplarium fidem castigata, Graecis etiam hiatibus expletis ..., Gevea, 1620.]

Colesii Dictionarium, Lond, 1684 [(could this be?) Elisha Coles, An English dictionary : explaining the difficult terms that are used in 
divinity, husbandry, physick, phylosophy, law, navigation, mathematicks, and other arts and sciences. Containing many thousands of hard 



words (and proper names of places) more than are in any other English dictionary or expositor. Together with the etymological derivation of 
them from their proper fountains, whether Hebrew, Greek, Latin, French, or any other language. In a method more comprehensive, than any that 
is extant. By E. Coles, school-master and teacher of the English tongue to forreigners, London, 1684; (otherwise, maybe, an edition of) 
Elisha Coles, A dictionary, English-Latin, and Latin-English : containing all things necessary for the translating of either language into 
the other, London, (first ed. 1677).]

Luciani pharsalia, Ant, 1576 [Lucan, M. Annaei Lvcani de bello civili, vel Pharsaliae, libri X, Antwerp, 1576.]

Erasmi Lingua, Lug, 1689 [(could this be?) Erasmus, Desiderii Erasmi Roterodami Lingua : sive de linguae usu atque abusu liber utilissimus, 
Leiden, 1649.]

Barclai Argenis, Lond, 1622 [John Barclay, J. Barclaii Argenis, London, 1622.]

Juvenalis & persii Satira, ibms, 1607 [(no edition is listed for 1607 for London, although there is a Paris edition listed on WorldCat.org)]

Persii Satira cum Notis Bondi, ibms, 1614 [Persius, Auli Persii Flacci Satyræ sex. : Cum posthumis commentarijs, Ioannis Bond, London, 1614.]

Salusti Historia in, Ant, 1567 [(could this be?) Sallust, C. Sallvstii Crispii Conivratio Catilinae et Bellvm Ivgvrthinvm : Eiusdem nonnulla 
ex libris historiarum. Oratio Sallustii in Ciceronem et altera in Sallustium, Ciceroni falsa attributa. Omnia nunc primum post Aldi Manutii 
editionem ex antiquitatis fontibus quamaccuratissime correcta ... His accessit liber singularis, qui inscribitur Fragmenta historiarum C. 
Sallustii ... ab Aldo Manutio ... collecta, Antwerp, 1564 (there is a 1567 edition of the same text published in Venice).]

RaviSsii officianâ, Lugd, 1560 [Jean Tixier de Ravisi, Officinae Ioannis Ravisii Textoris epitome. Tomus 1[-II] Opus nunc recens post omneis 
omnium editiones fidelissime recognitum, & indice copiossissimo locupletatum., Leiden, 1560.]

Gradus ad pernaSsum, Lond, 1614? [(could this be?) Gradus ad Parnassum: Sive, novus synonymorum, epithetorum, phrasium poeticarum, ac 
versuum thesaurus. : Smetium, Januam Musarum, Delectum Epithetorum, Parnassum Poëticum. Elegantias Poëticas, Thesaurum Vergilii, alioque 
omnes id genus libros ad Poësim necessarios complectens. ..., London, 1694?]

Lycosthenes Apothegmata, Gens, 16?? [(could this be?) Konrad Lykosthenes, Apophthegmata ex probatis Græcæ Latinæque linguæ scriptoribus ... a 
Conrado Lycosthene collecta, & per locos communes, iuxta alphabeti seriem, digesta. Postremâ hac editione diligenter recognita ... 
Accesserunt Parabolæ, sive similitudines, ab Erasmo ex Plutarcho & aliis olim excerptæ, deinde per Lycosthenes dispositæ, ac nunc primûm 
aliquot centuriis auctiores editæ., Geneva, 1622.]

Farnabii Index Rhetoricus, Lond, 1633? [Thomas Farnaby, Index rhetoricus scholis et istitutioni tenerioris aetatis accommodatus. Cui 
adjiciuntur formvlæ oratoriæ, London, 1633.]

Odoeni Epigrammatica, Lugd, 1612 [John Owen, Epigrammatum Ioannis Ovven Oxoniensis, Cambro-Britanni, libri tres : Ad Henricum Principem 
Cambri duo. Ad Carolum Eboracensem vnus, London, 1612.]

Alstedii orat, Herb, 1616 [Johann Heinrich Alsted, Johan-Henrici Alstedi Orator : sex libris informatus: in quorum I. Praecognita, II. 
Oratoria communis, III. Epistolica, IV. Methodus eloquentiae, V. Critica, VI. Rhetorica ecclesiastica; accedit de locis communibus recte 
adornandis, Herborn, 1616.]

Elegantiae poetices, Oxon, 167? [Joannes Blumerel, Elegantiæ poeticæ in locos comūnes digestæ. Editio novissima, Oxford, 1679.]

Apulei opera omnia, p???, 16?? [???]



Laus ASini, ????, 1629 [Daniel Heinsius, Laus asini : cum aliis festivis opusculis: cras credo, hodie nihil ; an et qualis viro literato sit 
ducenda unor. ; laus pediculi ; de poetar. ineptiis et saeculi vitio ; argumentum Batrachomyomachiae ; epistola, de commendatione 
Graeculorum quorundam cum aliis aliquot, Leiden, 1629.]

Erasmi Adags Epitome, -, - [(given that the editions of Erasmus below are from Antwerp in the 1540s, could this be?) Erasmus, Adagiorum D. 
Erasmi epitome, Antwerp, 1554]

___ Ejusdem copia verborum, Ant, 1546 [Erasmus, Des. Erasmi Rot. De duplici copia verborum et rerum commentarij duo ... M. Veltkirchij 
commentarijs longe doctissimis enarrati, Antwerp, 1546.]

___ Ejusdem Epistolas familiares, Ant, 154? [Erasmus, Epistolae familiares propter singularum elegantiam et argumenti materiam scholis & 
adolescentium studijs, captuiq ̀... Opus novum, et nunc recens aeditum., Antwerp, 1545.]

Lucius florus cum Notis Stadii, Oxon, 16?? [Lucius Annaeus Flors, L. Julii Flori rerum à Romanis gestarum libri IV, a Johanne Stadio 
emendati. Editio nova singulis neotericis purgatior & emendatior. Seorsum excusus in eos commentarius Johan: Stadii, historiæ & matheseos 
Lovanii professoris primi, elaboratissimus: cui accesserunt chronologicæ doctiss: Claud: Salmasii excerptiones. Unà cum variis lectionibus 
ex notis Gruteri Salmasii, Vineti, & editionibus, collectis; & cum hâc nostrâ collatis: sub calce prodit L. Ampelii liber memorialis ex 
Clariss: Salmasii bibliothecapetitus. Cum Indice rerum & verborum uberrimo, Oxford, 1638.]

[fol 7v]

Latinè Miscellanea.

Folio

Laurentij Historia Anatomica, ffrank, ???? [(could this be?) André Du Laurens, Andreae Laurentii Opera anatomica : in quibus historia 
singularium partium primum accurate describitur mox quae in ea occurrunt controversa enodantur, Hippocratis libri anatomici illustrantur, & 
a recentiorum pene innumeris calumniis Galenus vindicatur, Frankfurt, 1595.]

Gaguini Compendius Sup? ffranc. {z/g\}estis, -, - [Robert Gaguin, Compendium Roberti Gaguini super Francorum gestis: ab ipso recognitum & 
auctum, (first edition on WorldCat.org) Paris, 1500.]

Historia Scholastica, -, - [(could this be?) Peter Comestor, Historia Scholastica, numerous printed editions (I am assuming that this is not 
a manuscript!) from 1470s.]

parallelum olivæ, Lond, 1656 [Louis de Gand de Brachey, Parallelum Olivae necnon Olivarii... Angliae, Scotiae, Hyberniae... protectoris... 
studio et expensis D. Ludovici de Gand...., London, 1656.]

Aberois Comment in Aristotelam, vens, 1561 [(could this be) Aristotle, Aristotelis opera cum Averrois commentariis, Venice, 1564.]

Quarto

Cartesii opera philosophica, Ams, 1677 [Rene Descartes, Renati Des-Cartes Opera philosophica, Amsterdam, 1677.]

___ Ejusdems de Homine, Lug, 1662 [Rene Descartes, Renatus Des Cartes De homine, Leiden, 1662.]

Bacon de Augmentis scientiarum, par, 1624 [Francis Bacon, Francisci Baronis de Verulamio ..., De dignitate et augmentis scientiarum. Libri 
IX ... : Iuxta exemplar Londini impressum, Paris, 1624.] 



Scheineri opticum fundamentum, ffri?, 1621 [Christoph Scheiner, Ocvlvs, hoc est: fvndamentvm opticvm, in qvo ... radivs visvalis ervitvr, 
sva visioni in ocvlo sedes decernitvr: angvli visorii ingenivm aperitvr ... [Et Monimentvm æternæ famæ Christophoro Scheinero ob 
solertissimam hvmani oculi anatomen ... erectvm a Casparo Pansa: carmen.], Freiburg, 1621.]

Scheibleri Metaphysica, Oxon, 1665 [Christoph Scheibler, Christophori Scheibleri, antehacinacademia giessenaprofessoris. Metaphysica : 
duobus libris universum hujus scientiæ systema comprehendens. Opus, tum omnium facultatum tùm inprimis philosophiæ & theologiæ studiosis 
utile & necessarium. Præmissa est summaria methodus, sive dispositio totius scientiæ, & proœmium de usu philosophiæ in theologia, & prætensa 
ejus ad theologiam contrarietate. Cum indicibus duobus, uno capitum, titulorum, articulorum, altero rerum, Oxford, 1665.]

Gatakeri de Novi Instrumenti Stilo DiSertatio, Lons, 1648 [Thomas Gataker, Thomæ Gatakeri ... De Novi Instrumenti Stylo Dissertatio. Qva Viri 
Doctissimi Sebastiani Pfochenii, De Lingvæ Græcæ Novi Testamenti Puritate ; ... Diatribe Ad Examen Revocatur: ... Cum Indicibus 
Necessariis., London, 1648.]

Inauguratio Oliveriana, ibms, 1654 [Payne Fisher, Inauguratio Olivariana, sive, Pro praefectura serenissimi principis Angliae, Scotiae, & 
Hiberniae, dom. protectoris Olivari : carmen votivum, London, 1654.]

Octavo &. Minores

Clerici physica, Ams, 1696 [Jean le Clerc, Joan. Clerici Physica, sive De rebus corporeis libri quinque, etc., Amsterdam, 1696.]

___ Ejusoms ars Critica, Lond, 1698 [Jean le Clerc, Joannis Clerici Ars critica : in qua ad studia linguarum Latinae, Graecae, & Hebraicae 
via munitur : veterumque emendandorum, & spuriorum scriptorum à genuinis dignoscendorum ratio traditur, Amsterdam, 1698.]

Ignoramus, ibms, 1630 [George Ruggle, Ignoramus : Comœdia coram Regia Maiestate Iacobi Regis Angliæ, &c., London, 1630.]

Busbequii Epistols, Oxon, 1660 [Ogier Ghislain de Busbecq, A. Gislenii Busbequii Omnia quae extant : cum privilegio : quibus accedunt 
Epistolae aliquot insignium quorundum virorum lectu jucundissimae, Oxford, 1660.]

Selden de SucceSsionibus apd Hebreos, Lugd, 1683 [(could this be?) John Selden, Ioannis Seldeni de svccessionibvs ad leges Ebraeorum in bona 
defunctorvm, liber singularis: In pontificatvm libri dvo., Leiden, 1638.] 

Buchannani poemata, Ams, 1687 [George Buchanan, Georgii Buchanani poëmata quæ extant, Amsterdam, 1687.]

Willisii pathologia Cerebri, Lond, 1668 [Thomas Willis, Pathologiae Cerebri, Et Nervosi Generis Specimen : In quo agitur de Morbis 
Convulvis, Et De Scorbuto, London, 1668.]

Diogenes Laertius de vitis Philosophorum, Lug, 1696 [(no edition is listed for 1696 for Leiden, or Lyons, on WorldCat.org)]

Herodiani Historia Ang. politiani, ibms, 1559 [(no edition is listed for 1559 for Leiden, or Lyons, on WorldCat.org)]

Philippus Comineus de Carolo & Ludovico [iid?], par, 1661 [(could this be?) Philippe de Commines, Philip. Cominaei De rebus gestis Ludovici 
11 Gall. regis et Caroli Burgundiae Ducis ..., Paris, 1561.]

Cremonensis de {/gemime\}, -, 1501 [???]

Strada prolusiones, Oxon, 1631 [Famiana Strada, Famiani Stradæ Romani e Societate Iesu. Prolusiones academicæ. : Iuxta exemplar authoris 
recognitæ, atque suis indicibus illustratæ, Oxford, 1631.]



Jackei Institutiones Metaphysics, Cant, 1640? [Gilbertus Jacchaeus, Primæ philosophiæ : sive Institutionvm metaphysicarum libri sex. Auctore 
Gilberto Jacchæo, Cambridge, 1649.]

Burgesdicii Idea Philosophias Moralis, Oxon, 1640 [(could this be?) Franco Petri Burgersdijk, Idea philosophiæ tum moralis, tum naturalis : 
siue epitome compendiosa utriusque ex Aristotele excerpta, & methodicé disposita: a M. Franc. Burgersdicio in Academia Lugduno-Batavâ, 
logices & ethices professore ordinario, Oxford, 1637.]

___ ejusums Logica, Cant, 1637 [Franco Petri Burgersdijk, Fr. Burgersdicii Institutionum logicarum libri duo, Cambridge, 1637.]

Lowerus de Corde, Lond, 1669 [Richard Lower, Tractatus de corde : Item de motu & colore sanguinis et chyli in eum transitu, London, 1669.]

Willisii Diatribà Duà, Lond, 1662 [Thomas Willis, Diatribae duae medico-philosophicae quarum prior agit de Fermentatione, sive de motu 
intestino particularum in quovis corpore, altera de Febribus, sive de motu earundem in sanguine animalium. His accessit Dissertatio 
epistolica de urinis. Studio Thomae Willis, ..., London, 1662.]

Keckermanni Systema Logicas, Hans, 1603 [Bartholomäus Keckermann, Systema logicae, compendiosa methodo ... desiderat, Hanover, 1601 (no 
Hanover edition for 1603 is listed on WorldCat.org).]

Baptista Porta Mags naturalis, ffran?, 1607 [Giambattista della Porta, Io. Baptistae Portae ... magiae naturalis libri viginti, in quibus 
scientiarum naturalium divitiae, et deleciae demonstrantur ; iam de novo ... in lucem prodierunt ..., Frankfurt, 1607.]

Seatoni dialectica, Lond, 1611 [(see below) John Seton, Dialectica Ioannis Setonis Cantabrigiensis, annotationibus Petri Carteri, vt 
clarrissimis, ita breuissima explicata, London, 1611.]

Magnetij Reductorium, Lond, 1637 [Samuel Ward, Magnetis reductorium theologicum tropologicum, in quo ejus novVs verVs et sVpreMVs VsVs 
InDICatVr, London, 1637.]

Bodini Methodus Historias, -, 1595 [Jean Bodin, Ioannis Bodini Methodus ad facilem historiarum cognitionem : accurate denuo recusa subiecto 
rerum indice., Geneva, 1595.]

Synonimorum Sylva, Lond, 1639 [Simon Pelegromius, Synonymorum sylva, olim a Simone Pelegromo collecta, & alphabeto Flandrico ab eodem 
authore illustrata: nunc autem è Belgarum sermone in Anglicanum transfusa, & in alphabeticum ordinem redacta, per H.F., ab eodem denuò 
multis locis emendata, & aucta. Accesserunt huic editioni synonyma quædam poëtica, in poësi versantibus perquam necessaria, London, 1639.]

Manutii phrase's Ling. Lat, Lond, 1595 [Aldo Manuzio, Phrases lingu Latin, ab Aldo Manutio P.F. [c]o[nscri]ptae: nunc primu[m in ordi]nem 
abecedariu[m adduct,] & in Anglicum sermonem conuers. Accessit huc index dictionum Anglica[r]um, cuius ope quilibet hoc libello qu[am] 
commodissime vti poterit, London, 1595.]

Baudi poemata, -, - [Dominicus Baudius, Dominici Baudii Poematum nova editio, quorum seriem pagina sequens indicabit, (first edition) 
Leiden, 1607.]

Molenaei Elementa Logica, plans, 1608 [Pierre Du Moulin, Petri Molinei Elementa logica , ab authore recognita, (Ex officina Plantiniana 
Raphelengii) Leiden, 1603.]

Setoni Dialectica, -, - [John Seton, Dialectica Joannis Setoni Cantabrigiensis, London, 1545 (see above; the earliest edition I can find on 
WorldCat.org is dated 1545, this could be a copy of any of numerous editions, perhaps missing its titlepage).]



Dounei prlectiones in philip Demosthenis, Lond, 166? [Andrew Downes, Praelectiones in Philippicam de pace Demosthenis. Andreæ Dounæi 
professoris Regii Cantabrigiæ Græci., London, 1621.]

Digbæi Theatrum Sympotheticum, ???, 1660 [Kenelm Digby, Theatrum sympatheticum : in quo sympathiae actiones variae, singulares & admirandae 
tàm macro-quàm microcosmicae exbibe[n]tur, & mechanice, physice, mathematice, chimice & medice, occasione pulveris sympathetici, ita quidem 
elucidantur, utillarum agendi vis & modus, sine qualitatum occultarum, animaeve mundi, aut spiritus astralis magnive magnalis, vel aliorum 
com[m]entariorum subsidio ad oculum pateat : opusculum lectu jucundum & utilissimum, Nuremberg, 1660.]

Horatii Carmina notis Bondi, -, - [Horace, Q. Horatius Flacci scholijs sive notis illustratus a Joanne Bond., Amsterdam, 1606 (first 
edition).]

Seneca Tragēd ffarnāb Notis, Lond, 1664 [(could this be?) Seneca, L. et M. Annæi Senecæ Tragœdiæ ... Editio tertia ... opera et studio T. 
Farnabii, London, 1634 (no London edition in 1664).]

Ovid de Epistols, {L/C\on/b\} 1672 [(Could this be?) Ovid, Pub. Ovidii Nasonis heroidum epistolæ unà cum A. Sabini epistolis tribus, ad 
totidem Ovidianas responsoriis. Amorum, libri III. De arte amandi, [libri] III. De remedio amoris, [libri] II. Aliàque quæ sequens pagella 
indicabit. Guidonis Morilioni argumenta in epistolas, Cambridge, 1672.]

puteani pofactions Syntagma, ibm, 1630 [???]

___ Orations Syntagma, Oxon, 1640 [Erycius Puetanus, Eryci Puteani suada attica, sive orationum selectarum syntagma : Item palaestra bonae 
mentis, prorsus innovata, Oxford, 1640.]

Nisæi {/mellificium\}, Frank, 1606 [Justuys Lipsius & Joachim Nisaeus, Mellificivm sive Syntagma Delitiarvm, Quæ In Præclarissimis Ivsti 
Lipsii Monvmentis Hactenus editis passim habentur: Complectens exquisitissima Similia et gravissimas Sententias, ex media Philosophia 
petitas, Frankfurt, 1606]

Virgilij opera, Lond, 1649 [(there is no 1649 London edition of Virgil's Opera listed on WorldCat.org)

Barelai Euphormins Satyr, Oxon, 1634 [John Barclay, Euphormionis lusinini, sive, Ioannis Barclaii partes quinq[ue]. : Satyricon bipartitum. 
L. 1. & 2. Apologia pro se. L.3. Icon animorum. L.4. Veritatis lachrymae. L.5. Cum clavi praefixa. Accessit conspiratio Anglicana, Oxford, 
1634.]

Brerewoodi tractatus Logici, Oxon, 163? [Edward Brerewood, Tractatus quidam logici de prædicabilibus, et prædicamentis [Editio altera, in 
quâ accessêrunt duo ejusdem authoris insignes tractatus; prior de meteoris, posterior de oculo: limâ, luceque donati: per eundem T.S (i.e., 
Thomas Sixesmith), Oxford, 1631.]

Phrases, ex Terentio Collectiæ, -, - [(could this be?) Nicholas Udall, Flovvers or eloquent phrases of the Latine speach, gathered out of all 
the sixe comœdies of Terence : Whereof those of the first three were selected by Nicolas Vdall. And those of the latter three, nowe to them 
annexed by Iohn Higgins. Very profitable and necessarie for the expedite knowledge of the Latine tongue, London, 1575.]]

Hereboordi Synopsis Logicæ, Lond, 1651 [Adrianus Heereboord, Ermēneia logica: sive Synopseos logicæ Burgersdicianae explicatio, tum per 
notas, tum per exempla, London, 1651.]

Virgilius antiquus [???]



Goclenii Heautontimorumenos, Lux, 1618 [Jean Roberti, Goclenius heautontimorumenos; id est, Curationis magneticae, & unguenti armarii ruina. 
Ipso Rodolpho Goclenio juniore, nuper parente, & patrono; nunc cum sigillis, & characterib. magicis, ultro proruente ... Et Goclenii 
magneticam synarthrosin meram anarthrosin esse ostendit ..., Luxembourg, 1618.]

Soarez de Rhetorica, -, - [Cipriano Suarez, De Arte Rhetorica Libri Tres, Ex Aristoteles, Cicerone et Quinctiliano praecipue deprompti, 
Cologne, 1567 (first edition).]

Sturmij Dialecticars partition Lib 4, -, 1560 [Johann Sturm, Ioannis Sturmii partitionum dialecticarum libri IIII, Strasbourg, 1560.]

Cæsaris Comment., -, - [???]

Agrippa de vanitate Scientiarum, -, - [Heinrich Cornelius Agrippa von Nettesheim, De incertitudine et vanitate scientiarum declamatio 
invectiva, (first edition c. 1540.)]

Ptolomæi de Geographica, Col, 1540 [Ptolomy, Cl. Ptolomaei Alexandrini philosophi et mathematici praestantissimi libri VIII de Geographia è 
Graeco denuo traducti, Cologne, 1540.]

Cuthberti Chronologia, Ams, 1639 [Heinrich Gutberlet, Chronologia, Amsterdam, 1639.]

Moselleni Tabulæ Schenatibus & Tropis, Bas, 1529 [Peter Schade, Tabulae De Schematibus Et tropis, Petri Mosellani, In Rhetorica Philippi 
Melanchthonis, In Erasmi Ro. Libellum de duplici copia, (pubished in both Paris and Antwerp in 1529 - I can find no record of a 1529 Basel 
edition).]

Lucii fflori Gest Roms Lib. 4., Arg, 1523 [Lucius Annaeus Florus, L. Flori Gestorvm Romanorvm Libri quatuor, à mendis accuratissime 
recogniti. In Evndem Annotationes Iohannis Camertis, quibus Commentarij uice in uniuersam historiæ Romanæ syluam, uti commode licebit. Cvm 
Indice, Strasbourg, 1528.]

Danæi Aphorismi Politici, Lug, 1639 [Lambert Daneau, Aphorismi politici et militares ex diversis auctoribus Græcis & Latinis per Lambertum 
Danæum collecti; nuperis annis ab Everardo Bronchorst, exemplis illustrati: quibus modò in hac nova editione accessere sexcenta ferè alia, 
ex recentioribus historiographis Germanis, Gallis, Hispanis, Italis, Anglis, Belgis excerpta, cum syllabo auctorum., Leiden, 1639.]

Cornelij nepot vitæ Imperators, Oxon, 1678 [Cornelius Nepos, Cornelii Nepotis Vitæ excellentium imperatorum : collatione quatuor MS. 
recognitæ : accessit Aristomenis Messenii vita ex Pausaniâ., Oxford, 1678.]

Butleri Rhetorica, Lug, 1642 [Charles Butler, Rhetoricae libri duo, quorum prior de tropis et figuris, posterior de voce et gestu 
praecipit ... quinto editi (auctore Carolo Butler), Leiden, 1642.]

Alberti Magni opera, Arg, 1615 [(could this be?) Albertus Magnus, ed. Petrus Jammy, Opera Omnia, Lyon, 1651?)

Aschani Epistolæ, Han, 1610 [Roger Ascham, Rogeri Aschami Familiarum Epistolarum libri 3, magna orationis elegantiâ conscripti, nunc 
postremo em. et aucti. Quibus adiunctus est commendatitiarum, petitoriarum et aliarum huius generis similium epistolarum, aliorum nomine, ad 
alios principes et magnates ab eodem R. Aschamo conscriptarum, liber l. Acc. hac postrema ed. Joannis Sturmii, Hieronymi Osorii, aliorumque 
epistolae ad R. Aschamum aliosque nobiles Anglos missae. Add. sunt pauca quaedam Rogeri Aschami poemata. Omnia ... coll. opera et studio 
E.G. [d.i. Edward Grant] et nunc primùm in Germania ed. Adiecta est in fine eiusdem E.G. Oratio de vita et obitu Rogeri Aschami et eius 
dictionis elegantia., Hannover, 1610.]
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Barclai Argenis cum clavi [or?], ????, 1634 [John Barclay, Argenis, Editio novissima. Cum clave, hoc est: nominum propriorum elucidatione 
hactenus nondum edita, Oxford, 1634.]

Orationes ex Livio Excerpt, Ibid, 1634 [????]

Ciceronis orations Bruti Emend 2 vols, Lond, 1616 [Cicero, M. Tullii Ciceronis Orationum volumen primum, à Ioan. Michaele Bruto emendatum. 
Accesserunt breues animaduersiones ex doctissimorum hominum commentariis, etc., London, 1616.]

Diogenis L{/ae\}rt de vitis Philosoph., -, 1595 [(could this be?) Diogenes Laertius, Diogenis Laertii de vitis, dogmatis, et apophthegmatis 
eorum qui in Philosophia claruerunt, libri decem. Hesychii Milesii Illustrii de iisdem Philosophis, et de aliis scriptoribus liber. 
Pythagoreorum Philosophorum Fragmenta. Omnia ad fidem Graeci codicis diligenter rocognita [sic], cum Gnomologia Laertiana, et indice.. 
Geneva, 1595.]

Grece MiScellaneors 

Quarto

Xenephon Imperf., -, - [???]

Clenardi Institutiones Ling Græcæ, Col, 1571? [Nicolas Clénard, Institutiones Linguae Graecae, N. Clenardo Authore cum Scholijs & Praxi P. 
Antesignani Rapistagnensis. Quid hoc libro contineatur, quartum folium indicabit. Editio quinta, Cologne, 1571.]

Busbequii Grecæ Graḿat Rudimenta, -, - [Richard Busby, Græcæ grammatices rudimenta, London, 1651.]

Ceporini Compend Græcæ Grammatices, Lon, 1585? [Jacob Ceporinus, Compendium grammaticæ Græcæ Iacobi Ceporini, ex postrema authoris editione, 
nunc primum opera Ioannis Frisii Tigurini castigatum & auctum. Quæ priori editioni accessere sequens pagella indicabit, London, 1585.]

{/Octavo. Ernesti Graby spicilegium patrum\} [John Ernest Grabe, Spicilegium SS. patrum ut et haereticorum, seculi post Christum natum I. 
II. & III. : quorum vel integra monumenta, vel fragmenta, partim ex aliorum patrum libris jam impressis collegit, & cum codicibus 
manuscriptis contulit, partim ex mss. nunc primùm edidit, ac singula tam praefatione, quàm notis subjunctis illustravit ..., Oxford, 1700.]

Hebraice Miscellaneors 

Quarto

Isaaici perfectis Heb. Graḿatica, Col, 1557 [Johann Isaak Levita. Perfectissima Hebraea grammatica, commodo admodvm ordine in tres libros 
distincta ..., Cologne, 1557.]

ffrosti Heb Grammatici universals, Witb, 1655 [Martin Trost, Cl. V. Martini Trosti Grammatica Ebraea, Eademq[ue] Universalis. : Acceßit huic 
item Editioni in fine Praeter Appendicem de literis Mosche vecaleb, Hypotyposis harmonica Lingvarum Orient: Chaldaeae, Syrae Arabicaeq[ue] 
cum matre Ebraea, Wittenberg, 1653.]

Octavo & Minores

Buxtorfi fflorilegium, Bas, 1649 [Johannes Buxdorf, Johannis BuxtorfI, fil. s. theol. doct. & profess. Florilegium Hebraicum : continens 
elegantes sententias, proverbia, apophthegmata, similitudines, Basel, 1648.]



Gramm. Chald. & Syrs, ibms, 1650 [Johannes Buxdorf, Joh. BuxtorfI Grammaticae Chaldaicae et Syriacae libri 3. Quorum primus vocum singularum 
proprietatem declarat: secundus conjunctarum rationem ostendit. Tertius praxeos Chaldaicae & Syriacae exempla varia & loculenta 
continet, ... Cum facili vocabulorum difficilium explicatione grammatica, & pravorum ad veram linguae analogiam collatione. Inserta quoque 
passim est dialectus Talmudica & Rabbinica., Basel, 1650.]

I___ Man. Heb, Bas, 1610? [Johannes Buxdorf, Johannis Buxtorfii Manuale Hebraicum et Chaldaicum : quo significata omnium vocem ..., Basel, 
1619.]

Dufouri Ling. Heb. opus Grammat, Pars, 164? [Thomas Dufour, Linguae hebraicae opus grammaticum ... cum hortulo sacrarum radicum, ... Accedit 
exercitatio rabbinica ad lectionem sine punctis ... Authore F. Thoma Dufour, ..., Paris, 1642.]

Martini Gram ibms  Heb., Ams, 1621? [Pierre Martini, Petri Martinii Morentini Navarri Grammatica hebræa, ad ultimam authoris recensionem 
accuratè emendata ; brevibusque insuper notis illustrata à Gul. Coddæo. Unà cum ejusdem auctoris Technologia, item Grammatica Chaldæa, 
quatenus ab Hebræa differt Omnia emendate, & multo quam unquam antehac, accuratius edita Accessere hac editione commentariolus de recta 
lectione linguæ ebrææ, et Regularum textualium syllabus Sixtini Amama., Amsterdam, 1621.]

Bellarmini Institutio Ling. Heb, -, 1620? [Robert Bellarmine, Institutiones linguae hebraïcae ..., (Geneva, Cologne, Lyons ...) 1619.]

ΟΜΟΙΟΠΤωΤα Ling. Syriaca, Lips, 1620 [???]

Sympsoni de Accentibus Heb, Lond, ???? [William Sympson, De accentibus Hebraicis breues & perspicuæ regulæ, quæ docent, vt eos addas eodem, 
quo in Biblijs maioribus ordine notantur, aut minoribus Biblijs, quæ punctis & accentibus carent, aut Rabbinorum scriptis, & Epistolis 
Hebraicis quibuscunque. : Huic adieci analysin grammaticam duorum versuum ca. 61. Iesaiæ prophetæ, vna cum examine accentuum in eisdem 
versibus secundum regulas sequentes. : Et facilem tractatum de inuestigatione thematis vna cum praxi, London, 1617 (first edition).]

Martinii Navarri Grams Heb, Par, 1580? [Pierre Martini, Petri Martinii navarri grammaticae hebraeae libri duo. Ad Othonem Colignium 
cardinalem castilioneum., Paris, 1580.]

Merceri Tabula in Grams Ling. Chald., Wit, 1579 [Jena Mercier, Tabulae in grammaticen linguae Chaldaeae, quae & Syriaca dicitur : multa 
interim de Rabbinico & Talmudico stylo traduntur diecta sunt hisce tabulis Chaldaicis paradigmata verborum & nominum Hebraica & Syriaca, 
quorum collatio commentarij vice esse poterit, Wittenberg, 1579.]

Robertson{/s Gate.\} to ye Holy Tongue, Lon, 1653? [William Robertson, Shaʻar ʼo Petach ʼel Leshon Hakodesh A gate or door to the holy 
tongue, opened in English. : Containing. 1. The chief and necessary grounds of the Hebrew grammar. 2. A table for the Hebrew roots, in which 
all the roots of the Bible are set down ; and a plain and ready way presently to find out the roots of all Hebrew words which are deficient 
in one or two of their radicall letters, is described. 3. A praxis to the grammar and the table, upon the prophecy by Obadiah ; the 
Decalogue, and the twelfth chapter of Isaiah: wherein the Hebrew text it self, is first set down ; and then every Hebrew word of those 
places of scripture is read in English letters, then expounded, and grammatically resolved in English ; and all in so plain and easie a way, 
as may be made use of by any ordinary capacity of either sexe, London, 1653.]

Ludovi Capelli de veris & antiq. Heb. Lit Diatrs, Ams, 1645 [Louis Cappel, Ludovici Capelli Diatriba de veris et antiquis Ebraeorum literis : 
Opposita D. Joh. Bvxtorfii, de eodem argumento, Dissertationi. Item Jos. Scaligeri, adversus ejusdem reprehensiones, Defensio Et Ad obscurum 
Zoharis locum illustrandum brevis exercitatio, Amsterdam, 1645.]

Anglice Miscellaneorum

<Folio



Cambdeni Britannia wth Mapps, Lond, 1637 [William Camden, Britain, or A chorographicall description of the most flourishing kingdomes, 
England, Scotland, and Ireland, and the ilands adjoyning, out of the depth of antiquitie : beautified vvith mappes of the severall shires of 
England: vvritten first in Latine by William Camden Clarenceux K. of A. Translated newly into English by Philémon Holland Doctour in 
Physick: finally, revised, amended, and enlarged with sundry additions by the said author, London, 1637]

Wilsons History of Great Brittain, Lond, 1653 [Arthur Wilson, The history of Great Britain : being the life and reign of King James the 
First, relating to what passed from his first access to the crown, till his death, London, 1653.]

Bacons Naturall History, ibms, 1631 [Francis Bacon, Sylua syluarum: or A naturall historie : In ten centuries. VVritten by the Right 
Honourable Francis Lo. Verulam Viscount St. Alban. Published after the authors death, by VVilliam Rawley Doctor of Diuinity, his Maiesties 
chaplaine, London, 1631.]

Poultons Abbridgemts of Statutes, Lond, 161? [Ferdinando Pulton, A kalender, or table, comprehending the effect of all the statutes that haue 
beene made and put in print, beginning with Magna Charta, enacted anno 9. H.3. and proceeding one by one, vntill the end of the session of 
Parliament holden anno 7. R. Iacobi : declaring by certaine characters, which of the same statutes or braunches of statutes, be repealed, 
which be expired, which be altered in the whole, or part, which be worne out of vse, which were ordained for particular persons, or places, 
and which being generall, in force, and vse ... Whereunto is annexed an abridgement of all the statutes ... together with the authoritie and 
duetie of iustices, sherifes, coroners, escheators, maiors, bailifes, customers, stewards of leetes and liberties ... Editum per mandatum 
Domini Regis. Collected by Fardinando Pulton of Lincolns Inne esquire, and by him againe augmented, sithence the session of Parliament 
holden anno septimo Regis Iacobi, London, 1612.]

___ his Collections of Statutes, ibm, 1661 [Ferdinando Pulton, A collection of sundry statutes, frequent in use : with notes in the margent, 
and references to the book cases, and books of entries and registers, where they be treated of : together with an abridgment of the residue 
which be expired, repealed, altered, and worn out of use, or do concern private persons, places, or things, and not the whole common-
wealth : also, a necessary table, or kalender, is annexed hereunto, expressing in titles the most material branches of those statutes in use 
and practice, London, 1661.]

Rastalls Statutes, ibm, 16?? [William Rastell, The grete abbregement of the statutys of Englond : vntyll the. xxij. yere of kyng Henry the. 
viij., London, 1531; to: A collection in English, of the statutes novv in force : continued from the beginning of Magna Charta, made in the 
9. yere of the raigne of King H. 3. vntill the end of the Parliament holden in the 7. yere of the raigne of our soueraigne lord King Iames, 
vnder titles placed by order of alphabet: wherin is performed (touching the statuts wherwith iustices of the peace haue to deale) so much as 
was promised in the booke of their office lately published. ... Hereunto are added two tables: the one at the beginning of the booke, 
declaring vnder titles, by order of alphabet, the substance of such referments as stood at the end of each title in the first collection of 
statutes, set forth by M. Iustice Rastall. ... In the other table ... are set downe by order of the Kings raignes, the seuerall times of 
their Parliaments, together with the sundrie chapters and intitulings of the particular statutes in euery of the same ..., London, 1621.]

Manbys Collection Statutes, ibm, 1661? [Thomas MAnby, A Collection of the Statutes made in the reigns of King Charles the I. and King 
Charles II. With the abridgment of such as stand repealed or expired. Continued after the method of Mr Pulton ... To which also are added 
the titles of all the statutes and private acts passed by their Majesties untill this present year 1667. By T. Manby. B.L., London, 1667.]

Statutes 30th Cars 2d, ibm, 1670?

___ 22th & 23th Cars 2d, -, 167.

___ 25th Cars 2d, Lond 1678

___ 29th & 30th Cars 2d, ibm, 168?



___ 1st Wm & Mary, ibm, 169.

Daltons Justice, ibm, 1626? [The countrey iustice : containing the practise of the iustices of the peace out of their sessions. Gathered for 
the better helpe of such iustices of peace as haue not beene much conuersant in the studie of the lawes of this realme. Now the third time 
published, and reuised, corrected, and enlarged. By Michael Dalton of Lincolnes Inne, Esquire, London, 1626.]

Instruḿt & prcedents of Mr ffisk M:S:S:, -, -

Aristotles politicks, -, -

Josephus Translated by Sr R: L'Estranges, Lond, 1702? [Roger L'Estrange, The works of Flavius Josephus : translated into English by Sir Roger 
L'Estrange, Knight. ... All carefully revis'd, and compar'd with the original Greek. To which are added, Two discourses, and several remarks 
and observations upon Josephus. Together with maps, sculptures, and accurate indexes, London, 1702 (see below).]

Collyers Geographical Dictionary 3 vols, ibm, 1701 [Jeremy Collier, The great historical, geographical, genealogical and poetical 
dictionary : being a curious miscellany of sacred and prophane history. Containing, in short, the lives and most remarkable actions of the 
patriarchs, judges, and kings of the Jews; of the apostles, fathers, and doctors of the church; of popes, cardinals, bishops, &c. ... 
Together with the establishment and progress both of religious and military orders, and the lives of their founders. ... As also, the 
fabulous history of the heathen gods and heroes. The description of empires, kingdoms, commonwealths, provinces, cities, towns, islands, 
mountains ... The whole being full of remarks and curious enquiries, for the illustration of several difficulties in theology, history, 
chronology and geography. Collected from the best historians, chronologers and lexicographers ... but more especially out of Lewis Morery, 
D.D. his 8th ed. cor. and enl. by Monsieur le Clerc ..., London, 1701.]

Molls Compleat Geographer, ibm, ???? [Herman Moll, The compleat geographer : or, the chorography and topography of all the known parts of 
the earth. To which is premis'd an introduction to geography, and a natural history of the earth and the elements. Containing A True and 
Perfect Account of I. The Situation, Bounds and Extent, Climate, Soil, Productions, History, Trade, Manufactures: The Religion, Manners and 
Customs of the People ; with the Revolutions, Conquests and other Changes Of all the Countries on the Earth. II. The several Provinces that 
every Kingdom or State is Divided into. III. The Principal Cities and most Considerable Towns in the World, the Magnitude, Principal 
Buildings, Antiquity, Present State, Trade, History, &c. As also the Situation, with the Distance and Bearing from other Towns: Together 
with all necessary Pieces of Natural History. The Whole Containing The Substance of at least an Hundred and Fifty Books of Modern Travels, 
faithfully Abstracted and Digested into Local Order ; Whereby The Present State of the most Remote Countries is truly shewn, and the 
Obsolete and Fabulous Accounts of Former Writers wholly Expung'd. To which are added maps of every country, fairly Engraven on Copper, 
according to the Latest Surveys, and Newest Discoveries, most Engrav'd by Herman Moll., London, 1709.]

Mariana's History of Spain by Stevens, ibm, ???? [Juan de Mariana, The General History of Spain, from the first peopling of it by Tubal, 
till the death of King Ferdinand, who united the crowns of Castile and Aragon. With a continuation to the death of King Philip III. ... To 
which are added, two supplements, the first by F. Ferdinand Camargo y Salcedo, the other by F. Basil Varen de Soto, bringing it down to the 
present reign. The whole translated from the Spanish by Capt. John Stevens., London, 1699.]

Sr Paul Ricaut of Peru the Royall Comment, ibm, ???? [Garcilaso de la Vega, The royal commentaries of Peru, in two parts the first part, 
treating of the original of their Incas or kings, of their idolatry, of their laws and government both in peace and war, of the reigns and 
conquests of the Incas, with many other particulars relating to their empire and policies before such time as the Spaniards invaded their 
countries : the second part, describing the manner by which that new world was conquered by the Spaniards : also the civil wars between the 
Piçarrists and the Almagrians, occasioned by quarrels arising about the division of that land, of the rise and fall of rebels, and other 
particulars contained in that history : illustrated with sculptures / written originally in Spanish by the Inca Garcilasso de la Vega ; and 
rendered into English by Sir Paul Rycaut, Kt., London, 1688.]



Heilens Cosmography, Lond, 1670 [Perter Heylyn, Cosmography in four books. Containing the chorography and history of the whole world, and 
all the principal kingdoms, provinces, seas, and isles thereof. With an accurate and an approved index ... much wanted and desired in the 
former, and now annexed to this last impression, London, 1670.]

Sylvesters Poetical /?\ Works, ibm, 16?3 [(could this be?) Josuah Sylvester, Du Bartas his diuine weekes, and workes : with a compleate 
collectio[n] of all the other most delight-full workes translated and written by yt famous philomusus, Iosuah Syluester Gent., London, 
1623.]

Nalsons Tryall of K--g Charles the 1st, ibm, 16?? [John Nalson, A true copy of the journal of the High Court of Justice, for the tryal of K. 
Charles I. As it was read in the House of Commons, and attested under the hand of Phelps, clerk to that infamous court. Taken by J. Nalson, 
LL D. Jan. 4. 1683. With a large introduction., London, 1684.]

Oglebys Atlas 1 vol. of China, ibm, 1673? [(could this be?) John Ogilby, Asia, the first part· Being an accurate description of Persia, and 
the several provinces thereof. The vast empire of the Great Mogol, and other parts of India: and their several kingdoms and regions: with 
the denominations and descriptions of the cities, towns, and places of remark therein contain'd. The various customs, habits, religion, and 
languages of the inhabitants. Their political governments, and way of commerce. Also the plants and animals peculiar to each country, 
London, 1673.]

El Clarendons History of England 3 vols, Oxon, 1702 [Earl of Clarendon (Edward Hyde), The history of the rebellion and civil wars in England, 
begun in the year 1641. ... Written by the Right Honourable Edward Earl of Clarendon, ..., Oxford, 1702-4.]

New Cæsar or Monarchy Deprived, Lond, 1627 [Edmund Bolton, Nero Caesar, or, Monarchie depraved : an historicall worke, London, 1627 (1624).]

{/2\} Seneca Works by Lodge, ibm, 1627 [(could this be?) Senbeca,m The Workes of L.A. Seneca both Morrall and Naturall ... Translated by T. 
Lodge. The Life of L.A. Seneca described by J. Lipsius, London, 1620 (there were no editions of Seneca published in London in 1627).]

Plutarchs Works out of Amiot by Sr S {/T\} North, ibm, 1579 [Plutarch, The liues of the noble Grecians and Romanes, compared together by that 
graue learned philosopher and historiographer, Plutarke of Chæronea: translated out of Greeke into French by Iames Amyot, Abbot of 
Bellozane, Bishop of Auxerre, one of the Kings priuy counsel, and great Amner of Fraunce, and out of French into Englishe, by Thomas North, 
(how could Pimlowe have got that wrong?), London, 1579.]

Pamphletts bound together [...?]

1 ___ Ld Cheif Justice Norths argumts Soams vs Bernardiston [An argument of a learned judge in the Exchequer-Chamber upon a writ of error out 
of the King's-Bench : in a cause, wherein Sir Samuel Barnadiston was plaintiff against Sir William Soame, sheriff of the county of Suffolk, 
defendant, wherein the privilege of the House of Commons, in determining matters relating to the right of elections of their own members, is 
justified, London, 1704. (see: Robin L. Sharwood, "Barnardiston v. Soame: a Restoration. Drama, http://www3.austlii.edu.au/au/journals/
MelbULawRw/1964/19.pdf]

[fol 8v]

2d Decls of ye Prince of Orange, -, - [The declaration of His Highnes William Henry, by the grace of God Prince of Orange, &c. of the reasons 
inducing him, to appear in armes in the kingdome of England, for preserving of the Protestant religion, and for restoring the lawes and 
liberties of England, Scotland and Ireland. Here unto are added the letters of the aforesaid his illustrious Highnesse to the sea and land 
forces of England, together with the prayer for the present expedition, The Hague, 1688.]

3d  ___ Memorial from ye protestants of England, -, - [Sir John Wildman, A Memorial from the English Protestants : for Their Highnesses the 
Prince and Princess of Orange., London, 1688.]



4th  ___ Naked Truth 2d part, -, - [A vindication of The Naked Truth, the second part, against them ... objections (of one Fullwood) ... in a 
libelling pamphlet with a ... title (calling it) Leges Angliæ, or the lawfulness of Ecclesiastical jurisdiction in the Church of England: in 
answer to Mr Hickeringill's Naked Truth. By Phil. [or rather Edmund] Hickeringill, London, 1681.]

5th  ___ Black Non Conformists, -, - [Edmund Hickeringill, The black non-conformist, discover'd in more naked truth : proving, that 
excommunication, confirmation, the two great Episcopal appurtenances & diocesan bishops, are not (as now in use) of divine, but human make 
and shape, and that not only some lay-men, but all the keen-cringing clergy are non-conformists ..., London, 1682.]

6 ___ Naked Truth 3d part, -, - [Edmund Hickeringill, The third part of Naked truth, or, Some serious considerations, that are of high 
concern to the ruling clergy of England, Scotland, or any other Protestant nation and also a discovery of the excellency of the Protestant 
religion as it stands in opposition to papistical delusions, being a representation of what is the true glory of Protestants, and what are 
the base, contemptible and ridiculous principles, on which those that are called Roman Catholicks do build, as upon the sand, being very 
necessary for all Protestant families in this present juncture of time., London, 1681.]

7 ___ Exams  of Speeches ags Sacheverell, -, - [Edmund Curll, An Impartial Examination of the ... Bishop of Lincoln's [W.W.'s] and Norwich's 
[C. Trimmell's] Speeches at the opening of the second Article of Dr. Sacheverell's Impeachment. ... In two letters, etc., London, 1710.]

{/Fol? ____\} Burnetts history of the Reformation ) Lond, 1715
3. vol. last edition ,, ,, ,, ,, ,, ,, ) Lond, 1715 [Gilbert Burnet, The history of the Reformation of the Church of England, 
London, 1715.]

The Works of Hugh Broughton [.....?], ibm, 1662 [Hugh Broughton, The vvorks of the great Albionean divine, renown'd in many nations for rare 
skill in Salems & Athens tongues, and familiar acquaintance with all rabbinical learning, Mr. Hugh Broughton : collected into one volume and 
digested into four tomes, London, 1662.]

{The works of Josephus    ) ibm, 1702 [(see above)]

/Octo. Essay of ye longitude 1715\} [(could this be?) James Clarke, The mercurial chronometer improv'd: or, A supplement to a book entituled, 
An essay, wherein a method is humbly propos'd for measuring equal time with the utmost exactness : without the necessity of being confin'd 
to clocks, watches, or any other horological movements; in order to discover the longitude at sea. In which all objections that are in the 
least rational are remov'd, and the method confirm'd, London, 1715.]

Quarto

Prynn Burton & Bastwick, Lond, 1641 [(could this be?) The severall humble petitions of D. Bastwicke, M. Burton, M. Prynne, and of Nath. 
VVickings, servant to the said Mr Prynne. to the Honourable House of Parliament. Whereunto is added the humble petitions of severall friends 
of the said Mr Prynne, and the acknowledgment prescrib'd to be made by Calvin Bruen, and the rest, in the cathedrall church of Chester, and 
town-hall thereof, for visiting the said Mr Prynne, London, 1641.]

Heydens Defence of Judiciall Astrology, Cant, 1603 [Christopher Heydon, A defence of iudiciall astrologie, bin answer to a treatise lately 
published by M. Iohn Chamber : wherein all those places of Scripture, councells, fathers, schoolemen, later divines, philosophers, 
histories, lawes, constitutions, and reasons drawne out of Sixtus Empiricus, Picus, Pererius, Sixtus ab Heminga, and others, against this 
arte, are particularly examined: and the lawfulnes thereof, by equiualent proofes warranted, Cambridge, 1603.]

Gunters Mathematicall Works, Lon, 1636 [Edmund Gunter, The description and vse of the sector, the crosse-staffe, and other instruments : 
vvith a canon of artificiall sines and tangents, to a radius of 10000.0000. parts, and the vse thereof in astronomie, navigation, dialling, 



and fortification, &c. The second edition much augmented. By Edm. Gunter sometime professor of astronomie in Gresham Colledge in London., 
London, 1636.]

Pamphletts bound together [....?]

Letter A: 

___ 1 ___ Reformaćons Justified, -, - [Edward Stillingfleet, The reformation justify'd in a sermon preached at Guild-Hall Chappel Septemb. 
21, 1673, before the Lord Major and Aldermen, &c. by Edw. Stillingfleet ..., London, 1674.]

2 Answr to a Letter to a DiSsenter by Sr R L'E, -, - [Roger L'Estrange, An answer to a letter to a dissenter upon occasion of His Majesties 
late gracious declaration of indulgence, London, 1687.]

3 __ vindications of Church of England from Schism 2d pt, -, - [(could this be?) Michael Altham, A vindication of the Church of England from 
the foul aspersions of schism and heresie unjustly cast upon her by the Church of Rome. In two parts, London, 1687.]

4. An Accts of ye psecutions at peidmonts, -, - [An Account of the late persecution of the Protestants in the Vallys of Piemont, by the Duke 
of Savoy and the French king, in the year 1686 : never before publisht., Oxford, 1688.]

5. Testimony of Antiquity, -, - [Aelfric, Abbot of Eynsham, Matthew Parker, John Jocelyn, William Lisle, et al., A testimony of antiquity: 
shewing the ancient faith in the Church of England, touching the sacrament of the body and blood of the Lord, here publickly preached, and 
also received in the Saxons time, above seven hundred years agoe. Translated out of the Saxon language, an now re-printed according to the 
copy set forth in the time of Q. Elizabeth., London, 1675.]

6. Scripture & Tradicion Compared, -, - [Edward Stillingfleet, Scripture and tradition compared : in a sermon preached at Guild-Hall Chapel, 
Novemb. 27, 1687, London, 1688.]

7. Defence of ye ordrs of ye Church of England, -, - [Luke Milbourne, A short defence of the orders of the Church of England : as by law 
establish'd: against some scatter'd objections of Mr. Webster of Linne. By a Presbyter of the Diocess of Norwich, London, 1688.]

8. Burnetts Exhortations to peace & union, -, - [Gilbert Burnet, An exhortation to peace and union a sermon preached at St. Lawrence-Jury, 
at the election of the Lord-Mayor of London, on the 29th of September, 1681, London, 1681.]

9. The parsons Case undr the Land Tax, -, - [George Hooper, The parsons case under the present land-tax recommended in a letter to a member 
of the House of Commons, London, 1689.]

10. Discourse of the Eccll Commission, -, - [Thomas Tenison, A discourse concerning the Ecclesiastical Commission, open'd in the Jerusalem-
Chamber, October the 10th, 1689., London, 1689.]

11 Vindication of ye Oaths to Wm & Mary, -, - [A Vindication of those who have taken the new oath of allegiance to King William and Queen 
Mary : upon principles agreeable to the doctrines of the Church of England : in a letter to a noble lord. Licensed, Nov. 6. 1689, London, 
1689.]

12. Behaviour of the Jesuits, -, - [William Denton, The ungrateful behaviour of the Papists, priests, and Jesuits, towards the imperial and 
indulgent crown of England towards them, from the days of Queen Mary unto this present Age, London, 1679.]

13. Healing attempt, -, - [John Humfrey, The healing attempt : being a representation of the government of the Church of England, according 
to the judgment of her bishops unto the end of Q. Elizabeths reign, humbly tendred to the consideration of the thirty commissionated for a 



consult about ecclesiastical affairs in order to a comprehension, and published in hopes of such a moderation of episcopacy, that the power 
be kept within the line of our first reformers, and the exercise of it reduced to the model of Arch-Bishop Usher, London, 1689.]

14: Vindication of ye Seige of Derry, -, - [George Walker, A vindication of the true account of the siege of Derry in Ireland by Mr. George 
Walker, &c. published by authority, London, 1689.]

15. Enquiry into ye Murder of ye Earl of Essex, -, - [Robert Ferguson, An enquiry into and detection of the barbarous murther of the late 
Earl of Essex, or, A vindication of that noble person from the guilt and infamy of having destroy'd himself, London, 1684.]

16. Collection of 14 papers, -, - [Samuel Johnson, Gilbert Burnet, George Savile, Marquis of Halifax, John Willes, et al., Fourteen papers, 
viz : I.A letter from a gentleman in Ireland ... II. A letter from a freeholder ... III. An enquiry into the reasons for abrogating the test 
imposed on all Members of Parliament. ... IV. Reflections on a late pamphlet, entituled, Parliamentum pacificum. ... V.A letter to a 
dissenter, upon occasion of His Majesties late gracious declaration of indulgence. VI. The anatomy of an equivalent. VII. A letter from a 
clergy-man in the city ... VIII. An answer to the city minister's letter ... IX. A letter to a dissenter from his friend at the Hague ... 
X.A plain account of the persecution laid to the charge of the Church of England. XI. Abby and other church-lands, not yet assured to such 
possessors as are Roman Catholicks ; ... XII. The king's power in ecclesiastical matters truly stated. XIII. A letter of several French 
ministers fled into Germany ... XIV. Popish treaties not to be rely'd on, London, 1689.]

17. Letter to a ffriend in yd Convocation, -, - [A.B., A letter to a friend, relating to the present convocation at Westminster, London, 
1690.]

18. History of ye SucceSsion, -, - [Robert Brady, A true and exact history of the succession of the crown of England : collected out of 
records, and the best historians, written for the information of such as have been deluded and seduced by the pamphlet, called, The brief 
history of the succession, &c., pretended to have been written for the satisfaction of the Earl of H., London, 1681. (cf, John Somers, A 
brief history of the succession, collected out of the records, and the most authentick historians. Written for the satisfaction of the Earl 
of H., London, 1680).]

19. Allegiance vindicated, 1690, -, - [A.B., Allegiance vindicated, or, The takers of the new oath of allegiance to K. William & Q. Mary 
justified : and the lawfulness of taking it asserted, in its consistency with our former oaths, and also with the doctrine of the Reformed 
Church of England ..., London, 1690.]

20. Vox Cleri, -, 1690 [Thomas Long, Vox cleri : or, the sense of the clergy, concerning the making of alterations in the established 
liturgy ; with remarks on the Discourse concerning the Ecclesiastical Commission, and several letters for alterations ; to which is added, 
An historical account of the proceedings of the present Convocation., London, 1690.]

21. A just vindication of the Answr to it, -, 1690 [William Basset, A vindication of the two letters concerning alterations in the liturgy : 
in answer to Vox cleri, London, 1690.]

Lettr B.

1. Dialogue between Penn & Peters, -, - [A Dialogue between Father P----rs and William P---n, no place, no date.]

2. proceedings of the parlts of paris, -, 1688 [The proceedings of the Parliament of Paris upon the Pope's Bull : concerning the franchises 
in the city of Rome : and the following ordonnance of the 26th of December, 1687, London, 1688.]

3. opinion of ye Prince & PrinceSs of Orange, -, 1688 [Their Highness the Prince & Princess of Orange's opinion about a general liberty of 
conscience, &c. being a collection of four select papers, viz. I. Mijn Heer Fagel's first letter to Mr. Stewart. II. Reflexions on Monsieur 



Fagel's letter. III. Fagel's second letter to Mr. Stewart. IV. Some extracts, out of Mr Stewart's letters, which were communicated to Mijn 
Heer Fagel. Together with some references to Mr. Stewart's printed letter, London, 1688.]

4. Consideracons on Subscriptions, -, 1690 [Considerations about Subscription, humbly submitted to the Convocation, on behalf of the 
conformable Clergy : With some Reflexions on the late Subscription, made by our Dissenting Brethren, London, 1690.]

5. Appendix to Howells Catastrophe Mundi, -, 1683 [John Holwel, An appendix to Holwel's Catastrophe mundi, etc., London, 1683.]

6 True Spirit of popery, -, 1688 [The true spirit of Popery, or, The treachery and cruelty of the Papists : exercis'd against the 
Protestants in all ages and countries where Popery has had the upper-hand : published to convince the nation of the fatal consequences 
attending Popish tyranny, London, 1688.]

7: The Case of ye protestants in England, -, 1681 [David Clarkson, The case of Protestants in England under a popish prince, 1681.]

8. Queries to ye protestants, -, 1687 [Peter Manby, Some queries to the Protestants concerning the English Reformation, by J.W. Gent. 
Published with allowance, London, 1687.]

9. Collection of papers, -, 1688

10 ___ 2 Collections, -, -

11 ___ 3 Collections, -, -

12 ___ 4 Collections, -, -

13. Answr to the Short Scheme, -, 1690 [An answer to a late pamphlet, intituled, A short scheme of the usurpations of the Crown of England, 
&c., London, 1690.]

14. Defence of the Bp of Chichesters profeSsions, -, - [John Jenkin, A defence of the profession which the Right Reverend Father in God, 
John, Late Lord Bishop of Chichester, made upon his death-bed : concerning passive obedience, and the new oaths : together with an account 
of some passages of his Lordship's life, London, 1690.]

15. A Letter to a Member of the Suspension, -, 1688 [Henry Maurice, A letter to a member of the House of Commons, concerning the bishops 
lately in the Tower, and now under suspension, containing reasons for their re-admission without taking the oaths to their present 
Majesties, London, 1689.]

16. Impartial Relaćon of Magd. Colls, -, - [An Impartial relation of the whole proceedings against St. Mary Magdalen Colledge in Oxon, in the 
year of our Lord 1687 containing only matters of fact as they occurred, no place, 1688.]

17. The Consideracons to Wm Penn, -, - [William Penn, Considerations moving to a toleration and liberty of conscience with arguments inducing 
to a cessation of the penal statues against all dissenters whatever, upon the account of religion : occasioned by an excellent discourse 
upon that subject publish'd by His Grace the Duke of Buckingham humbly offered to the Parliament at their next sitting at Westminster, 
London, 1685.]

18. Plain English, -, 1690 [Plain English : humbly offered to the consideration of His Majesty, and his great council, the Lords and Commons 
in Parliament assembled, London, 1690.]



20. Remarks from the Country, -, 1689 [Henry Maurice, Remarks from the Country, upon the two letters, relating to the Convocation and the 
alterations in the Liturgy, 1689.]

21. Discourse agt Seperation, -, 1689 [Edward Stillingfleet, A discourse concerning the unreasonableness of a new separation, on account of 
the oaths. With an answer to the history of passive obedience, so far as relates to them. Licens'd, October the 25th. 1689., London, 1689.]

22. Mephibosheth & Ziba, -, - [H.B., Mephibosheth and Ziba: or the appeal of the Protestants of Ireland to the King, concerning the 
settlement of that kingdom. By the author of the Mantle thrown off, or, The Irish-man dissected, London, 1689.]

23. Thoughts of the Undertakeing at York, -, 1688 [Thomas Osborne, The thoughts of a private person, about the justice of the gentlemens 
undertaking at York, Nov. 1688 : wherein is shewed, that it is neither against scripture, nor moral honesty, to defend their just and legal 
rights, against the illegal invaders of them, no place, 1689.]

24. A Letter to Superiors whether Bp or preist, -, 1680 [???]

25. Resolving of Conscience, -, 1642 [Henry Ferne, The resolving of conscience, upon this question. : Whether upon such a supposition or 
case, as is now usually made (the King will not discharge his trust but is bent or seduced to subvert religion, laws, and liberties) 
subjects may take arms and resist? and whether that case be now? Resolved, I. That no conscience upon such a supposition or case can finde a 
safe and cleare ground for such resistance. II. That no man in conscience can be truly perswaded, that the resistance now made is such, as 
they themselves pretend to, that plead for it in such a case. III. That no man in conscience can be truly perswaded that such a case is now, 
that is, that the King will not discharge his trust but is bent to subvert, &c. Whence it followeth, that the resistance now made against 
the higher power is unwarrantable, and according to the Apostle damnable, Rom. 13. Also that the shedding of bloud in the pursuit of this 
resistance is murder. By H. Fern D.D. &c., London/Cambridge, 1642.]

26. A New Starr of the North, -, 1632 [Tycho Brahe, The new starr of the North, shinning vpon the victorious King of Sweden, London, 1632.]

27. Advice to the DioceSs of Lincolne, -, - [James Gardiner, Advice to the clergy of the diocese of Lincoln by ... James Lord Bishop of that 
diocese, in order to his primary visitation, London, 1697.]

28. A Whipp a Whipp, -, - [Roger L"Estrange, A whipp a whipp, for the schismaticall animadverter upon the Bishop of Worcester's letter by 
Roger L'Estrange, London, 1692.]

29. Speculum Ecclesiasticum, -, - [Thomas Ward, Speculum ecclesiasticum, or, An ecclesiastical prospective-glass. : Wherein may be clearly 
seen the doctrine of the primitive church for the first 500 years after our Saviour; especially as to the chiefest points in debate between 
Protestants and Roman Catholicks, viz. The visible and continued succession of the church: that the pope or bishop of Rome is the true 
successor of St. Peter, and supream head of the universal church: the churches infallibility: and its unity: and also the real presence of 
the body and blood of Christ in the blessed sacrament: auricular confession and absolution: invocation and prayer to saints: purgatory and 
prayer for the dead. And lastly, that apostolical tradition is the true rule of faith. All which is plainly prov'd, both by Holy Scripture, 
and the undenyable testimony of primitive fathers, in the first 500 years. During which time, the church is by the consent of the chiefest 
leading Protestants acknowledg'd to be in its purity ..., London, 1687.]

30. Vindication Mr Burroghs, -, - [Jeremiah Burroughs, A vindication of Mr Burroughes,: against Mr Edwards his foule aspersions, in his 
spreading Gangræna, and his angry Antiapologia. Concluding with a briefe declaration what the Independents would have, London, 1646.] 

31. A Letter of a Country Minister to one of ye Convocation, -, - [N.L., A letter from a minister in the country, to a member of the 
convocation, London, 1689.]

Lettr C



1. The Case of the persecution of ye Church of Engld, -, 1689 [Thomas Long, The case of persecution, charg'd on the Church of England, 
consider'd and discharg'd, in order to her justification, and a desired union of Protestant dissenters. Licensed and entred according to 
order, London,1689.]

2. Doctrine of the Trinity & Transubstantiation, -, 1687 [Edward Stillingfleet, The doctrine of the Trinity and transubstantiation compared, 
as to Scripture, reason, and tradition, in a new dialogue between a Protestant and a Papist. The first part. Wherein an answer is given to 
the late proofs of the antiquity of transubstantiation, in the books called Consensus Veterum, and Nubes Testium, &c. Imprimatur. Ex Aedib. 
Lambeth. Jan. 17. 1686. Guil Needham RR. in Christo Pat. ac D.D. Wilhelmo Archiep. Cant. a Sacris, London, 1687.]

3. Miracles of the B: Virgin, -, 1688 [Justus Lipsius, Miracles of the B. Virgin. Or, An historical account of the original, and stupendious 
performances of the image entituled, Our Blessed Lady of Halle. Viz. restoring the dead to life, healing the sick, delivering of captives, 
&c. Written originally in Latin, by Justus Lipsius ; afterwards translated into French, then into Dutch, and now rendred into English, 
London, 1688.]

4: Answr to the request of protestants, -, 1687 [William Sherlock, An ansvver to the request to Protestants, to produce plain Scriptures 
directly authorizing these tenets. Licensed, December 16. 1686, London, 1687.]

5. Answr to the Nubes Testium, -, 1688 [Edward Gee, An answer to the compiler of the Nubes testium : wherein is shewn that antiquity did not 
for the first five hundred years believe, teach or practice, as the Church of Rome doth at present. Together with a vindication of the 
Veteres vindicati from the late weak and disingenuous attempts of the author of Transubstantiation defended, London, 1688.]

6 A view of ye whole Controversy, -, 1687 [William Cagett, A View of the whole Controversy between the Representer and the Answerer, with an 
Answer to the Representer's last Reply : in which are laid open some of the Methods by which Protestants are Misrepresented by Papists, 
London, 1687.]

7 A Letter to Lewis Sabran, -, 1688 [Edward Gee, A letter to Father Lewis Sabran, Jesuite : in answer to his letter to a peer of the Church 
of England : wherein the postscript to the answer to Nubes testium is vindicated, and F. Sabran's mistakes further discovered, London, 
1688.]

8. A/O\f the Judge of Controversies, -, 1688 [(could this be?) William Sherlock, A short summary of the principal controversies between the 
Church of England, and the church of Rome : being a vindication of several Protestant doctrines, in answer to a late pamphlet intituled, 
Protestancy destitute of Scripture-proofs, London, 1688 (there are several candidates).]

9: Vindication to the Answr to Some papers, -, 1687 [Edward Stillingfleet, A vindication of the answer to some late papers : concerning the 
unity and authority of the Catholic Church, and the reformation of the Church of England, London, 1687.]

[fol 9r]

10. State of the Church of Rome at the Reformation, -, 1688 [William Clagett, The state of the Church of Rome when the Reformation began as 
it appears by the advice given to Paul III and Julius III by creatures of their own : with a preface leading to the matter of the book, 
London, 1688.]

11. Vindication of some protestant principles, -, - [William Sherlock, A vindication of some Protestant principles of Church-unity and 
Catholick-communion, from the charge of agreement with the Church of Rome in answer to a late pamphlet, intituled, an agreement between the 
Church of England and the Church of Rome, evinced from the concertation of some of her sons with their brethren the dissenters, London, 
1688.]



12. Protestants of the Safer Side, -, 1687 [Luke Beaulieu, A discourse shewing that Protestants are on the safer side, notwithstanding the 
uncharitable judgment of their adversaries and that their religion is the surest way to heaven, London, 1687.]

13. Defense of the Seasonable Discourse, -, 1674 [William Lloyd, A reasonable defence of The seasonable discourse shewing the necessity of 
maintaining the established religion in opposition to popery, or, A reply to a treatise, called, A full answer and confutation of a 
scandalous pamphlet, &c., London, 1674.]

D. 

1. Principles of the Quakers in a Conference, -, 170? [An account of an occasional conference between George Keith and Thomas Upshare at 
Colchester, Jan. 1. 1700/01 : Mr. Kinnier, John Rallet, and John Sewel, being present. Together with some notes and observations on Thomas 
Upshare's Concessions and answers ; and a postscript. Some other material passages relating to the Quakers in Colchester, their Principles 
and late Differences. And some passages faithfully collected out of a printed epistle of George Fox, call'd, A general epistle, &c. printed 
in the Year 1662. and some Observations on the same., London, 1701; Francis Bugg, A Christian invitation to the Quakers of Bristol, and 
Norwich, for a friendly conference, in defence of their principles from the following charge, where I intend to meet them, viz. at Bristol 
some time in the beginning of May next, and at Norwich in July next. To see whether there be a Quaker in England that dare appear in the 
defence of their principles, from the charge following ..., London, 1704.]

2. Bishop of St Davids Vindicated, -, 1705 [Robert Ferguson, The bishop of St. Davids vindicated, the author expos'd, his postscript 
answer'd, and th letter to a peer defended: by way of free conference between two bold Britons; in five parts, London, 1705.]

3. Suḿary of the Same Case, -, 1703 [John Cooke, A Summary view of the articles exhibited against the Late Bishop of St. Davids, and of the 
proofs made thereon, ondon, 1701.]

4. Inquiring whether St. Peter was at Rome, -, - [Henry Care, Modest enquiry, whether St. Peter were ever at Rome, and bishop of that church? 
: wherein, I. the arguments of Cardinall Bellarmine and others, for the affirmative are considered, II. some considerations taken notice of 
that render the negative highly probable, London, 1687.]

5. Origo protestantium, -, - [John Shaw, Origo protestantium: or, Protestancy elder than popery : in answer to a popish manuscript. To which 
is added, a Jesuits letter with the answer annexed. By John Shaw, rector of New-Castle London, 1679.]

6. Biṕ Maux Exposition, -, 1685 [Jacques Benigne Bossuet, An exposition of the doctrine of the Catholic Church in matters of controversie, 
London, 1685.]

7. Good Old Cause, -, - [(could this be?) The Good Old Cause revived, London, 1680.]

8. Draining of Marshland, -, - [Peter Bateson, Some papers relating to the general draining of marsh-land in the county of Norfolk : with 
Mr. Berners's objections and proposals. As also, an answer to those objections and proposals, &c., London, 1710.]

9. Canticum Canticorum, -, - [???]

10.11.12 CenSura temporum Vol. 3. Nu. 1. 2. 3., -, - [Samuel Parker, Censura temporum. The good or ill tendencies of books, sermons, 
pamphlets, &c. impartially consider'd, in a dialogue between Eubeulus and Sophronius, London, c. 1709.]

E.

E. 1. Selden's Table table Talk, 1689 [Richard Milward, Table-talk: being the discourses of John Seldon esq.; or his sence of various 
matters of weight and high consequence relating especially to religion and state ..., London, 1689.]



2. Reply to two Discourses, 1687 [Henry Aldrich, A reply to Two discourses. : Lately printed at Oxford concerning the adoration of our 
Blessed Savior, in the Holy Eucharist, Oxford, 1687.]

3. Biṕ of Oxfords Reasons agt. the Test, 1688 [Samuel Parker, Reasons for abrogating the test imposed upon all members of Parliament, anno 
1678 ..., London, 1688 (see below).]

4. AnSwer to the Celebacy of the Clergy [George Tullie, An answer to A discourse concerning the celibacy of the clergy, Oxford, 1688 (see 
below).]

5. Animadversions on the 8 Thes., 1687 [George Smalridge, Animadversions on the eight theses laid down, and the inferences deduced from them 
in a discourse entitl'd Church-Government part V, lately printed at Oxford, Oxford, 1687.]

6. Reflections on the History of Church Government, 168? [George Smalridge, Reflections on the historical part of Church-government, part 
V., Oxford, 1687.]

7. ReaSons for Abrogating the Test, 1688? [Samuel Parker, Reasons for abrogating the test imposed upon all members of Parliament, anno 
1678 ..., London, 1688 (see above).]

8. Letter to a DiSsenter abt. Indulgence [George Savile, A letter to a dissenter. Upon occasion of His Majesty's late gracious declaration of 
indulgence, London, 1687.]

9. Letter about not reading the Declaration [George Savile, A Letter from a Clergy-man in the City, to his Friend in the Country, containing 
his reasons for not reading the Declaration, London, 1688.]

10. Citation of Gilbert Burnett. [Gilbert Burnet, The citation of Gilbert Burnet D.D. to answer in Scotland on the 27. Iune Old Stile, for 
high treason : together with his answer ; and three letters, London, etc., 1687.]

F. 1. Defence of the Charter, [Thomas Hunt, A defence of the charter, and municipal rights of the city of London, and the rights of the 
other municipal cities and towns of England directed to the citizens of London, London, 1683.]

2. 2nd. parquett of Advise, 167? [Henry Care, A weekly Pacquet of Advice from Rome: or, the History of Popery, vol. 2, London (47 nos., July 
11, 1679 to May 28, 1680).]

3. Spirituall Wisdom, 1660 [Mathew Mead, Spiritual vvisdom improved against temptation. : In a sermon preached at Stepney Septemb. 16. 1660. 
And now made publick to obviate misrepresentation., London, 1660.]

4. Exhortation to the Church of Bohemia, 166? [Johann Amos Comenius, An exhortation of the churches of Bohemia to the Church of England : 
wherein is set forth the good of unity, order, discipline and obedience in churches rightly now, or to be constituted : with a description 
premised of the order and discipline used in the churches of the Brethren of Bohemia. Written in Latin & dedicated to his most sacred 
Majesty King Charles the II in Holland at his returning into England. If possible it may be for an accom[m]odation amongst the churches of 
Christ, London, 1661.]

5. Authority of Councells, 1687? [C. Hutchinson, William Clagett, Of the authority of councils, and the rule of faith. By a person of 
quality. With an answer to the eight theses laid down for the trial of the English Reformation, in the book that came last week from Oxford, 
London, 1687.] 



6. Lay Christians Obligations to read the Scriptures [Nicholas Stratford, The lay-Christian's obligation to read the Scriptures ..., London, 
1687.]

7. The peoples Right to read the Scriptures [Nicholas Stratford, The peoples right to read the Holy Scripture asserted : in answer to the 
6th, 7th, 8th, 9th, and 10th chapters, of the second part of the Popish representer., London, 1687.]

8. Discourse of TranSubstantiation, 16?? [...???]

9. Celibasy of the Clergy [R.H., A discourse concerning the celibacy of the clergy, Oxford, 1687.]

10. Nature of Idolatry [William Wake, A discourse concerning the nature of idolatry : in which a late author's true and onely notion of 
idolatry is considered and confuted, London, 1688.]

11. Dove's Confutation of Atheism, 16?? [John Dove, A confutation of atheisme by Iohn Doue Doctor of Diuinitie. The contents are to be seene 
in the page following, London, 1606.]

G 1. Motives of the Arch Biṕp of Spalato, 16?6 [Marcantonio de Dominis, A Manifestation Of The Motives, Whereupon the most Reuerend Father, 
Marcvs Antonivs De Dominis, Archbishop of Spalato, (in the Territorie of Venice) Vndertooke his departure thence, London, 1616.]

2. Strength out of WeakneSs, 1652 [Strength out of weakness, or, A glorious manifestation of the further progresse of the gospel among the 
Indians in New-England : held forth in sundry letters from divers ministers and others to the corporation established by Parliament for 
promoting the gospel among the heathen in New-England ... formerly set forth by Mr. Henry Whitfeld, late Pastor of Gilford in New-England, 
London, 1652.]

3. Oratio Academica, 166? [???]

4. Sr. Henry Vane's Speech, 1660? [Henry Vane, Sr H.V. his speech in the house of Commons, at a committee for the bill against episcopall-
government ... June 11, 1641, London? 1660?]

5. The Worth of a penny. [Henry Peacham, The vvorth of a penny, or, A caution to keep money : VVith the causes of the scarcity and misery of 
the want thereof, in these hard and merciless times: as also how to save it, in our diet, apparel, recreations, &c. And also what honest 
courses men in want may take to live. By Henry Peacham Mr. in Arts, sometime of Trinity Colledge Cambridge. Now newly reprinted according to 
order, and made more publick than heretofore: with some additions of notes in the margin; and the Greek and Latin sentences Englished. Now 
last of all, are added some grave sentences, with many learned observations, in a different letter from the former: with a catalogue of the 
Bills of Mortality, from 1642. to 1669. Printed this 12:h of January, 1669 (first edition 1641).]

6. Muhamodis Impostu[re?] [Humphrey Prideaux, The True Nature of Imposture fully display'd in the Life of Mahomet. With a discourse annex'd 
for the vindicating of Christianity from this charge ..., London, 1698.]

7. Treatise of Usury [(could this be?) Roger Fenton, A treatise of vsurie : diuided into three bookes: the first defineth what is vsurie. 
The second determineth that to be vnlawfull. The third remoueth such motiues as perswade men in this age that it may be lawfull. By Roger 
Fenton Bachelar of Diuinitie., London, 1612.]

8. Doctrine of the Synod of Dort [could this be?) William Twisse, The doctrine of the Synod of Dort and Arles, reduced to the practise. With 
a consideration thereof, and representation with what sobriety it proceeds, Amsterdam, 1631 (first edition, many more).]

9. Judgemt. of the National Synod of Dort [The iudgement of the synode holden at Dort, concerning the fiue Articles: as also their sentence 
touching Conradus Vorstius, London, 1619 (see above).



10. Pulpit Guarded, 165? [Thomas Hall, The pulpit guarded with XX arguments : proving the unlawfulness, sinfulness, and danger of suffering 
private persons to take upon them publike preaching and expounding the scriptures without a call ..., London, 1651.]

Octavo & Minores

prsent State of Great Britain, Lond, 1709? [The present state of Great Britain, under the Government of Her Most Sacred Majesty Queen Anne, 
London, 1707.]

History of Great Britain two Volumes, Lond, 1706 [White Kennett, A complete history of England : with the lives of all the kings and queens 
thereof ; from the earliest account of time, to the death of His late Majesty King William III. Containing a faithful relation of all 
affairs of state, ecclesiastical and civil. The whole illustrated with large and useful notes, taken from divers manuscripts, and other good 
authors: and effiges of the kings and queens ... with alphabetical indexes, London, 1706.]

Cook's Voyages to the South Sea, Lond, 17?? [Edward Cooke, A voyage to the South Sea, and round the world, perform'd in the years 1708, 
1709, 1710, and 1711, by the ships Duke and Dutchess of Bristol : containing a journal of all memorable transactions during the said 
voyage ... the taking of the towns of Puna and Guayaquil, and several prizes ... A description of the American coasts, from Tierra del Fuego 
in the south, to California in the north ... Wherein an account is given of Mr. Alexander Selkirk ... during the four years and four 
months ..., London, 1712.]

Eachard's Roman History 2. Vols, Lond, 1695 [Laurence Echard, The Roman History, London, 1695.]

Historicall Essay of Government, Lond, ???? [(could this be?) An essay upon government. Wherein the republican schemes reviv'd by Mr. Lock, 
Dr. Blackal, &c. are fairly consider'd and refuted ..., London, (first edition) 1705.]

Treatise of Vapours & Histerick fitts, Lond, 1702? [John Purcell, A treatise of vapours : or, hysterick fits. Containing an analytical proof 
of its causes ... together with its cure at large. By John Purcell, M.D., London, 1702.]

Wingates Arithmetick, Lond, 1689 [Edmund Wingate, Mr. Wingate's arithmetick, containing a plain and familiar method, for attaining the 
knowledge and practice of common arithmetick. The eighth edition, very much enlarged. First composed by Edmund Wingate late of Grays-Inn 
Esquire. Afterwards, upon Mr. Wingate's request, enlarged in his life-time: also since his decease carefully revised, and much improved, as 
will appear by the preface and table of contents, by John Kersey, teacher of the mathematicks, at the sign of the Globe in Shandois-street 
in Covent-Garden, London, 1689.]

Sucklings poems, Lond, 16?? [(could this be?)John Suckling, Poems, etc., written by Sir John Suckling, printed by his own copy. The lyrick 
poems were set in musick by Mr. Henry Lawes, ..., London, 1648.]

Wallers poems, Lond, 168? [Edmund Waller, Poems, &c. written upon several occasions, and to several persons by Edmond Waller, London, 1686.]

Quevedo's Visions, Lond, 167? [(could this be?) Francisco de Quevedo, The visions of dom Francisco de Quevedo Villegas, [k]night of the 
Order of St. James, London, 1671.]

Epitome of Husbandry, Lond, 1685 [Joseph Blagrave, The epitomie of the art of husbandry : comprizing all necessary directions for the 
improvement of it, viz. : plowing, sowing, grafting, gardening, ordering of flowers, herbs : directions for the use of the angle : ordering 
of bees : together with the gentlemans heroick exercise : discoursing of horses ... of oxen, cows, calves, sheep, hogs ... of the nature of 
marle, the best way of planting clover-grass, hops, saffron, liquorice, hemp, &c. : to which is annexed by way of appendix, a new method of 
planting fruit-trees, and improving of an orchard : with directions for taking, ordering, teaching, and curing of singing birds, and other 
useful additions, london, 1685.]



Quintus Curtius English, Lond, 1674 [Quintis Curtius Rufus, The life & death of Alexander the Great, king of Macedon. : In ten books,, 
London, 1674.]

Horato Englished by diverse, Lond, 1671 [Horace, The poems of Horace, consisting of odes, satyres, and epistles, rendred in English and 
paraphrased by several persons, London, 1671.]

[fol 9v]

Speeches in Scotland abt. the Union, Edin, 17?? [(could this be?) Andrew Fletcher, Speeches by a member of the Parliament which began at 
Edinburgh the 6th of May 1703, Edinburgh, 1703 (see below).]

The Gazetteers Interpriter, Lond, 170? [Laurence Echard, The Gazetteer's, or Newsman's interpreter, being a geographical index of all the 
considerable cities, patriarchships, bishopricks, universities, dukedoms, earldoms and such like ... in Europe ... The fifth edition ... By 
Lawrence Eachard, ..., London, (first edition) 1693 (... 1700, 1702, 1703, 1704, 1706, 1707, 1709)

Hudibras 2. vols, Lond, 1710 [Samuel Butler, Hudibras, in three parts [issued as two volumes], written in the time of the late war; corr. and 
amended with additions : to which is added annotations to the third part : with an exact index to the whole, never before printed : adorn'd 
with cuts, London, 1710.]

Modern policy, Lond, 16?? [William Sancroft, Modern policies ; taken from Machiavel, Borgia, and other choise authors : by an Eye-Witnesse, 
London, (forst edition) 1652.]

Tables of Dialling for the Latitude of Lynn [(this could be a MS adaptation of a book such as ...) Thomas Edwards, Dialling made easy, or, 
Tables calculated for the latitude of Oxford (but will serve without sensible difference for most parts of England) by the help of which, 
and a line of chords, the hour-lines may quickly and exactly be described upon most sorts of useful dials : with some brief directions for 
making two sorts of spot dials / by T.E., Oxford, 1692.]

Of ffish and ffishponds, Lond, 17?? [Roger North, A discourse of fish and fish-ponds, under the following heads, viz. : I. Of the situation 
and disposition of the principal waters. II. The manner of making and raising pond-heads, with their dimensions, and how to secure the 
banks. III. Of sluices, stews, moats, auxiliary waters, and the course of laying the great waters dry. IV. Of the breeding and feeding fish, 
and the manner of stocking waters. V. Of disposing of fish, of the management for carriage, of nusances to ponds and fish, of frosts, and 
the ways to save the fish in them. VI. Of the benefits and improvements by fish, London, 1713.]

Rapins Reflections on Aristotle, -, 16?? [René Rapin, Reflections on Aristotle's treatise of poesie : Containing the necessary, rational, 
and universal rules for epick, dramatick, and the other sorts of poetry. With reflections on the works of the ancient and modern poets, and 
their faults noted, London, 1674.]

___ Reflections on the Eloquence of the Times, Lond, 1672 [René Rapin, Reflections upon the eloquence of these times, particularly of the 
barr and pulpit, London, 1672.]

Nicholson's English Historicall Library, Lond, - [William Nicholson, The English historical library, or, A short view and character of most 
of the writers now extant, either in print or manuscript : which may be serviceable to the undertakers of a general history of this kingdom, 
London, 1696.]

Gregory Greybeards Answr. to the RehearSall transposed, Lond, 1673 [Edmund Hickeringill, Gregory, Father-Greybeard, with his vizard off, or, 
News from the Cabal in some reflexions upon a late pamphlet entituled, The rehearsal transpros'd (after the fashion that now obtains) in a 
letter to our old friend, R.L. (i.e., Roger L'Estrange] from E.H., London, 1673.]



Julian the Apostate & Popery wth: paganisme compared, Lond, 16?? [Samuel Johnson, Julian the apostate being a short account of his life, the 
sense of the primitive Christians about his succession and their behaviour towards him : together with a comparison of popery and paganism, 
London, (first edition) 1982.]

Matchiavells Prinse, Lond, 16?? [Niccolò Machiavelli, Nicholas Machiavel's Prince· : Also, the life of Castruccio Castracani of Lucca. And 
the meanes Duke Valentine us'd to put to death Vitellozzo Vitelli, Oliverotto of Fermo, Paul, and the Duke of Gravina. Translated out of 
Italian into English ; by E.D. [Edward Dacres] With some animadversions noting and taxing his errours, London, 1640.]

Sr. Thomas Brownes poSthumous Works, Lond, 171? [Thomas Browne, Posthumous Works of the learned Sir Thomas Browne, Kt ... printed from his 
original manuscripts. viz. I. Repertorium: or, the Antiquities of the Cathedral Church of Norwich. II. An Account of some Urnes, &c. found 
at Brampton in Norfolk, anno 1667. III. Letters between Sir William Dugdale and Sir Tho. Browne. IV. Miscellanies [including "An Account of 
Island, alias Ice-land," and "A Letter to a Friend upon Occasion of the Death of his Intimate Friend"]. To which is prefix'd his Life. There 
is also added, Antiquitates Capellæ D. Johannis Evangelistæ ; hodie Scholæ Regiæ Norwicensis. Authore Johanne Burton ... Illustrated with 
prospects, portraitures, draughts of tombs, monuments, &c. MS. notes [by John Ives], London, 1712.]

Religio Medici Sr Kenholm Digby on it, Lond, 1643 [Kenholm Digby, Thomas Browne, Observations vpon Religio medici occasionally written by Sir 
Kenelme Digby, Knight., Lobdon, 1643.]

The Gentleman Accountant, Lond, 17?? [Roger North, The gentleman accomptant : or, An essay to unfold the mystery of accompts. By way of 
debtor and creditor, commonly called merchants accompts ..., London, 1714.]

Wingates Abridgemt: of Statutes, Lond, 1666? [Edmund Wingate, An Exact Abridgment Of All Statutes In Force and Use. From the beginning of 
Magna Carta, untill 1641. By Edm. Wingate of Grayes-Inne, Esq. with a Continuation, under their proper Titles, of all Acts in Force and Use, 
untill the Year 1666, And Alphabetically Digested under apt Titles. Whereto is annexed Four Tables, directing to the several Matters and 
Clauses throughout the said Statutes, London, 1666.]

Sr. Toby Mathews Letters, Lond, 166? [Tobie Matthew, A collection of letters, made by Sr Tobie Mathews Kt. With a character of the most 
excellent lady, Lucy, Countesse of Carleile: by the same author. To which are added many letters of his own, to severall persons of honour, 
who were contemporary with him, London, 1660.]

Littletons Tenures, Lond, 1604? [Thomas Littleton, Littletons Tenures in English : lately perused and amended., London, 1604.]

Book of Rates, Lond, 1675 [The act of tonnage & poundage and book of rates : with several statutes at large relating to the customs : 
carefully examined by the records out of which are collected the variations from the Book of rate and Act of tonnage and poundage as now 
practiced : with an abridgment of several othr statutes concerning the customs : as also the usual tares, ports of England and Wales, lawful 
keys and wharfs in the port of London ... togethr with an index of the whole alphabetically digested, London, 1675.]

Cockers Young Clerks Tutor, Lond, 1664 [Edward Cocker, The young clerks tutor enlarged: being a most useful collection of the best 
presidents of recognizances, obligations, conditions, acquittances, bills of sale, warrants of attorney, etc., London, 1664.]

Plutarchs Moralls by diverse 5. Vol., Lond, 1694 [Plutarch, Plutarch's Morals: translated from the Greek by several hands ... The third 
edition corrected and amended, 1694.]

Turkish Spy 8. Vol. [Giovanni Paolo Marana, William Bradshaw, Robert Midgely, Letters Writ by a Turkish Spy, etc., London, 1687-94.]

Boskiezi Ello Concionum, Col., 1612 [Philippe Bosquier, Legatus apostolicus, seu concionum, de Iohannis Baptistae, magni, adversus incestum 
reliquaque peccata Herodis, libertate, notae ..., Cologne, 1612.]



Pollarts want of Charity contra papistus, Lond, 1634 [???]

Sanderson de Obligatione juramenti, ibm, 1647 [Robert Sanderson, De juramenti promissorii obligatione praelectiones sep tem. Habitae in 
schola theologica Oxon. Termino Michaelis Ann. Dom. MDCXLVI. A Roberto Sandersono ... Praemissa oratione ab eodem habitacum publicam 
professionem auspicaretur 26. Octobr. 1646, London, 1647.]

Bacons ESsays, ibm, 1612 [Francis Bacon, Essayes : Religious meditations : Places of perswasion and disswasion, London, 1612.]

popma de Differentia Verborum [Ausonius van Popma, Ausonii Popmae Frisii, De Differentiis Verborum Libri Quatuor. : Et de Usu Antiquae 
Locutionis Libri Duo, Giessen, (first edition) 1609.]

Aristots Rhetorica Gl Riccoboni, Ham, 1606 [Antonio Riccoboni, Aristotle, Aristotelous, Technēs rhētorikēs biblia iii. = Aristotelis, Artis 
rhetoricæ, siue De arte dicendi libri tres, Hannover, 1606.]

politica Gl? p. Rami, Lond, 1601 [Petrus Ramus, Aristotle, Aristotelous Politikōn ta heuriskomena = Aristotelis Politica, Frankfurt/
Coplogne, 1601 (I have not found a London edition dated 1601).]

Pamphletts bound together &c:-

A. Letter to the Examiner, -, 1710 [Henry St John Bolingbroke, A Letter to the Examiner, London, 1710.]

2. Essay upon publick creditt, -, - [ (could this be?) Daniel Defoe, Robert Harley, An essay upon publick credit: being an enquiry how the 
publick credit comes to depend upon the change of the ministry, or the dissolutions of Parliaments; and whether it does so or no. ...

3. Best answer ever was, -, 1709 [Charles Leslie, The best answer ever was made : and to which no answer ever will be made. (Not to be 
behind Mr. Hoadly in assurance) in answer to his bill of complaint exhibited against the Lord Bishop of Exeter, for his Lordship's sermon 
preach'd before Her Majesty, March 8. 1708. Address'd in a letter to ... M. Hoadly ..., London, 1709.]

4. Best of All, -, 1710 [Charles Leslie, Best of all being the student's thanks to Mr. Hoadly. : Wherein Mr. Hoadly's second part of his 
Measures of submission (which he intends soon to publish) is fully answer'd. If this does not stop it. And the only original of government 
is fully demonstrated. And that is a law to all ages. In a letter to himself. Which he is desir'd to send, as an eye-salve, to his under-
spurleather Mr. Stoughton the state-harangeur in Ireland, London, 1710.]

5. ffaults on both Sides, -, - [Simon Clement, Faults on both sides, or, An essay upon the original cause, progress, and mischievous 
consequences of the factions of this nation : shewing that the heads and leaders on both sides have always impos'd upon the credulity of 
their respective parties ..., London, 1710.]

6. History of Arlus and Adolphus, -, - [Colly Cibber, The secret history of Arlus and Adolphus : ministers of state to the empress of 
Grandinsula. ..., London, 1710.]

7. Allyes and Ministry defended, -, 1711 [Francis Hare, The allies and the late ministry defended against France : and the present friends 
of France. In answer to a pamphlet, entitled, The conduct of the allies (Parts I-IV), 1711-2, London.]

8. Meditation on a Broomstick, -, - [Jonathan Swift, A meditation upon a broomstick, and somewhat beside, London, 1710.]

9. Low Church Lottery, -, 1711 [The low-church lottery : containing, curious collection of choiee [sic] ware, to be drawn for a penny per 
ticket, and there is 6 prizes to one blank : tickets are to be deliver'd out at Lincolns-Inn-Fields, Jewin Street, Old Jewry, Salters-Hall, 



&c. : the number of tickets are 1641, but at the intercession of some of their party, they are increas'd to the number of 1648, and will be 
drawn on the 18th of October, being St. Luke's day, and a time when all low church cuckold may divert themselves at this lottery, as well as 
at Horn-Fair, 

10. Clavis profetica, -, - [(could this be?) John Morphew, Clavis prophetica : or a key to the prophecies of Mons. Marion, and the other 
Camisars. With some reflections on the characters of these envoys, and of Mons. F--- their chief secretary, London, 1707.]

11. Sr. Thom Double at Court, -, - [Charles Davenant, Sir Thomas Double at Court, and in High Preferments. In two dialogues, between Sir T. 
Double and Sir Richard Comover, alias Mr. Whiglove: on the 27th of September, 1710, London, 1710.]

12. [Ne?] Catalogue of books, -, - [???]

13. Cha: 1st. papers at Newcastle. -, - [???]

B. SmallRidges not pleasing Men, -, 1710 [George Smalridge, Not as pleasing men, but God. A sermon preach'd at the Cathedral church of St. 
Paul, before the ... Lord-Mayor ... Jan. 29. 1709/10. By George Smalridge, D.D., London, 1710.]

2. Snapes. 30. Jan:, -, - [Andrew Snape, A sermon preach'd before the Right Honourable the Lord-Mayor, the aldermen and citizens of London 
at the Cathedral-Church of St. Paul, on Monday the 30th of Jan. 17 9/10 : being the anniversary fast for the martyrdom of King Charles the 
First, London, 1710.]

3. Knaggs Self Murther, -, 1708 [Thomas Knaggs, A sermon against self-murder. : Preach'd at St. Giles's church in the Fields, On Sunday in 
the Afternoon, September 19, 1708. By Tho. Knaggs, M.A. Lecturer of St. Giles's, and Chaplain to the Right Honourable Fulk Lord Brook, 
London, 1708.]

4. Jenks Hell Torments, -, 1707 [Richard Jenks, The eternity of hell torments asserted and vindicated A sermon preach'd in the Cathedral-
Church of St. Paul. On Sunday June the 15th, 1707. Before the Lord-Mayor and Aldermen. By Richard Jenks, ..., Loondon, 1707.]

5. Stanhop's Thanksgiving, -, 1706 [George Stanhope, A sermon preach'd before the Queen, at the Cathedral Church of St. Paul, London : the 
twenty seventh day of June MDCCVI : being the day appointed for a general thanksgiving to Almighty God for the success of Her Majesty's arms 
in Flanders and Spain, &c., London, 1706.]

7. Loyd's 30. Jan:, -, 1712 [Robert Lumley Lloud, A Sermon [on Luke xiii. 3], preach'd ... on the 30th of January, 1711. Being the 
Anniversary-fast for the Martyrdom of King Charles the First, London, 1712.]

8. Maninghams Thanksgiving, -, 1709 [Thomas Manningham, A sermon preach'd before the Queen at St. James's on Thursday the 17th of February : 
being appointed for a day of thanksgiving ... By Tho. Manningham, London, 1709.]

9. Taswells false Feathers, -, - [(could this be?) William Taswell, The Artifices and Impostures of False-Teachers. Discover'd in a 
visitation sermon [on Ephes. iv. 14] preach'd at Croydon, etc., London, 1712.]

10. Calamy's Caveat against the new prophetts, -, - [Edmund Calamy, A caveat against new prophets : in two sermons at the merchants lecture 
in Salters Hall, on Jan. the 6th. and Jan. the 20th. 1707/8. By Edmund Calamy, E.F. & N., London, 1708.]

11. Buckley on the Caveat, -, - [Richard Bulkeley, An Answer to several Treatises lately publish'd on the subject of the Prophets [i.e. to 
"A Caveat against New Prophets," by Edmund Calamy, and other works]. The first part, London, 1708.]



12. Robinson's Improvemt. of Christ, -, 1707 [Benjamin Robinson, The practical improvement of Christmas-Day. A sermon preach'd at the 
Reverend Mr. Shower's, in the Old-Jewry, December the 25th, 1706. By Benjamin Robinson, London, 1707.]

13. Biṕp. Williams Catechism, - , - [William Smith, A catechism for bishops, deans, prebends, doctors, vicars, curates, and all prelaticals, 
for them to read in the fear of the Lord God, and with a meek and quiet spirit by William Smith, London, 1662.]

14. To End the Expensive Warr, -, - [(could this be?) Daniel Defoe, Reasons why this nation ought to put a speedy end to this expensive 
war : with a brief essay, at the probable conditions on which the peace now negotiating may be founded, (London?), 1711.]

15. Blackhalls Royall Lectures., -, - [Ofspring Blackall, The sufficiency of a standing revelation in general, and of the Scripture 
revelation in particular both as to the matter of it and as to the proof of it : and that new revelations cannot reasonably be desired and 
would probably be unsuccessful in eight sermons preach'd in the Cathedral-Church of St. Paul, London, at the lecture founded by the 
Honourable Robert Boyle, Esq., in the year MDCC / by Ofspring Blackall ..., London, 1700.]

16. Sr. William Dawes Sermon, -, - [(could this be?) William Dawes, A sermon preach'd before the right honourable the Lords spiritual & 
temporal at Westminster-Abby : on January the XXXth, 1710, being the day of martyrdom of the blessed King Charles the First, London, 1710.]

17. Books against Immorality, -, - [Joseph Downing, A new catalogue of books and small tracts, against vice and immorality ; and for 
promoting the knowledge & practice of the Christian religion, collected under particular heads. With the Prices of each of them, Single and 
by the Hundred, & c., London, 1707.]

C 1. Speeches by a Member of Parliament, -, - [(could this be?) Andrew Fletcher, Speeches by a Member of the Parliament which began at 
Edinburgh the 6th of May, 1703., Edinburgh, 1703 (see above).]

2. Cap for Greyhairs, -, 1709 [S.F., Caleb Trenchfield, A Cap of Grey Hairs for a Green Head; or, the Good Man's meditation on Death ... By 
S.F., London, 1709.]

3. Serious AddreSs to Godfathers, London, 1707 [A serious address to god-fathers and god-mothers : Shewing the nature of their undertaking, 
the reason and excellency of the institution, and the happy advantages it gives such sureties, to promote the glory of God, and the 
salvation of souls, London, 1707.]

4. Wells Infants Baptism, -, 1706 [(could this be?) William Wall, A conference between two men that had doubts about infant baptism., 
London, 1706.]

5. Tillotsons 2. Sermons, -, 1707 [John Tillitsonb, Two sermons of the nature and necessity of restitution by the Most Reverend Dr. John 
Tillotson, late lord arch-bishop of Canterbury, London, 1707.]

6. Letters of Inspiration, -, - [Jean Le Clerc, Five letters concerning the inspiration of the Holy Scriptures. : Translated out of French., 
London, 1692.]

7. Hopkins two Sermons on fforgiveneSs, -, 1707 [???]

[fol 10r]

Gallice MiScellaneorum

Folio. 



Histoire Romain de Coffeteau, pars, 1663 [Nicolas Coeffeteau, Histoire romaine, contenant tout ce qui s'est passé de plus mémorable depuis le 
commencement de l'empire d'Auguste, jusqu'à celui de Constantin le Grand. Avec l'Épitome de Florus ... Par ... F.N. Coëffeteau, ... Seconde 
édition ..., Paris, 1663.]

Cobgraves {/french\} dictionary, Lond, - [Randle Cotgrave, A Dictionary of the French and English tongues, London, (first edition), 1611.]

Quarto Octavo & Minores 

Bibliotheqs. de Du pin. tom. 1., Amst., 1708 [Louis-Ellies Du Pin, Bibliothèque universelle des historiens : contenant leurs vies, l'abrégé, 
la chronologie, la géographie et la critique de leurs histoires, un jugement sur leur style et leur caractère et le denombrement des 
differentes éditions de leurs oeuvres, avec des tables chronologiques et géographiques, Amsterdam, 1708.]

{/evres\} Meslees de Sr. Euremont tome 2., pars, 1697 [Charles de Marguetel de Saint-Denis de Saint-Évremond, Oeuvres meslées, de Mr. de 
Saint-Évremont. t. 2., Paris, 1697.]

Voyages du Bernier 2. vol., Amst, 1700 [François Bernier, Voyages de François Bernier, docteur en medecine ... : contenant la description 
des etats du Grand Mogol, de l'Hindoustan, du Royaume de Kachemire, &c. : où il est traitté des richesses, des forces, de la justice & des 
causes principales de la decadence des états de l'Asie & de plusieurs évenemens considerables, et où l'on voit comment l'or & l'argent aprés 
avoir circulé dans le monde passent dans l'Hindoustan, d'où ils ne reviennent plus : le tout enrichi de cartes & de figures., Amsterdam, 
1699.]

Republiqs du Bodin, pars, 1580 [Jean Bodin, Les Six livres de la Republique de Jean Bodin..., Paris, 1580.]

Essays d'Montaigne 2. vol., Rouen, 1620 [Michel Montaigne, Les Essais de Michel, seigneur de Montaigne, édition nouvelle enrichie 
d'annotations en marge, corrigée et augmentée d'un tiers ... plus la vie de l'autheur extraicte de ses propres escrits, Rouen, 1620.]

Histoire de Hen. 4. 2. vol., Rouen, 1615 [Pierre Mathieu, Histoire de France, et des choses memorables adueneus aux prouinces estrangeres 
durant sept année de paix dv regne de Henri IIII, roy de France et de Nauarre, Rouien, 1615.]

Letters de Cardinall {/Dossat\} 2. Vol, Pars, 162? [Arnaud d' Ossat, etc., Lettres de l'illustrissime et reuerendissime Cardinal D'Ossat, 
euesque de Baieux au roy Henry le Grand, et a Monsieur de Villeroy, depuis l'annee M.D. XCIV. iusques a l'annee M. DC. IIII, Paris, 1624.]

Rabelais, Lyons, 1588 [Francois Rabelais, Les Œuvres de M. Francois Rabelais, Docteur en Medecine. Contenant cinq livres de la vie, faicts, 
& dits heroiques de Gargantua, & de son fils Pantagruel. Plus, la Prognostication Pantagrueline, avec l'oracle de la Dive Bacbuc & le mot de 
la Bouteille. Augmenté de ce qui s'ensuit. Les Navigations & Isle Sonante. L'Isle des Apedefres. La Cresme Philosophale, avec une Epistre 
Limosine, & deux autres Epistres à deux Vieilles de differentes mœurs. Le tout par M. François Rabelais.], Lyon, 1588.]

Comedies de L/{/arrivey\}, Rouen, 16?? [Pierre de Larivey, Les comédies facétieuses, Rouen, 1602.]

Ministre d{/'E\}staste de {/Silhon\}, pars, 1642? [Jean de Silhon, Le ministre d'estat, auec le veritable vsage de la politique moderne, 
Paris, 1643.]

L'Abrigee de Coment di Jul Cesar, pars, 163? [(could this be?) Julius Caesar, Henri Rohan, Le parfait capitaine : avtrement l'Abregé des 
gverres de gavle des commentaires Cesar : avec qvelqves remarqves svu icelles : suiuy d'vn recueil de l'ordre de guerre des anciens : 
ensemble d'vn traicte particulier de la guerre, Paris, 1638.]

L'Act de {/penser\}, pars, 1662 [Antoine Arnauld, La logique, ou, L'art de penser : contenant, outre les règles communes, plusieurs 
observations nouvelles propres à former le jugement, Paris, 1662.]



Theatre du Corneille Tragedijs 2. Vol., pars, 1664 [Pierre Corneille, Le théâtre de P. Corneille, Paris, 1664.]

___ du Me{/s\}me Comedijs 2. vol, pars, 1664 [Pierre Corneille, Le théâtre de P. Corneille, Paris, 1664.]

Itallice Miscellaneorum

Quarto.

Historia di Venetia de Paulo paruta, Veń, 1605 [Paolo Peruta, Historia Vinetiana di Paolo Paruta cavaliere, et procuratore di S. Marco : 
divisa in due parti Pt. 2 Nella Qvale In Libri Tre Si contiene la Guerra fatta dalla Lega de' Prencipi Christiani Contra Selino Ottomano, 
Per occasione del Regno di Cipro, Venice, 1605.]

Vita de Re phillipo 2do. di Leti, Col, 1679 [Gregorio Leti, Vita del Catolico Rè Filippo II. monarca delle Spagne ... Scritta, anzi raccolta 
di quanto sin' hora s'è publicato dalle penne di tanti differenti auttori ... e ridotta in vn' ordine disinteresato, da Gregorio Leti, etc., 
Cologne, 1679.]

Historia di Nappoli 2. Vol., Nap, 1602 [Giovanni Antonio Summonte, Historia della citta e regno di Napoli di Gio. Antonio Summonte ... ove 
si trattano le cose più notabili accadute dalla sua edificatione sin'a tempi nostri, divisa in due parti., Naples, 1602.]

Guicciardini Historia d'Itallia, Veń, - [Francesco Guicciardini, La historia d'Italia di m. Francesco Gvicciardini : gentil'hvomo 
fiorentino. Nouamenta con somma diligenza ristampata, & da molti errori ricorretta. Con l'aggiunta de sommarij a libro per libro: & con le 
annotationi in margine delle cose piu notabili, fatte dal reuerendo padre Remigio Fiorentino., Venice, (first Venetian edition) 1562.]

Historia di {p/Fi\}andra di Bentivoglio 2. vol., -, - [Guido Bentivoglio, Dell'historia di Fiandra, etc., Cologne, 1633-9.]

Discritione d'Italia D'Alberti, Veń, 163? [Leandro Alberti, Descrittione di tvtta Italia, etc., Venice, (first edition) 1567-8.]

Relatione Universali di Botera, -, - [Giovanni Botero, Delle relationi universali ... , Rome, 1591-8.]

Le casa di lo{r}reto abbollita, -, 166? [???]

L'Adonis di Morino, Amst, 165? [Giambattista Marino, L'Adone, poema del cavallier Marino,con gli Argomenti del conte Sanvitale e l'Allegorie 
di Don Lorenzo Scoto, Amsterdam, (first edition) 1651.]

Hispanice MiSsellans

Quarto.

Don Quixot de La Mancha, -, 16?? [Miguel de Cervantes, El ingenioso hidalgo Don Quixote de la Mancha, Madrid, 1605/15.]

Folio

Episcopius 1. Vol., Lond, 167? [(could this be?) Simon Episcopius, M. Simonis Episcopii ... Opera theologica ..., London, 1678.]



The Life of Arch-Bipṕ Grindall by Strype, Lond, - [John Strype, The History of the Life and Acts of Edmund Grindal, the first Bishop of 
London - in the Reign of Qv. Elisabeth, London, 1710.]

Quarto.

Brays. Bibliotheca parochialis, ibm, - [Thomas Bray, Bibliotheca parochialis: or, A scheme of such theological heads both general and 
particular, as are more peculiarly requisite to be well studied by every pastor of a parish. Part. I. Together with a catalogue of books 
which may be read upon each of those points. By Thomas Bray ..., London, (first edition, in quarto) 1697.]

Octavo.

Bibliotheca [Quitsbiana?], -, - [???]

pet. Needami Geoponica, -, - [Peter Needham, Γεοπονικά. Geoponicorum sive de re rustica libri xx., Cassiano Basso Scholastico Collectore, 
antea Constantino Porphyrogesmeto a quibusdam adscripti. Gr. et Lat. cum notis et emendationibus. Cantab. Typis Academicis. Impensis A. et 
J. Churchill Bibliopolarum Londinensium, London, 1704.]

{/Epicteti enchiridion cum Simp coment., Colon, 1596\} [Epicteus, Simplicii in Epicteti encheiridion doctissima Scholia, Cologne, 1596.]

{/13 July 1716
A true catalogue of the books belonging to the
parochiall library of Rougham In ye County of
Norfolk & Diocese of Norwich to taken out of the [...?]
[....] thereof the Errorr of ye copist only Excepted

Ror. North 
Amb: Pimlowe priest\}

[fol 10v]

[.....? which seems to be an earlier version of what looks like a later copperplate hand version as below:]
Catalogue 
of 
Rougham 
Library
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[end]


